

Commande de systèmes thermodynamiques irréversibles utilisant les systèmes Hamiltoniens à port définis sur des pseudo-crochets de Poisson et des structures de contact

Hector Ramirez Estay

► To cite this version:

Hector Ramirez Estay. Commande de systèmes thermodynamiques irréversibles utilisant les systèmes Hamiltoniens à port définis sur des pseudo-crochets de Poisson et des structures de contact. Autre. Université Claude Bernard - Lyon I, 2012. Français. NNT: 2012LYO10033 . tel-00866011

HAL Id: tel-00866011 https://theses.hal.science/tel-00866011

Submitted on 25 Sep 2013

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés. N°d'ordre: 33-2012

Année 2012

THESE DE L'UNIVERSITE DE LYON

délivrée par

L'UNIVERSITE CLAUDE BERNARD LYON 1

et préparée en cotutelle avec

LA UNIVERSIDAD DE CONCEPCION

ECOLE DOCTORALE ED EEA 160 DE LYON

 $\begin{array}{c} \mbox{DIPLOME DE DOCTORAT} \\ ({\rm arrêté~du~7~août~2006~/~arrêté~du~6~janvier~2005}) \end{array}$

soutenue publiquement le 9 Mars 2012 par

M. Héctor Ramírez Estay

Control of irreversible thermodynamic processes using port-Hamiltonian systems defined on pseudo-Poisson and contact structures

Directeurs de thèse: M. Bernhard Maschke et M. Daniel Sbarbaro

JURY

M. Denis Dochain	Université
M. Witold Respondek	INSA de I
M. Arjan van der Schaft	Université
M. Bernhard Maschke	Université
M. Daniel Sbarbaro	Université

Université Catholique de Louvain INSA de Rouen Université de Groningen Université Claude Bernard Lyon 1 Université de Concepción

UNIVERSITE CLAUDE BERNARD - LYON 1

Président de l'Université Vice-président du Conseil d'Administration Vice-président du Conseil des Etudes et de la Vie Universitaire Vice-président du Conseil Scientifique Secrétaire Général

M. A. Bonmartin M. le Professeur G. Annat M. le Professeur D. Simon

M. le Professeur J-F. Mornex M. G. Gay

COMPOSANTES SANTE

Faculté de Médecine Lyon Est - Claude Bernard	Directeur: M. le Professeur J. Etienne
Faculté de Médecine et de Maieutique Lyon Sud	Directeur: M. le Professeur F-N. Gilly
- Charles Mérieux	
UFR d'Odontologie	Directeur: M. le Professeur D. Bourgeois
Institut des Sciences Pharmaceutiques	Directeur: M. le Professeur F. Locher
et Biologiques	
Institut des Sciences et Techniques de	Directeur: M. le Professeur Y. Matillon
la Réadaptation	
Département de formation et Centre	Directeur: M. le Professeur P. Farge
de Recherche en Biologie Humaine	

COMPOSANTES SCIENCES ET TECHNOLOGIE

Faculté des Sciences et Technologies	Directeur: M. le Professeur F. Gieres
Département Biologie	Directeur: M. le Professeur F. Fleury
Département Chimie Biochimie	Directeur: Mme le Professeur H. Parrot
Département GEP	Directeur: M. N. Siauve
Département Informatique	Directeur: M. le Professeur S. Akkouche
Département Mathématiques	Directeur: M. le Professeur A. Goldman
Département Mécanique	Directeur: M. le Professeur H. Ben Hadid
Département Physique	Directeur: Mme S. Fleck
Département Sciences de la Terre	Directeur: Mme le Professeur I. Daniel
UFR Sciences et Techniques des Activités	Directeur: M. C. Collignon
Physiques et Sportives	
Observatoire de Lyon	Directeur: M. B. Guiderdoni
Ecole Polytechnique Universitaire de Lyon 1	Directeur: M. P. Fournier
Ecole Supérieur de Chimie Physique Electronique	Directeur: M. G. Pignault
Institut Universitaire de Technologie de Lyon 1	Directeur: M. le Professeur C. Coulet
Institut de Science Financiére et d'Assurances	Directeur: M. le Professeur J-C. Augros
Institut Universitaire de Formation des Maitres	Directeur: M. R. Bernard

Résumé de Thèse

Dans cette thèse nous présentons résultats sur l'emploi des systèmes Hamiltoniens à port et des systèmes de contact commandés pour la modélisation et la commande de systèmes issus de la Thermodynamique Irréversible. Premièrement nous avons défini une classe de pseudo-systèmes Hamiltoniens à port, appelée systèmes Hamiltoniens à port irréversibles, qui permet de représenter simultanément le premier et le second principe de la Thermodynamique et inclut des modèles d'échangeurs thermiques ou de réacteurs chimiques. Ces systèmes ont été relevés sur l'espace des phases thermodynamiques muni de une forme de contact, définissant ainsi une classe de systèmes de contact commandés, c'est-à-dire des systèmes commandés non-linéaires définis par des champs de contacts stricts. Deuxièmement, nous avons montré que seul un retour d'état constant préserve la forme de contact et avons alors résolu le problème d'assignation d'une forme de contact en boucle fermée. Ceci a mené à la définition de systèmes de contact entrée-sortie et l'analyse de leur équivalence par retour d'état. Troisièmement, nous avons montré que les champs de contact n'étaient en général pas stable en leur zéros et avons alors traité du problème de la stabilisation sur une sous-variété de Legendre en boucle fermée.

<u>Mots-clés</u>: Systèmes Hamiltoniens à ports, systèmes de contact, thermodynamique irréversible, commande non-linéaire

Thesis Abstract

This doctoral thesis presents results on the use of port Hamiltonian systems (PHS) and controlled contact systems for modeling and control of irreversible thermodynamic processes. Firstly, Irreversible PHS (IPHS) has been defined as a class of pseudo-port Hamiltonian system that expresses the first and second principle of Thermodynamics and encompasses models of heat exchangers and chemical reactors. These IPHS have been lifted to the complete Thermodynamic Phase Space endowed with a natural contact structure, thereby defining a class of controlled contact systems, i.e. nonlinear control systems defined by strict contact vector fields. Secondly, it has been shown that only a constant control preserves the canonical contact structure, hence a structure preserving feedback necessarily shapes the closed-loop contact form. The conditions for state feedbacks shaping the contact form have been characterized and have lead to the definition of input-output contact systems. Thirdly, it has been shown that strict contact vector fields are in general unstable at their zeros, hence the condition for the stability in closed-loop has been characterized as stabilization on some closed-loop invariant Legendre submanifolds.

Keywords: Port Hamiltonian system, contact system, irreversible thermodynamics, nonlinear control.

a mis padres Enid y Hector

Acknowledgement

My first words of gratitude are for my two thesis directors: Professors Bernhard Maschke and Daniel Sbarbaro. My work with Professor Sbarbaro goes back to my bachelor and master studies at the University of Concepción. I'm very grateful for his constant support along this years and for the freedom he always gave me to explore the research topics that I found most interesting. His encouragement and advices where fundamental to take the decision to cross the ocean to perform this thesis in cotutelle. I met Professor Maschke in Seoul, during the 2008 IFAC World Congress. I never thought that a discussion after the coffee break would end in almost three years of work with him in Lyon. I am very grateful for the opportunity, not only because he is an extraordinary scientist but also, and specially, because he is an extraordinary person.

I am very thankful to the members of the committee, Professors Witold Respondek, Arjan van der Schaft and Dennis Dochain for their detailed revision of the thesis manuscripts. Their comments during the thesis dissertation and the discussions we had afterwards gave me a new perspective of my own work. Their contributions improved significantly the final version of the manuscript.

I acknowledge the director of the Laboratoire d'Automatique et de Génie des Procédés (LAGEP), Professor Hatem Fessi for receiving me in his lab these last three years. I have only great thoughts towards the group "Dynamique des procédés et commande à base de lois de conservation" in which I had the pleasure to work in LAGEP. I wish to thank each and every person of the group, specially Cristian Jallut for trying to explain to me the significance of the thermodynamics until the last day of my stay, Francoise Couenne, Valerie Dos Santos and Vincent Andrieu for all their help and attentions, not only in scientific matters, during my stay in Lyon. The personnel of LAGEP is of course also in my mind, in particular Nadia Chapel, Jean Pierre Valour and Olivier Garrigues, who made my daily life nice and easy. I want to thank the director of the Departamento de Ingeniería Eléctrica (DIE), Professor Luis Moran and the head of the postgraduate program of the DIE, Professor Ruben Peña, for their support during these years of international cotutelle. I have grateful remembers for Professor Eligio Amthaeur who supported and recommended my application for the CONICYT Ph.D grant and passed away on 2008. I will always be grateful to the personnel of the DIE for the years working together, specially Patricio Orellana (we did practically the master together), Obal Astudillo and Ines Lillo.

I would like to to thank Professor Arjan van der Schaft for interesting discussions

on contact systems during my stay in Lyon and Professor Diogenes Melo for the time we spent working on modelling of chemical reactors during my stay in Concepción.

I will never forget the people who helped me to "survive" when I initially arrived to Lyon (and after also). Thank you very much Nicole, Goma, Ximena, Olivier, Luis, Pascal, Hector and Doris for receiving my in your homes without even knowing me. I shared so many remarkable moments with the Ph.D. and master students, both from Concepción and Lyon, and I acknowledge each one them. It is impossible to mention you all so please forgive me for only mentioning the ones who where forced to spend most time with me. The office fellows: Sofian, Naveed, Mariem, Kun, Julian, Lamice; the Irish pub fellows: Hoang, Redha, Petri; and my football, UT and barbecue fellows from Concepción: Pedro, Christian, Alonso, Edgardo and the guys from LAB-CTRL and LCDA. I wish to thank all my friends from Chile who have been with me not only during my Ph.D., but always: Enrique Tomas, Juan Pablo, Carlos, Natalia and Wanda among others. I also want to thank my friends in France, that during my stay became like my second family: Lorena, Jimmy, Cathyna, Andrew, Carola, Albulena, Felipe and Gaston. I had the chance to met people from many different countries during my stays in different places, some of them are now close friends. I will carry this multicultural experience with me for ever, and I thank all the people who made this possible.

Finally, I wish to thank the most important persons in my life: my family. My parents Enid and Hector, thank you for loving and supporting me always: This Ph.D. is yours as much as mine. My little sister Enid and the person who is the most important discovery of my life, *mi niña mossa* Alejandra.

The context

This thesis was developed in the frame of a cotutelle agreement between the Universities of Concepción (Chile) and Lyon 1 (France). The work was partly performed in the Departamento de Ingeniería Eléctrica - DIE, University of Concepción and Laboratoire d'Automatique et de Génie des Procédés - LAGEP UMR CNRS 5007, University Lyon 1. The main funding of the thesis was a Ph.D. grant from the "Comisión Nacional de Investigación Científica y Tecnológica" (CONICYT) of the Government of Chile: "Beca Chile" n°2042, which I deeply acknowledge. I also wish to acknowledge the projects and institutions who funded stays and travels between Chile and France for my thesis directors and myself: Chilean MECESUP FSM0601, French ANR Technologie Logicielle 06-26-01 (TLOG06-26-01) PARADE, French-Chilean CNRS-CONICYT 22791 and the doctoral school ED EEA 160 of Lyon.

Contents

Table of contents	
-------------------	--

1	Intr	ntroduction			
	1.1	Motiv	ation and previous work	1	
	1.2	1.2 Organization and contribution of the thesis			
2	A g	A geometric representation			
	2.1	Introd	luction	5	
		2.1.1	Organization of the chapter	7	
		2.1.2	Main contributions of the chapter	7	
	2.2	Pseud	o Hamiltonian formulation	8	
		2.2.1	Port Hamiltonian systems	8	
		2.2.2	The GENERIC formalism	10	
			2.2.2.1 GENERIC for isolated systems	10	
			2.2.2.2 GENERIC for open systems	12	
		2.2.3	Irreversible PHS	13	
		2.2.4	Example: the heat exchanger	15	
	2.3	Formu	alation of open thermodynamic systems in the TPS	16	
		2.3.1	Reminder on control contact systems	17	
		2.3.2	Regular lift of IPHS to the TPS	19	
		2.3.3	Example: the heat exchanger (continued)	22	
	2.4	On th	e Hamiltonian formulation of the CSTR	23	
		2.4.1	Formulation of the mass balance equations	24	
		2.4.2	Models based on Gibbs relation	25	
		2.4.3	IPHS formulation of the CTSR	27	
		2.4.4	Example: a closed chemical reaction	30	
		2.4.5	Lift of the IPHS	31	
		2.4.6	Example: a closed chemical reaction (continued)	34	
	2.5	Conclu	usion	35	
3	Stru	ucture	preserving feedback	37	
	3.1	1 Introduction			
		3.1.1	Organization of the chapter	39	
		3.1.2	Main contributions of the chapter	39	
	3.2	Contro	olled contact systems	40	

 \mathbf{xi}

CONTENTS

	3.3 State feedback of controlled contact systems			41
	3.4	State f	feedback shaping the contact form	43
		3.4.1	Matching to the contact form $\theta_d = \theta + dF$	44
		3.4.2	Admissible state feedback	46
		3.4.3	Relation with controlled Hamiltonian systems	49
		3.4.4	Input-output contact systems	50
		3.4.5	Feedback equivalence of input-output systems	52
		3.4.6	Some remarks on control synthesis	52
		3.4.7	Example: the heat exchanger (continued)	53
	3.5	On clo	sed-loop invariant Legendre submanifolds	55
		3.5.1	Invariance on shaped Legendre submanifolds	56
		3.5.2	Invariance on Legendre submanifolds of lifted IPHS	57
		3.5.3	Example: the heat exchanger (continued)	58
	3.6	Conclu	usion	61
4	Stal	.:1:4 0	nd control	69
4	5tai	Introd		U J 62
	4.1	111110u	Organization of the chapter	05 65
		4.1.1	Main contributions of the chapter	00 65
	4.9	4.1.2 Contor	Main contributions of the chapter	00 66
	4.2	1 0 1	Decomposition of water folds and one forms	00 66
		4.2.1	Decomposition of vector fields and one-forms	00 67
		4.2.2	Feuilibria and invariant submanifolds	69
	12	4.2.3 Stabili	Equinona and invariant submannoids	00 60
	4.0	1 9 1	L cool stability and couldbair points	09 60
		4.5.1	Local stability and equilibrium points	09 71
		4.3.2	Polation with Hamiltonian system	(1 79
		4.5.5	Partial gtability on a Lagrandra submanifold	75 75
		4.0.4 4.2 5	A close of Lyppymovy functions	70 76
	4.4	4.3.3 Concor	relative contact system for I vapunov based control	70
	4.4	4 4 1	Interpreting the matching of vector fields	70
		4.4.1	Stability of the closed loop system	80
		4.4.2	Control of PHS and IPHS	82
		4.4.0	Example: the heat exchanger	84
	4.5	Conclu	Ision	86
	Ŭ			
5	Con	clusio	n , , , ,	89
	5.1	Genera	al conclusion	89
	5.2	Future	e research	91
Bi	ibliog	graphy		93

xii

Chapter 1

Introduction

"Every mathematician knows that it is impossible to understand any elementary course in thermodynamics. The reason is that the thermodynamics is based – as Gibbs has explicitly proclaimed – on a rather complicated mathematical theory, on the contact geometry."

Vladimir I. Arnold, 1989

1.1 Motivation and previous work

Energy, as a fundamental property of all physical systems, was the starting point of this work. It was during my master thesis [71] that we first began to explore the possibility of using this property to perform process control. Doing some research on the subject we immediately found that one of the areas where this concept has been widely applied is in mechanics, and more specific in the control of Hamiltonian system [11, 17, 86]. But even more interesting for our purposes was the use for control of an extension of Hamiltonian system, namely port Hamiltonian systems (PHS) [49, 89, 19].

PHS are perfectly suited for the use of control method based on energy shaping, like passivity based control (PBC) [63], or methods that not only shape the energy but also change the structure of the system, like interconnection and damping assignment (IDA)-PBC [89]. The results of using PHS to model and control systems where no thermal interaction occurs are very good and large number of examples confirms it. However, when the objective is to represent some process that posses a non-negligible thermal gradient we find that PHS are no longer so well suited. The PHS structure is actually destroyed in this case, since it is not longer possible to define a true Poisson bracket for the PHS and we are forced to consider some generalised (or pseudo) PHS [22, 72, 42]. This is strongly related to the irreversible production of entropy.

The previous motivated us to look for some extension of PHS that could provide a geometric structure for thermodynamic systems. We found this extension in controlled contact systems [21, 20, 22, 24, 27]. Controlled contact systems offer a framework where it seems possible to develop an important theory for modelling and control of thermodynamic systems. The framework of contact systems is not new, nor the use of it for modelling reversible and irreversible thermodynamic systems [40, 41, 8, 53, 48, 57, 54, 36, 34], however the definition of controlled contact system to model open systems has only recently been proposed [21, 20, 22]. Furthermore there exists no studies of these systems for control purposes. To our knowledge the only results in this line are presented in [30], where some general properties including conditions for the existence of equilibrium points and local stability of conservative controlled contact systems are given.

The aim of this doctoral thesis was to study the use of controlled contact systems for control purposes and develop results along this line.

1.2 Organization and contribution of the thesis

The thesis is divided into three chapters. Chapter 2 is devoted to the modelling of thermodynamic systems. It is through this chapter that we aim to motivate the study of controlled contact systems for modelling and control purposes. We start this chapter by introducing PHS and we propose an extension of PHS, that we call irreversible PHS (IPHS), to model thermodynamic systems. We then introduce contact systems and we use IPHS to define a class of contact systems for modelling thermodynamic processes.

In Chapter 3 we analyse the feedback of controlled contact systems. More precisely characterize the conditions for achieving a structure preserving feedback, i.e., a state feedback such that the closed-loop system is again a contact system. This is done from a system theoretic point of view and thermodynamic systems only motivates the examples of the chapter. Hence Chapter 3 may be read independently of Chapter 2. We present general conditions for structure preserving feedback and we specialise the conditions for strict contact systems. The chapter ends with the study of existence of closed-loop invariant Legendre submanifolds of the closed-loop vector field.

In Chapter 4 the stability properties of controlled contact system are studied. A general analysis is carried out for the existence of zeros of the contact vector field. Most of the results are for controlled contact systems subject to the state feedback proposed in Chapter 3. Conditions for local and partial stability on closed-loop invariant Legendre submanifolds are given. The final section of this chapter presents a control design method based on the contact framework that differs from the preceding results in the sense that it does not define a structure preserving state feedback.

The thesis concludes with some final remarks and perspectives of future work in Chapter 5. The main contributions are:

• Chapter 2: A class of pseudo PHS that expresses the first and second principle of thermodynamic as a structural property of the system is defined: irreversible PHS (IPHS). It shown that IPHS encompasses a large set of thermodynamic systems, including heat exchangers and chemical reactors. The

IPHS is used to define a class of conservative contact system that are regular on the complete thermodynamic phase space. The continuous stirred tank reactor (CSTR) is modelled using IPHS and contact Hamiltonian formulation.

- Chapter 3: It has been demonstrated that only a constant control preserves the canonical contact structure, hence a structure preserving feedback necessarily renders the closed-loop system a contact system with respect to a new contact form. The conditions for structure preserving feedback are characterized and specialised for strict contact systems. The relation with feedback of input-output Hamiltonian systems is also addressed. For conservative controlled contact system the feedback invariant Legendre submanifolds have been characterized and it has been suggested to use the invariant Legendre submanifold as a design criteria to define the state feedback.
- Chapter 4: It is shown that the linearisation of strict contact vector fields has one eigenvalue at zero and 2n eigenvalues symmetric with respect to the imaginary axis. Hence, the linearised contact vector field is in general unstable. The existence of stable and unstable submanifolds related with Lagrangian submanifolds of Hamiltonian systems is discussed. The partial stability on a Legendre submanifold is characterized using Lyapunov's direct method and particular results for controlled conservative contact system are presented. The framework of conservative contact systems has been used to propose a control design method that consists of the matching of contact Hamiltonian functions defined by the lift of vector fields.

1. INTRODUCTION

Chapter 2

A geometric representation of thermodynamic systems

2.1 Introduction

In the last decade a powerful control theory based on Hamiltonian system representation has been developed for electrical, mechanical and electro-mechanical systems. This control theory is based on the principle of conservation of energy [63, 65, 66] providing a clear physical interpretation of control design problem. Although traditionally Hamiltonian models arise from the Euler-Lagrange equations of motion, these have been extended to deal with network models of physical systems by using the concept of port Hamiltonian systems (PHS) [89, 19, 90, 91]. In network models the system is considered as the interconnection of energy storing elements via basic physical interconnection laws (e.g. Newtons third law or Kirchhof's law) together with energy dissipating elements. PHS theory formalizes the basic interconnection laws together with the power-conserving elements by a geometric structure, and defines the Hamiltonian as the total energy stored in a system. The energy function determines not just the static behaviour, but also, via the energy transfer between subsystems, its transient behaviour. Thus, PHS have direct physical interpretation since they rely on energy balances (not only restricted to energy, balance of mass and "virtual" energy has also been reported), and are directly related with other network models, such as bond-graphs [50, 83, 33, 31, 94, 32].

Irreversible thermodynamic, deals with irreversible processes [12, 47, 10]. An irreversible process is a process that occurs with internal temperature, pressure, and/or velocity gradients so that there are internal flows and/or viscous dissipation [79]. On other hand a reversible process proceed without internal flows or viscous dissipation. In any irreversible process the entropy, and thereby the second law of thermodynamics plays a major role. From a thermodynamic perspective, all natural processes are irreversible.

Irreversibility has been introduced in PHS theory by adding a dissipative term into the dynamical equations [91], however at the expense of losing the conservation of the Hamiltonian function. In this way, the Hamiltonian function does not represent any more the total energy of the system and the model does not express the first principle of thermodynamics [22]. The use of Hamiltonian formalism to describe the dynamic of a thermodynamic process inevitably leads to the definition of *pseudo PHS*. Indeed, the geometric structure is not longer preserved since the structure matrices depends on states and co-states destroying any possibility of defining the system in term of a Poisson bracket [22, 72, 42]. By using pseudo PHS with dissipation it has been possible to extend this kind of representation and associated control theory to industrial processes, in particular to hydraulic [80, 43, 71, 96], chemical [81, 39, 71, 76, 78, 77] and biological [60, 9, 44] processes.

There have been major efforts searching a dynamical system representation for thermodynamic system. In this context pseudo PHS and Brayton-Moser formulations [82] have been defined with respect to a Hamiltonian function equal to a thermodynamic potential of the system, such as the total enthalpy or the entropy production [42, 28]. However, defining the generating function of the pseudo PHS as a thermodynamic potential does in general not lead to structure matrices with physical interpretation and, furthermore, does in general not express the conservation of energy and the irreversible entropy creation as a consequence of the definition of the system. Other efforts have been centred in providing thermodynamic systems with a geometric structure, just like mechanical systems with the Hamiltonian representation. In this line the "General Equation for the Non-Equilibrium Reversible Irreversible Coupling", or shortly GENERIC [36, 69] propose to "complete" the Hamiltonian (reversible) part of a system with a purely dissipative (irreversible) part. The GENERIC system is expressed with respect to two generating functions: the total energy and the total entropy, and with respect to two geometric structures: a Poisson bracket and a pseudo-Riemannian metric. This representation is capable to express simultaneously the conservation of energy and the irreversible creation of entropy as a geometric property of the system. The GENERIC representation for open system [58, 45] is however not easy to define and has not a "classical" control affine structure since the inputs of the system are expressed in terms of auxiliary variables and form part of the state variables of an extended GENERIC system.

The use of contact geometry and Hamiltonian systems have made possible to model irreversible thermodynamic processes as a mathematical structure that simultaneously expresses the thermodynamic irreversibility of a process and the conservation of energy, i.e., the first and second law of thermodynamics. The fundamental idea behind the use of contact system to model thermodynamic systems is the use of a 2n + 1 dimensional space for the representation of a n dimensional dynamical system (or control system). This allows to endow the Thermodynamic Phase Space (TPS), the space of extensive and intensive variables, with a contact structure. The first works in this line where done by R. Hermann for reversible thermodynamic systems [40, 41]. Since the work of R. Hermann the introduction of the contact structure for reversible thermodynamic systems was further developed in [8, 53, 57]. This formalism was later used to define contact vector fields to describe reversible [54] and irreversible transformations [36, 34]. In the last years the previous works have been extended to open thermodynamic systems. This has been done by augmenting the contact vector field with an interaction contact vector field

2.1. INTRODUCTION

[21, 20, 22]. These systems have been called controlled conservative contact systems and are defined by a contact vector field generated by a contact Hamiltonian function satisfying a compatibility condition with some Legendre submanifold, defined by Gibbs' relation, on a contact manifold. Recently, the conservative contact systems theory have been used to model and analyse several controlled thermodynamic systems [22, 27]. This opens a new frame of research, with big potential in our opinion, for modelling and control of thermodynamic system. Indeed as it has been discussed in [30] the properties of the contact vector fields are entirely determined by the thermodynamic properties of the system, hence an abstract use of the contact geometry for analysis and control is possible.

There are two main contributions in this chapter: the definition of a class of pseudo PHS that encompasses the energy conservation and the entropy creation, and the construction of a lift to the TPS which is well defined in the sense that the generating functions (potentials) are smooth on the whole TPS. This class of pseudo PHS has been called Irreversible port Hamiltonian system (IPHS) and is defined by the thermodynamic properties of the system. This allows to express the conservation of energy and the irreversible entropy creation as a structural property of the system. IPHS encompass a large class of thermodynamic processes, including heat exchangers and the continuous stirred tank reactor (CSTR). The lifts of dynamical systems to the TPS are not always well defined since the contact Hamiltonian function may present singularities on the TPS and thus the generated contact vector field. IPHS are used to define a class of well defined conservative contact systems. The regularity of contact vector fields constructed by using the lift of a dynamical system has not been addressed in previous work. A heat exchange process is used to illustrate the ideas through the chapter, and a complete section is devoted to analyse a complex thermodynamic system, namely the non-isothermal CSTR, using the proposed approaches.

2.1.1 Organization of the chapter

The chapter is organized as follows. In Section 2.2 the basics of PHS and the GENERIC formalism are presented to motivate the use of IPHS and contact Hamiltonian systems. In Section 2.2.3 the definition of IPHS is given. Section 2.3 presents the contact Hamiltonian framework and a class of lift of IPHS is defined. In Section 2.4 the CSTR is extensively analysed using the framework of IPHS and contact systems. Finally in Section 2.5 some concluding remarks are given.

2.1.2 Main contributions of the chapter

The main contributions of this chapter are the following.

• In Section 2.2.3 a class of pseudo PHS expressing the first and second principle of thermodynamic as a structural property of the system is defined, namely IPHS (Definition 1). The IPHS is defined by: a generating function that for physical systems corresponds to the total energy; a constant skew-symmetric structure matrix that represents the network structure of the system; a non-linear function that depends on the states and co-states, defined by a Poisson

bracket evaluated on the dissipative and conserved quantities of the system. It is interesting to remark for physical systems the non-linear function is actually defined by the thermodynamic driving force. The IPHS is completed with input and output ports. The defined IPHS encompasses a large set of thermodynamic systems, including heat exchangers and chemical reactors.

- The immersion of the IPHS on TPS as a conservative contact system is presented. In particular the issue of well defined contact Hamiltonian functions is addressed. Previous work on the matter did not address this issue. The fact that the contact vector field evolves in the TPS forces the contact Hamiltonians to be well defined in the whole whole TPS, and not only on the Legendre submanifold defining the physical properties of the system. We analyse this matter in detail and suggest a class of well defined lift for IPHS in Subsection 2.3.2.
- In Section 2.4 we apply all the previously exposed concepts on a complex thermodynamic system, namely the CSTR. Two IPHS representation for the CSTR are proposed (Proposition 5 and 6). One uses the total internal energy as Hamiltonian function while the second one uses the total enthalpy. Both of them posses the same structure matrix given by a constant skew-symmetric matrix defined by the stoichiometric coefficients of the chemical reaction network. The non-linear function modulating the constant structure matrix is defined by the thermodynamic driving force: the chemical affinity and the enthalpy of reaction respectively. The IPHS representation of the CTSR is then used to propose a well defined contact Hamiltonian function that expresses the dynamical equation of the CSTR when projecting the contact vector field on the Legendre submanifold defining the physical properties of the system (Proposition 7). The contact Hamiltonian is analysed and a physical interpretation is provided.

2.2 Pseudo Hamiltonian formulation of open thermodynamic systems

In this section we define Irreversible port Hamiltonian systems (IPHS). We begin by introducing PHS and showing why they are not sufficient to model irreversible thermodynamic systems. In order to further motivate the definition of IPHS we present briefly an alternative formalism for the modelling of irreversible thermodynamic systems, namely GENERIC. It should be noted that we use the term pseudo PHS to refer to "quasi" PHS formulations of thermodynamic systems. However we do not use the denomination pseudo PHS in the sense of [93], where it has been suggest for PHS associated to Poisson brackets not fulfilling the Jacobi identities.

2.2.1 Port Hamiltonian systems

Port Hamiltonian systems (PHS) [49] have been widely used in modelling and passivity-based control (PBC) of mechanical and electro-mechanical system[19, 64].

On the state space $\mathbb{R}^n \ni x$, a PHS is defined by the following state equation,

$$\dot{x} = J(x)\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) + g(x)u(t)$$
(2.1)

where $U : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ is the Hamiltonian function, $J(x) \in \mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is a skew-symmetric structure matrix, $g(x) \in \mathbb{R}^m \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is the input vector field and $u(t) \in \mathbb{R}^m$ is a time dependent input. For those systems, the Hamiltonian function represents the total electro-mechanical energy of the system and the skew-symmetric structure matrix represents the energy flows between the different energy domains of the system. Furthermore the structure matrix J(x) relates to symplectic geometry as it defines a Poisson bracket, if it satisfies the Jacobi identities, else it is just a pseudo-Poisson bracket (see [93]). If J is constant in some local coordinates then it satisfies the Jacobi identities [89]. In the sequel we will consider only true Poisson brackets (not pseudo-Poisson brackets). The Poisson bracket of two $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ functions Z and Gis expressed as:

$$\{Z,G\}_J = \frac{\partial Z}{\partial x}^{\top}(x)J(x)\frac{\partial G}{\partial x}(x).$$
(2.2)

The PHS dynamics may be expressed in term of the Poisson bracket:

$$\dot{x} = \{x, U\}_J + g(x)u(t).$$
(2.3)

The properties of Poisson brackets such as its skew-symmetry and the Jacobi identities correspond to the existence of conservation laws or balance equations for open systems. For instance the conservation of the energy is the base of the control using PBC methods [66, 64].

For physical systems representing irreversible phenomena, i.e., transformations that involves irreversible entropy creation, it is not sufficient to express only the conservation of energy (first principle of thermodynamic); it is also necessary to express the irreversible entropy creation (second principle of thermodynamic) as a system theoretic property. The first and second principle express, respectively, the conservation of energy and the irreversible transformation of entropy. It is possible to represent this by the following equations

$$\frac{dU}{dt} = 0$$
 and $\frac{d\mathfrak{S}}{dt} = \sigma\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) \ge 0$ (2.4)

where the Hamiltonian U is the total energy, \mathfrak{S} denotes an entropy like function (that may be equal to the total entropy S) and $\sigma\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right)$ the irreversible entropy creation which in general depends on the state and the gradient of the total energy. By skew-symmetry of the Poisson bracket the total energy of the system satisfies the energy balance equation

$$\frac{dU}{dt} = \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}^{\top} gu$$

Indeed, since g(x)u(t) represent the flows through the controlled-ports of the system the only energy variation is due to the interaction with the environment. The entropy variation on other hand is given by

$$\frac{dS}{dt} = \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}^{\top} J(x) \frac{\partial U}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}^{\top} gu.$$

A consequence of the second principle of thermodynamic is that the entropy variation due to internal transformations is always greater or equal to zero. This actually requires J(x) to explicitly depend on $\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}$,

$$\frac{\partial S}{\partial x}^{\top} J\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) \frac{\partial U}{\partial x} = \sigma_{int} \ge 0, \qquad (2.5)$$

since this should hold for any generating function U(x). In order to include the second principle an alternative geometric structures have to be considered. This is the reason that for physical systems embedding the internal energy and expressing simultaneously the energy conservation and the irreversible entropy creation as it occurs in chemical engineering for instance, the Hamiltonian formulation has to be questioned. In the last years various formulations have been suggested in this line [57, 36, 39, 22, 68, 27, 72]. Several attempts have been made in order to preserve as much as possible of the PH structure, leading to a class of system called *pseudo* PHS [39, 68, 78, 18, 72, 42]. These system retain as much as possible the port Hamiltonian structure, but differ by their structure matrices and input vector fields which depend explicitly on the gradient of the Hamiltonian. An important remark is that, although the forms of PHS (2.1) and pseudo PHS are very similar and both embed, by skew-symmetry of the structure matrix, the conservation of energy, in the latter the drift dynamic is a nonlinear function in the gradient $\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x)$. In this sense the symplectic structure of the PHS, given by the Poisson tensor associated with the structure matrix J(x), is destroyed. This is our main motivation for considering other geometric structures that may express simultaneously the conservation of energy and the irreversible entropy creation. We will return to the definition and properties of pseudo PHS in Section 2.2.3.

A particularly interesting formulation embedding the energy conservation and the entropy creation is GENERIC. This formulation is an extension of Hamiltonian system to thermodynamic systems. GENERIC divides the system in two parts: a conservative part given by a Hamiltonian system and a dissipative part modelled in terms of a pseudo-Riemannian metric. Its main feature is the use of two different generating functions (the total energy and the total entropy) to express the system dynamics. This formalism, although not used in this work, is briefly presented in the next subsection to illustrate the non-triviality of embedding thermodynamic systems with a geometric structure and as an introduction to the suggested pseudo PHS.

2.2.2 The GENERIC formalism

GENERIC is the abbreviation for "General Equation for the Non-Equilibrium Reversible Irreversible Coupling". It was proposed in [36, 69] for isolated systems and extended to open system in [58, 45].

2.2.2.1 GENERIC for isolated systems

In this formalism the dynamics of an isolated thermodynamic system is expressed as the sum of a conservative and a dissipative system. The conservative system is defined as a Hamiltonian system, i.e., it is defined with respect to a Poisson bracket and the Hamiltonian function being the total energy of the system. The dissipative system is defined with respect to a pseudo-Riemannian metric and generated by the total entropy as the potential function. In GENERIC the time evolution of the state variables $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ is defined as

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = J(x)\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) + M(x)\frac{\partial S}{\partial x}(x)$$
(2.6)

where $U(x) \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ and $S(x) \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ are respectively the total energy and entropy functions of the system and matrices J(x) and M(x) defining respectively a Poisson bracket and a pseudo-Riemannian metric. This means that the matrix J(x)is skew-symmetric and satisfies the Jacobi identities and M(x) is symmetric and positive semi-definite. The GENERIC dynamic is complemented by the following degeneracy requirements

$$J(x)\frac{\partial S}{\partial x}(x) = 0$$
 and $M(x)\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) = 0.$ (2.7)

Hence the entropy function is an invariant of the Hamiltonian dynamics which is generated only by the internal energy function, and the internal energy is an invariant of the pseudo-gradient dynamic which is generated only by the entropy function. The two contributions generated by the energy function U and the entropy function S are called the reversible and irreversible contributions, respectively. The Poisson bracket has already been defined in (2.2). The pseudo-Riemannian metric is expressed by the Ginzburg-Landau dissipative bracket [36], denoted by $[\cdot, \cdot]$ and defined by

$$[Z,G]_M = \frac{\partial Z}{\partial x}^{\top}(x)M(x)\frac{\partial G}{\partial x}(x), \qquad (2.8)$$

with Z and G two $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ functions. These brackets and equation (2.6) lead to the following dynamical equation for an arbitrary function $V \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ in terms of the two separate generators U and S:

$$\frac{dV}{dt} = \{V, U\}_J + [V, S]_M.$$
(2.9)

Using this last expression and the degeneracy conditions (2.7) it is straightforward to verify that for a GENERIC system the energy is a conserved quantity and the entropy is an increasing function.

$$\frac{dU}{dt} = \{U, U\}_J + [U, S]_M = 0,
\frac{dS}{dt} = \{S, U\}_J + [S, S]_M = [S, S]_M = \sigma_{int} \ge 0.$$

where σ_{int} is the irreversible internal entropy production [12]. The GENERIC formalism encompasses in its definition simultaneously the first and second principles of thermodynamics: the conservation of internal energy and the creation of entropy associated with irreversible processes.

2.2.2.2 GENERIC for open systems

The extension of GENERIC to open system was originally proposed in [58] and later in [45]. We will use the latest formulation and more specifically, we will present it following the developments presented in [27]. An open GENERIC system on the state space $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ with the two pairs of external variables, denoted by $(\dot{x}_J, F_J) \in \mathbb{R}^{m_1}$ and $(\dot{x}_M, F_M) \in \mathbb{R}^{m_1}$, is defined by a skew-symmetric and a symmetric positive semi-definite tensor with the following structure matrices respectively

$$\hat{J} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & \Gamma(x) \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ -\Gamma^{\top}(x) & 0 & J(x) \end{bmatrix}, \qquad \hat{M} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \Pi(x) \\ 0 & \Pi^{\top}(x) & M(x). \end{bmatrix}$$

with $\Gamma(x) \in \mathbb{R}^{m_1} \times \mathbb{R}^n$ and $\Pi(x) \in \mathbb{R}^{m_2} \times \mathbb{R}^n$. The dynamic is generated by two functions U(x) and S(x) satisfying the degeneracy condition (2.7) and the differential-algebraic system of equations

$$\begin{bmatrix} -\dot{x}_J \\ \dot{x}_M \\ \frac{dx}{dt} \end{bmatrix} = \hat{J}(x) \begin{bmatrix} F_J \\ 0 \\ \frac{\partial U}{\partial x} \end{bmatrix} + \hat{M}(x) \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ F_M \\ \frac{\partial S}{\partial x} \end{bmatrix}.$$

Note that from the previous equation the following relations are obtained

$$\dot{x}_J = -\Gamma(x)\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}$$
 and $\dot{x}_M = \Pi(x)\frac{\partial S}{\partial x}$. (2.10)

The balance equations of the energy and the entropy are obtained by evaluating their time derivative along the trajectories of x:

$$\frac{dU}{dt} = \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}^{\top} \left(-\Gamma^{\top} F_J + \Pi^{\top} F_M \right) = \dot{x}_J F_J + \left(\Pi \frac{\partial U}{\partial x} \right)^{\top} F_M, \\ \frac{dS}{dt} = \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}^{\top} \left(M \frac{\partial S}{\partial x} - \Gamma^{\top} F_J + \Pi^{\top} F_M \right) = \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}^{\top} M \frac{\partial S}{\partial x} - \left(\Gamma \frac{\partial S}{\partial x} \right)^{\top} F_J + \dot{x}_M F_M.$$

where we have used (2.10). In [27] it has been suggested, in order that the entropy variation only through the irreversible (dissipative) ports of the system, that the matrix $\Gamma(x)$ should be in the null space of $\frac{\partial S}{\partial x}(x)$. A similar condition for $\Pi(x)$ with respect to $\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x)$ is however not imposed since the energy variation may be due to reversible and irreversible phenomena coupling the system to its environment.

It should be noticed that it is by far not trivial to embed a thermodynamic system with a geometric structure. The GENERIC formalism succeed but presents a drawback when dealing with control systems. The extension of GENERIC to open system is performed in terms of two pairs of auxiliary variables that are included as state variables and embedded in the geometric structure, hence it is not evident how to pose the control problem in a traditional sense. The degeneracy conditions (2.7) are also not trivial to verify for complex systems hence it is not straightforward to find a GENERIC representation for a particular system.

In the following section we suggest a class of pseudo PHS which indeed embeds in its definition both principles of thermodynamics but retains only a skew-symmetric structure matrix which can be constructed uniquely from the physical couplings. We shall then use this class of systems throughout the whole thesis.

2.2.3 Irreversible PHS

There is a large class of thermodynamic systems that can be expressed as pseudo PHS if the Hamiltonian function is selected as a thermodynamic potential such as the internal energy or the entropy [22, 27, 72]. We should clarify that we use the term pseudo PHS to refer to "quasi" PHS formulations of thermodynamic systems. Hence we do not use the denomination pseudo PHS in the sense of [93], where it is for PHS with associated Poisson bracket not fulfilling the Jacobi identities. From a control perspective it is usually more complicated to impose a desired closed-loop dynamic on pseudo PHS. Passivity based techniques can be easily applied to PHS, however due to the non-linearity with respect to the gradient of the Hamiltonian, this is not the case for pseudo PHS. In this work we define a class of pseudo PHS to model large class of thermodynamic systems and to embed the first and second principle in the structure of the pseudo PHS.

Definition 1 IPHS are defined by the dynamical equation

$$\dot{x} = R\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}\right) J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) + W\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) + g\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) u, \qquad (2.11)$$

where

- *i.* $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ is the state vector, $U(x) : \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n) \to \mathbb{R}$ and $S(x) : \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n) \to \mathbb{R}$.
- ii. The structure matrix $J \in \mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is a constant skew-symmetric matrix.
- iii. $R = R\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}\right)$ is composed of a positive definite function and a Poisson bracket evaluated on S and U:

$$R\left(x,\frac{\partial U}{\partial x},\frac{\partial S}{\partial x}\right) = \gamma\left(x,\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right)\left\{S,U\right\}_{J},\tag{2.12}$$

with $\gamma(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}) = \hat{\gamma}(x) : \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n) \to \mathbb{R}, \ \hat{\gamma} \ge 0$, a non-linear positive function of the states and co-states of the system that may be expressed as a function of the states only.

iv. $W(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}) \in \mathbb{R}^1 \times \mathbb{R}^n$ and $g(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x})u \in \mathbb{R}^1 \times \mathbb{R}^n$ are associated with the ports of the system, where the input is $u(t) \in \mathbb{R}^m$ a time dependent function.

The main difference with the definition of a PHS is that $R\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}\right)$ depends on the co-state variables destroying the linearity of any Poisson tensor, considering the mapping $\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}$ to the drift dynamics $R\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}\right) J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}$ and associated with the matrix RJ. Furthermore, the two vector fields $W\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right)$ and $g\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right)$ may also depend on states and co-states.

Let us analyse Definition 1 for the particular case of thermodynamic systems. The first principle of thermodynamic states that the energy of the system is conserved. This condition is also true for PHS in mechanics. It is then logical that the Hamiltonian function of IPHS corresponds to the energy (as for PHS). As for PHS, there is sometimes more than one conserved quantity that may be used as Hamiltonian function. For instance in mass balance system a conserved quantity frequently used as Hamiltonian function is the total mass of the system [60, 80, 9, 18]. In the case of IPHS there may also exist more than one conserved quantity depending on the constraints of the system. For instance in the case of a continuous stirred tank reactor (CSTR) with constant pressure and volume, the enthalpy is a conserved quantity and may be used as Hamiltonian function.

The second item of Definition 1 states that J is a constant skew-symmetric matrix. We will actually see in the following sections that for the case of heat exchangers and chemical reactors this matrix represents the interconnection structure of the system. As it has been clearly exposed in [49, 50, 91], PHS arise systematically from network models of physical systems. In network models of complex physical systems the overall system is seen as the interconnection of energy-storing elements via basic interconnection (balance) laws as Newton's third law in mechanics or Kirchhoff's laws in electrical circuits, as well as power conserving elements, like transformers together, with energy-dissipating elements. PHS formalizes these basic interconnection laws together with the power conserving elements by a geometric structure. In PHS the structure matrix J(x) and the input matrix g(x) are directly associated with the network interconnection structure, while the Hamiltonian is just the sum of the energies of all the energy-storing elements. In thermodynamic there is a similar network relation between different domains. The efforts (intensive variables) of one domain generates the flows in other domains (time evolution of the extensive variables). We expect the IPHS to represent this network-like interconnection, thus we also expect J to be constant with coefficients given by the network structure of the system. We will show that for a simple thermodynamic systems as the heat exchanger J will just indicate the direction of the flows, thus its elements will be -1, 0, or 1, while for more complex systems such as chemical reactions it is given by the stoichiometry of the chemical network.

The fact that in our definition of IPHS the structure matrix J is a constant matrix forces the function R to capture all the state and co-state dependent behaviour of the internal interconnection of the system. In order to study the specific form of R we again recall the first and second principle that we have represented with equation (2.4). It is clear that by the skew-symmetry of J the energy of the system is conserved. The entropy balance of the system is given by

$$\frac{dS}{dt} = R \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}^{\top} J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}^{\top} W + \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}^{\top} gu.$$

If it is assumed that the system is isolated (W = 0 and g = 0) the balance becomes

$$\frac{dS}{dt} = R \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}^{\top} J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}.$$

By the second law of thermodynamic, the entropy balance of an isolated thermodynamic system is always positive and equal to the *internal entropy production*, that will be denote by σ_{int} . Thus we may write the following relation

$$R\frac{\partial S}{\partial x}^{\top}J\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} = \sigma_{int} \ge 0.$$

Recall that $\frac{\partial S}{\partial x}^{\top} J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) = \{S, U\}_J$, this suggest to define $R = \gamma \left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) \{S, U\}_J$ such that

$$\frac{dS}{dt} = R \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}^{\top} J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x} = \gamma \left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x} \right) \left\{ S, U \right\}_{J}^{2} = \sigma_{int} \ge 0,$$

with $\gamma\left(x,\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right)$ a positive definite function. Recall that the entropy is a state variable and the gradient of the entropy $\frac{\partial S}{\partial x}$ is a vector whose elements are either 1 or 0. Since the Poisson bracket is defined with respect to the constant matrix J, the bracket $\{S, U\}_J$ is a linear combination of the co-energy variables (elements of $\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}$) and actually defines the thermodynamic driving force. Finally, computing $\frac{dU}{dt}$ along the trajectories of (2.11) we obtain

$$\frac{dU}{dt} = \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}^{\top} W + \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}^{\top} gu$$

due to the skew-symmetry of J. Since the energy of the system is conserved, the only admissible energy variation is through input and output ports (interaction point with the environment) of the system. Hence the sum W + gu represents these ports. Furthermore, since $\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}$ is a vector of efforts, W and gu are vectors of flows.

Despite that we are restricting our work to a specific class of systems, this class is wide enough to encompass several thermodynamic processes of practical importance, notably chemical reactions and heat exchange processes [72, 74, 73, 75]. The specific form the drift dynamic RJ collects all the non-linear terms in the scalar function $R(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x})$. This will prove to be of practical importance in the design of feedback laws using the contact formulation in Chapter 3.

Along this work two examples will be used to illustrate our ideas: a heat exchange process and the continuous stirred tank reactor (CSTR). The heat exchanger is a simple example that only involves the thermal domain. We consider it the ideal system to clearly and explicitly show the computations of the propositions. The CSTR on other hand is a complex thermodynamic process and involves mass and energy balance. This example will be thoroughly analysed in Section 2.4.

2.2.4 Example: the heat exchanger

Consider two simple thermodynamic systems, indexed by 1 and 2 (for instance two ideal gases), which may interact only through a conducting wall. The dynamic of this system is given by the following equation

$$\begin{bmatrix} \dot{S}_1 \\ \dot{S}_2 \end{bmatrix} = \lambda \begin{bmatrix} \frac{T_2(S_2)}{T_1(S_1)} - 1 \\ \frac{T_1(S_1)}{T_2(S_2)} - 1 \end{bmatrix} + \lambda_e \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ \frac{T_e(t)}{T_2(S_2)} - 1 \end{bmatrix}$$

where S_1 and S_2 are the entropies of subsystem 1 and 2, $T_e(t)$ a time dependent external heat source and $\lambda > 0$ and $\lambda_e > 0$ denotes Fourier's heat conduction coefficients. The temperatures are modelled as exponential functions of the entropies [14] $T(S_i) = T_0 \exp\left(\frac{S_i}{c_i}\right)$, where T_0 and c_i are constants. This system may be written as

$$\begin{bmatrix} \dot{x}_1\\ \dot{x}_2 \end{bmatrix} = \lambda \left(\frac{1}{\frac{\partial U}{\partial x_2}} - \frac{1}{\frac{\partial U}{\partial x_1}} \right) \begin{bmatrix} 0 & -1\\ 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial U}{\partial x_1}\\ \frac{\partial U}{\partial x_2} \end{bmatrix} + \lambda_e \begin{bmatrix} 0\\ \frac{1}{\frac{\partial U}{\partial x_2}} - \frac{1}{u} \end{bmatrix} u,$$

where $x = [S_1, S_2], U(x_1, x_2) = U_1(x_1) + U_2(x_2)$ is the internal energy of the overall system composed of the addition of the internal energies of each subsystem, u(t) the controlled input that corresponds to the external heat source $T_e(t)$. Remark that $\frac{\partial U}{\partial x_i} = T_i(x_i)$. This system has been widely studied from a modelling perspective using the contact Hamiltonian framework in [22]. It is possible to write the model of the heat exchanger as a IPHS (2.11) by writing the system explicitly as an affine control system

$$\dot{x} = R(x, T)JT(x) + W + g(T)u(t), \qquad (2.13)$$

where $T(x) = [T_1(x_1), T_2(x_2)]$, $R(x, T(x)) = \lambda \left(\frac{1}{T_2} - \frac{1}{T_1}\right)$, $J = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & -1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$, $W = -\lambda_e \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix}$ and $g = \frac{\lambda_e}{T_2} \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix}$. Let us verify that the IPHS (2.13) fulfils Definition 1. The total entropy of the system is given by the sum of the entropies of each compartments $S = S_1 + S_2$. The Poisson bracket $\{S, U\}_J$ is then simply the difference of temperatures between the compartments

$$\{S,U\}_J = \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}^\top J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x} = \begin{bmatrix} 1\\1 \end{bmatrix}^\top \begin{bmatrix} 0 & -1\\1 & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} T_1\\T_2 \end{bmatrix} = T_1 - T_2.$$

And one may then identify the expression of the modulating function

$$R(x,T) = \lambda \left(\frac{1}{T_2} - \frac{1}{T_1}\right) = \lambda \frac{T_1 - T_2}{T_1 T_2} = \gamma (T_1 - T_2),$$

with $\gamma = \frac{\lambda}{T_1T_2}$. Since λ , T_1 and T_2 are always greater than zero, $\gamma > 0$. The sum $W + g(T_2)u$ defines entropy flows generated by the interaction of subsystem 2 and the external heat source, hence corresponds to the port of the system.

2.3 Formulation of open thermodynamic systems in the TPS

In this section the definition of conservative contact systems in terms of IPHS is introduced. The dynamical system is lifted to the Thermodynamic Phase Space (TPS) similarly as it has been suggested in previous work [22, 27]. The special structure of IPHS is used to suggest alternative lifts of dynamical systems that ensure that the contact Hamiltonian functions are regular or well defined, even C^{∞} in the complete TPS (i.e. do not posses singularities). Indeed, because of the particular structure IPHS it is possible to identify the parts of the dynamical system that may induce singularities on the contact Hamiltonian function and hence also on the contact vector field. In the following we will define control contact systems in \mathbb{R}^{2n+1} using canonical coordinates. A more geometrical definition of contact systems is presented in Chapter 3.

2.3.1 Reminder on control contact systems

Thermodynamic systems are defined by n + 1 extensive variables and by Gibbs' fundamental equation relating them. In practice n additional variables, namely the intensive variables that may be measured, are also used to model thermodynamic systems. Contact systems are defined in the 2n + 1-dimensional space of extensive and intensive variables, hence they define a sort of redundant system. Using this extended space it is possible to endow the TPS with a geometric structure. We shall in the sequel recall briefly the main definitions and properties of the control contact systems considered in this chapter and the reader is referred to [22, 48, 8] for details. For the sake of simplicity we shall restrict to a presentation in some coordinates and hence identify the thermodynamic phase space with the real vector space $\mathcal{T} = \mathbb{R}^{2n+1}, n \in \mathbb{N}$.

According to Darboux's theorem there exists a set of *canonical coordinates* $(x_0, x, p) \in \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n$ of \mathcal{T} where the contact form θ is given by

$$\theta = dx_0 - \sum_{i=1}^n p_i dx_i,$$

where d denotes the exterior derivative. Associated with the contact form there is set of distinguished submanifolds, called *Legendre submanifolds* (since they are closely related to Legendre transformations), denoted by \mathcal{L} , which are defined by the Pfaffian equation: $\theta = 0$. The following theorem presented in [8] allows to locally describe Legendre submanifolds by using generating functions.

Theorem 2 For any partition I+J of the set of indices $\{1, \ldots, n\}$ into two disjoint subsets and for any function $\mathcal{F}(x_I, p_J)$ of n variables $x_i, i \in I$, $p_j, j \in J$, the 2n + 1 equations

$$x_0 = \mathcal{F} - p_J^{\top} \frac{\partial \mathcal{F}}{\partial p_J}, \qquad x_J = -\frac{\partial \mathcal{F}}{\partial p_J}, \qquad p_I = \frac{\partial \mathcal{F}}{\partial x_I}.$$
 (2.14)

define a Legendre submanifold \mathcal{L} of \mathbb{R}^{2n+1} . Conversely, every Legendre submanifold of \mathbb{R}^{2n+1} is defined in a neighbourhood of every point by these formulas for at least one of the 2^n possible choices of the subset I.

The contact geometry may be applied to describe equilibrium thermodynamics [53, 57, 20, 24]. Indeed in thermodynamics x_0 is associated with a thermodynamic potential, such as the internal energy, and (x_i, p_i) denotes the pairs of conjugated extensive and intensives variables. In this case the Pfaffian equation $\theta = 0$ is a statement of Gibbs' fundamental relation

$$dU = \sum_{i=1}^{n-2} \mu_i dN_i - pdV + TdS,$$

where the extensive variables U, N_i , V, and S, respectively the internal energy, the number of moles of the *i*th chemical specie, the volume and the entropy, and the intensive variables μ_i , p and T, respectively the chemical potential of the *i*th chemical specie, the pressure and the temperature, are identified with canonical coordinate x_0, x, p . The canonical coordinates have physical meaning only on a Legendre submanifold of θ . There x_0 is a thermodynamic potential function of the independent variables x, and p are the corresponding variables conjugated with respect to the potential. On the Legendre submanifold these parameters are related by the equation $p = \frac{\partial x_0}{\partial x}$, which is a special case of theorem 2, where \mathcal{F} is a function of x only. The Legendre submanifold generated by the internal energy U is defined as

$$\mathcal{L}_U = \left\{ x_0 = U(x), x = x, p = \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) \right\}.$$

Note that Gibbs' relation is satisfied on this Legendre submanifold.

Irreversible thermodynamics may be described by using *contact vector fields*. As it will be shown in Chapter 3, these are vector fields which leaves the contact distribution invariant. The vector space of contact vector fields and the space of smooth real functions are isomorphic[48]. More specifically there exists uniquely for each contact vector field a function, called *contact Hamiltonian* and denoted by K, that generates the contact vector field, denoted by X. In any set of canonical coordinates a contact system is then expressed by the dynamical equation $\frac{d}{dt} \begin{bmatrix} x_0 \\ x \\ p \end{bmatrix} = X$, with

$$X = \begin{bmatrix} K \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix} + \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & -p^{\top} \\ 0 & 0 & -I_n \\ p & I_n & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial K}{\partial x_0} \\ \frac{\partial K}{\partial x} \\ \frac{\partial K}{\partial p} \end{bmatrix}, \qquad (2.15)$$

where I_n denotes the identity matrix of order n.

The following theorem, presented in [57], shows that functions on \mathbb{R}^{2n+1} which vanish on on a Legendre submanifold \mathcal{L} give rise to continuous contact transformations which preserve \mathcal{L} , i.e., which map \mathcal{L} into itself.

Theorem 3 Let \mathcal{L} be a Legendre submanifold. Then X_K is tangent to \mathcal{L} if and only if K vanishes on \mathcal{L} , i.e., $\mathcal{L} \subset K^{-1}(0)$.

Controlled contact systems have been introduced in [21] and then used for modelling and analysis of simple and complex open thermodynamic systems [22, 20, 24]. They are defined by contact Hamiltonians which depend not only on the state variables (x_0, x, p) but also on a time dependent input function $u(t) \in L_1^{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R})$. In this chapter we shall consider the following class of controlled contact systems

$$X = X_{K_0} + X_{K_c} (2.16)$$

where $K_0(x_0, x, p) \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{T}) \to \mathbb{R}$ is the *internal contact Hamiltonian* that models the internal behaviour of the system, $K_c(x_0, x, p, u) \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{T} \times \mathbb{R}) \to \mathbb{R}$ is the *interaction (or control) contact Hamiltonian* that models the ports of the system and where X_{K_0} and X_{K_c} are contact vector fields with respect to the canonical contact form θ .

A conservative controlled contact system is defined with respect to a Legendre submanifold. The contact vector field leaves a Legendre submanifold invariant which for physical systems is defined by Gibbs' fundamental relation. This means that conservative contact systems arising from the modelling of physical systems leaves the thermodynamic properties invariant [53, 57].

Definition 4 A conservative control contact system is defined as a control contact system with the contact Hamiltonians satisfying the invariance condition

$$K_0\big|_{\mathcal{L}} = 0, \quad K_c\big|_{\mathcal{L}} = 0,$$

where $\cdot|_{\mathcal{L}}$ denotes the restriction to \mathcal{L} .

An important feature of conservative contact systems is that on the invariant Legendre submanifold it is possible to express n + 1 variables as function of the remaining n variables. The equilibrium properties of a thermodynamic system are defined by the Legendre submanifold, hence on the restriction to the Legendre submanifold the extensive and intensive variables are related by Gibbs' relation an may be expressed as function of each others.

2.3.2 Regular lift of IPHS to the TPS

It is possible to define a conservative contact system from a dynamical system by *lifting* it into the TPS [20, 22, 24, 30, 27]. The lift of dynamical systems to the TPS has the interesting property that it may be performed such that the contact vector field leaves invariant the Legendre submanifold where the contact Hamiltonian is zero. This means by theorem 2 that on the Legendre submanifold only n independent variables are required to describe the system dynamic and by theorem 3 that the trajectories will remain on the Legendre submanifold.

A kind of lift of dynamical systems that has been proposed in [20, 22, 24, 30, 27] is defined by pre-multiplication of the vector field expressing the dynamical equation of the system by the vector $\left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) - p\right)^{\top}$. Indeed let us consider the (closed) dynamical system

$$\dot{x} = f(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}).$$

A conservative contact Hamiltonian system is then simply defined by the contact Hamiltonian function $\hfill -$

$$K_0 = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) - p\right)^\top f(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}).$$

The contact vector field X_{K_0} leaves the Legendre submanifold \mathcal{L}_U invariant and it is not difficult using the expression in local coordinates of the contact vector field (2.15) to verify that on the restriction to \mathcal{L}_U the *x* coordinate of X_{K_0} is equal to $\dot{x}|_{\mathcal{L}_U} = f(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x})$. The previous lift is not uniquely defined, and as it has been shown in [30] there are infinite different possibilities to perform the lift of a dynamical system, each one defined by a different contact Hamiltonian function. One possibility is to define the contact Hamiltonian as

$$K_0 = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) - p\right)^{\top} f(x, p).$$

In this case the intensive variables have been "parametrized" by the p coordinates. This is justified since on the Legendre submanifold \mathcal{L}_U the p coordinates are equal to the intensive variables. In previous works [20, 22, 24, 30, 27] this parametrization has in general been used to define the lift of dynamical systems to the TPS. Once again, the contact vector field X_{K_0} leaves the Legendre submanifold \mathcal{L}_U invariant and we may verify that on the restriction to \mathcal{L}_U the *x* coordinate of X_{K_0} is equal to $\dot{x}|_{\mathcal{L}_U} = f(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x})$. Although the previous contact Hamiltonians (and hence also the contact vector fields) are different, they generate the same dynamical system on the restriction to \mathcal{L}_U .

One may then ask the following question: can a dynamical system be lifted on the TPS with the only restriction that the dynamic of the system is recovered when restricting the contact vector field to \mathcal{L}_U ? The answer is actually no. Due to regularity properties the contact Hamiltonian should be defined such that it does not present singularities on the complete TPS. In the fundamental works of D. Eberard and co-workers [22] and Favache and co-workers [30, 27] the discussion on regular or well defined lift has not been addressed. Moreover, many of the conservative contact Hamiltonian systems presented in the literature posses singularities in the contact Hamiltonian functions and hence generates contact vector fields with singularities. We will address the concept of regular or well-defined lift of dynamical systems by using IPHS.

As previously mentioned a large class thermodynamic processes, such as the ones modelling chemical reactors [72] and heat exchangers [22] may be represented as IPHS (Definition 1),

$$\dot{x} = R\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}\right) J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) + W\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) + g\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) u,$$

with $R\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}\right)$ a non-linear scalar function modulating the constant skewsymmetric matrix J and $W\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) + g\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) u$ the input port. According to the preceding discussion the IPHS may be lifted to the TPS by defining the following conservative contact Hamiltonian

$$K_0 + K_c = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p\right)^\top \left(RJ\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) + gu\right) = -p^\top RJ\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) + \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p\right)^\top gu,$$
(2.17)

where we have assumed W = 0 for simplicity. The Legendre submanifold \mathcal{L}_U , generated by the internal energy U(x), is left invariant by the contact vector field. On \mathcal{L}_U the vector field X is equal to the dynamic of the lifted thermodynamic system. The contact Hamiltonian (2.17) is affine in the input, hence generates a vector field affine in the input. The internal contact Hamiltonian is given by $K_0(x,p) = -p^{\top}RJ\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}$ and the interaction contact Hamiltonian by $K_c(x,p,u) = (\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p)^{\top}gu$. The contact Hamiltonians are smooth and well defined in the whole TPS since they do not present singularities.

Let us now consider the parametrization of the intensive variables in $R\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}\right)$ by p. This leads to consider an internal contact Hamiltonian function of the following form

$$K_0 = -p^{\top} R(x, p, \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}) J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}.$$
(2.18)

As discussed in the previous paragraphs this contact Hamiltonian generates the same vector field on the restriction to \mathcal{L}_U as

$$K_0 = -p^{\top} R\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}\right) J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}.$$
(2.19)

Despite that both lifts generate the same dynamic restricted to \mathcal{L}_U there exists a structural problem with (2.18). Consider a closed IPHS and Gibbs' fundamental equation [12], that we will write as

$$dU = \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} \frac{\partial U}{\partial x_i} dx_i + \frac{\partial U}{\partial S} dS.$$

The continuity, differentiability and monotonic property $\left(\frac{\partial S}{\partial U} > 0\right)$ of the entropy imply that the entropy function can be inverted with respect to the energy, hence it is possible to write

$$dS = -\frac{\partial S}{\partial U} \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} \frac{\partial U}{\partial x_i} dx_i + \frac{\partial S}{\partial U} dU.$$

From this last equation, and since $=\frac{\partial S}{\partial U}=\frac{1}{T}$ with T>0, we have that the for the closed IPHS system the time evolution of the entropy will always be of the form

$$\frac{dS}{dt} = \frac{\partial S}{\partial U} \gamma' \left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x} \right) \left\{ S, U \right\}_J^2,$$

with $\gamma'(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}) \geq 0$. Recall from Definition 1 that $R = \gamma(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}) \{S, U\}_J$, and that for thermodynamic systems $\{S, U\}_J$ is a linear combination of the co-states variables. Hence we may write for a thermodynamic system

$$R\left(x,\frac{\partial U}{\partial x},\frac{\partial S}{\partial x}\right) = \gamma\left(x,\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right)\left\{S,U\right\}_{J} = \frac{1}{T}\gamma'\left(x,\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right)\left\{S,U\right\}_{J},$$

with $\gamma = \frac{1}{T} \gamma' \left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x} \right)$. A complete parametrization of R would lead to

$$R(x,p) = \frac{1}{p_T} \gamma'(x,p) \frac{\partial S}{\partial x} Jp, \qquad (2.20)$$

where p_T indicates the parametrization of T in the *p*-coordinates. It is clear from equation (2.20) that it is not possible to arbitrarily replace $\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}$ by p since the inverse of the temperature appears in the definition of R. If (2.20) is used to perform the lift then, at least, on the point $p_T = 0$ the contact Hamiltonian possesses a singularity. As mentioned before this issue has never been addressed in previous publications, and unfortunately the lifts proposed in [22, 30, 27] present this particular singularity.

A regular lift of R will depend on the particular form of the function $\gamma\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right)$. However the simplest way to perform a regular lift of a closed IPHS is by not parametrizing it by p. Indeed $R\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}\right)$ is in general well-defined for all x and so is the vector $J\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}$. Hence the lift defined by equation (2.19) is in general well defined in the complete TPS.

Nevertheless it may still be desirable to lift the IPHS as in equation (2.18), specifically if we are thinking on control design. It will be shown in Chapter 3 that the special structure of R and an adequate parametrization simplifies some matching conditions when doing control synthesis on the TPS. Using equation (2.20) we can conclude the following.

- The function $\gamma\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right)$ may be lifted as $\gamma(x, p)$ as long as it does not present singularities in p. In particular the term $\frac{1}{T}$ can never be lifted as $\frac{1}{p_T}$ since it possesses a singularity at $p_T = 0$.
- The Poisson bracket $\{S, U\}_J$ may always be lifted as $\frac{\partial S}{\partial x} Jp$ since it is a linear combination of p.

If $\gamma(x,p)$ presents singularities at some point it may still be lifted to the TPS as a partially parametrized function $\gamma\left(x,\frac{\partial U}{\partial x},p\right)$. Let us illustrate this on the heat exchanger.

2.3.3 Example: the heat exchanger (continued)

Recall the heat exchanger

$$\begin{bmatrix} \dot{S}_1\\ \dot{S}_2 \end{bmatrix} = \lambda \left(\frac{1}{\frac{\partial U}{\partial S_2}} - \frac{1}{\frac{\partial U}{\partial S_1}} \right) \begin{bmatrix} 0 & -1\\ 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial U}{\partial S_1}\\ \frac{\partial U}{\partial S_2} \end{bmatrix} + \lambda_e \begin{bmatrix} 0\\ \frac{1}{\frac{\partial U}{\partial S_2}} - \frac{1}{u} \end{bmatrix} u,$$

and its representation as IPHS

$$\dot{x} = R(x, T(x))J\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) + W + g(T)u$$

where $x = [S_1, S_2]$ is the entropy of subsystem 1 and 2, $U(S_1, S_2) = U_1(S_1) + U_2(S_2)$ is the internal energy of the overall system composed of the addition of the internal energies of each subsystem, u(t) the controlled input that corresponds to an external heat source, $\lambda > 0$, $\lambda_e > 0$ denote Fourier's heat conduction coefficients, $\frac{\partial U}{\partial x_i} = T_i(x_i), T(x_i) = T_0 \exp\left(\frac{x_i}{c_i}\right)$, where T_0 and c_i are constants, $R(x, T(x)) = \lambda\left(\frac{1}{T_2} - \frac{1}{T_1}\right), J = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & -1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix}, W = -\lambda_e \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix}$ and $g = \frac{\lambda_e}{T_2} \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix}$.

As mentioned before, lifting this system to the TPS may be done in infinite number of ways. In previous work [22] this lift has been performed using the following parametrization of R and g as

$$R(p) = \lambda \left(\frac{1}{p_2} - \frac{1}{p_1}\right) = \lambda \left(\frac{p_1 - p_2}{p_1 p_2}\right), \quad g(p) = \frac{\lambda_e}{p_2} \begin{bmatrix} 0\\1 \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (2.21)

However since p may have any value on the TPS, R(p) and g(p) in (2.21) are undefined at $p = [0,0]^{\top}$. Hence, the lift using the previously defined parametrization is not defined on the whole TPS. This issue can be overcome by regularizing the parametrizations. Recall from the first part of this example that $R = \lambda \frac{1}{T_1 T_2} (T_1 - T_2)$, with $\gamma = \frac{\lambda}{T_1 T_2}$ and $\{S, U\}_J = T_1 - T_2$. The only part of R that is parametrizable is the bracket $\{S, U\}_J = T_1 - T_2$. The lift may then be defined as

$$R(x,p) = \lambda \left(\frac{p_1 - p_2}{T_1 T_2}\right), \quad g(x) = \frac{\lambda_e}{T_2} \begin{bmatrix} 0\\1 \end{bmatrix}.$$

This parametrization of R and g generates a different contact vector field than the one defined by (2.21), but as previously discussed, it is possible to verify using

equation (2.15) that on the restriction to \mathcal{L}_U the contact vector fields coincide. The lift of the heat exchanger may then be defined as

$$K_0(x,p) = -R(x,p)p^{\top}J_sT(x),$$

$$K_c(x,p) = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p\right)^{\top} (W + gu).$$
(2.22)

The thermodynamic properties of the composed system are simply obtained by considering the Legendre submanifold \mathcal{L}_U generated by the potential $U = U_1 + U_2$,

$$\mathcal{L}_{U}: \left\{ \begin{array}{ll} x_{0} &= U \\ x &= [S_{1}, S_{2}]^{\top} \\ p &= \left[\frac{\partial U}{\partial S_{1}}, \frac{\partial U}{\partial S_{2}}\right]^{\top} = [T_{1}, T_{2}]^{\top} \end{array} \right\}.$$
(2.23)

Hence on \mathcal{L}_U the thermodynamic properties of the system are recovered and the extensive variables may be identified with x_0 and x, and the intensive variables with p.

2.4 On the Hamiltonian formulation of the CSTR

In this section we will apply the previously developed concepts on a complex thermodynamic process, namely the CSTR. We should begin this discussion by distinguish the formulations for the isothermal and non-isothermal CSTR. The isothermal CSTR does not involve energy balance, hence the dynamic is described only by mass balance equations and it is possible to use a PHS to model the system. The nonisothermal CSTR includes in addition to the mass balance equations an energy balance equation, making it no longer possible to propose a (true) PHS to model the system.

Nevertheless, in the last decades big efforts have been made to propose a Hamiltonian structure for the non-isothermal CSTR. Some of these attempts where centred in making the dynamical equation of the CSTR suit in some (pseudo) PHS representation for control purposes [81, 78, 18]. In those works there were no major needs to define a pseudo PHS with physical interpretation and usually the Hamiltonian function was defined as a linear combination or a quadratic function of the state variables. A similar approach but using Brayton-Moser representation [82] for the application of power-shaping control [62] was proposed in [26]. The standard symplectic Hamiltonian structure was used to express the dynamic of chemical reaction networks and the CSTR in [39, 68]. In these works thermodynamic concepts and especially the second principle of thermodynamic are taken into account to define the Hamiltonian system. The passivity of these system is proved following similar arguments to the ones presented in [5, 6]. The Hamiltonian functions in these works are obtained by integration and resembles the potential functions of mechanical systems, hence do not have a physical interpretation.

A different approach was followed in [28] and [42], where the entropy of the system was used to define the generating function of the system. In [28] the entropy production was used to define a Brayton-Moser formulation for a first order
reaction in a CSTR. In this case the existence of a Brayton-Moser representation depends on the solution of a PDE and the authors make emphasis on the difficulty of solving this PDE for higher dimensional systems. Furthermore, the structure matrices of the system are given by the solution of the PDE and do not have physical interpretation. In [42] the negative of the total entropy is used as Hamiltonian function to define a pseudo PHS. Indeed, since the entropy production is an always increasing function the time derivative of the negative of the entropy will be always decreasing and assure the passivity of the system. However, the pseudo PHS do not longer represent the conservation of energy and as in [28] the structure matrices lack physical meaning.

In this section we show that the non-isothermal CSTR may be expressed as an IPHS with clear thermodynamic interpretation. For a CSTR with a single reaction with arbitrary stoichiometry two IPHS representations are proposed (Propositions 5 and 6). One uses the total internal energy as Hamiltonian function while the second one uses the total enthalpy. Both of them posses the same structure matrix defined by the stoichiometric coefficients of the chemical reaction network. The non-linear function modulating the constant structure matrix is defined by the thermodynamic driving force: the chemical affinity and the enthalpy of reaction respectively. The IPHS representation of the CTSR is then used to propose a well defined contact Hamiltonian function that expresses the dynamical equation of the CSTR when projecting the contact vector field on the Legendre submanifold defining the physical properties of the system (Proposition 7). The contact Hamiltonian is analysed and physical interpretation is provided.

2.4.1 Formulation of the mass balance equations

Assume a chemical reaction in a continuous stirred tank reactor (CSTR) with the following reaction scheme

$$\nu_1 A_1 + \ldots + \nu_l A_l \rightleftharpoons \nu_{l+1} A_{l+1} + \ldots + \nu_m A_m, \qquad m > l \ge 1.$$

The time variation of the species in the reactor is given by [7]

$$\dot{n}_i = F_{ei} - F_{si} + r_i V$$
 $i = 1, \dots, m$ (2.24)

where n_i is the number of moles of the specie i, F_{ei} and F_{si} are respectively the inlet and outlet molar concentrations, $r_i = \bar{\nu}_i r$ where r is the reaction rate composed of two reaction rates, one for the forward reaction r_f and the other for the backward reaction r_b , with $r = (r_f - r_b)$ where each reaction rate only depends on the temperature and on the reactant concentration, $\bar{\nu}_i$ is the signed stoichiometric coefficient: $\bar{\nu}_i = -\nu_i$ if it appears on the left hand side of the reaction scheme, $\bar{\nu}_i = \nu_i$ in the other case. Following the usual assumptions [7, 25], V the volume in the reactor is assumed to be constant as well as the pressure. We shall assume a reaction in liquid phase. The assumptions of constant volume and pressure impose a constraint over the total outlet flow $F_s = \sum_{i=1}^m F_{si}$ as discussed in [14, 16], making the outlet flows F_{si} state dependent.

2.4.2 Models based on Gibbs relation

When considering the non-isothermal CSTR it is necessary to introduce an additional state variable to model the energy balance. We have chosen to model the energy balance using the extensive variable internal energy or total entropy, or by using the intensive variable temperature. In the following we will motivate the construction of the IPHS for the CSTR.

A classical construction of the state spaces is based on Gibbs' relation. Assuming once again constant volume and pressure Gibbs' relation reduces to

$$\dot{U} = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \frac{\partial U}{\partial n_i} \dot{n}_i + \frac{\partial U}{\partial S} \dot{S}$$
(2.25)

where U denotes the internal energy, S the entropy and the conjugated intensive variables are the chemical potential $\frac{\partial U}{\partial n_i} = \mu_i$ and the temperature $\frac{\partial U}{\partial S} = T$. Gibbs' relation can also be written in the so called entropy formulation

$$\dot{S} = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \frac{\partial S}{\partial n_i} \dot{n}_i + \frac{\partial S}{\partial U} \dot{U}$$
(2.26)

where $\frac{\partial S}{\partial n_i} = -\frac{\mu_i}{T}$ and $\frac{\partial S}{\partial U} = \frac{1}{T}$ are the intensive thermodynamic variables conjugated to n_i and the internal energy U. In the sequel we shall formulate the dynamic of the CSTR as a control system in the form:

$$\dot{x} = \Theta \frac{\partial H}{\partial x} + g u$$

where $\Theta(x)$ is a matrix which is a function of the state variables and g(x) is the input map. The choice of the generating function H and the matrix Θ for the CSTR model, has been the matter of several papers [81, 39, 68, 78, 26, 42] and the results encompasses specially the theory of Hamiltonian and Brayton-Moser's [82] systems. In the general case, the manipulated input in the CSTR is the heat flux from the jacket $Q = h(T_e - T)$, where T_e is the temperature of the jacket while the input flows of matter are supposed to be constant. Under the previous assumptions the internal energy of the CSTR is given by

$$U = \sum_{i=1}^{m} n_i [c_{pi}(T - T_0) + u_{0i}],$$

where c_{pi} , u_{0i} are respectively the heat capacity and reference molar energy. Assuming constant volume and pressure the reference molar enthalpy $h_{0i} = u_{0i}$ [79], and the balance equation of the internal energy is [14, 25]

$$\dot{U} = \dot{H}_H = \sum_{i=1}^{m} (F_{ei}h_{ei} - F_{si}h_{si}) + Q, \qquad (2.27)$$

where H_H is the total enthalpy of the reactor and h_{ei} , h_{si} the inlet and outlet specific molar enthalpies respectively. The entropy function in the CSTR is given by

2. A GEOMETRIC REPRESENTATION

$$S = C_p \ln\left(\frac{T}{T_0}\right) - R \sum_{i=1}^{m} \left[n_i \ln\left(\frac{n_i}{N}\right)\right] + \sum_{i=1}^{m} (n_i s_{0i}), \qquad (2.28)$$

where $C_p = \sum_{i=1}^{m} n_i c_{pi}$, T_0 , N, s_{0i} and R are respectively total heat capacity, reference temperature, total number of moles, reference molar entropy and the ideal gas constant. Hence, the entropy balance equation may be deduced from this expression or from Gibbs' relation

$$\dot{S} = \sum_{i=1}^{m} (F_{ei}s_{ei} - F_s s_i) + \frac{Q}{T_w} + \sigma, \qquad (2.29)$$

where

$$\sigma = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \frac{F_{ei}}{T} (h_{ei} - Ts_{ei} - \mu_i) + \frac{Q}{T} - \frac{Q}{T_w} - \sum_{i=1}^{m} \mu_i \nu_i \frac{r}{T}$$

is the entropy creation due to mass transfer, heat transfer and chemical reactions. We may define different dynamical equations representing the CSTR depending on the choice of state variables.

Let us in a first instance consider the following state vector $x = [n_1, \ldots, n_m, S]^{\top}$, where the entropy is used as state variable to express the energy balance (that is the balance equation associated with the thermal domain). By defining the two following skew-symmetric, respectively symmetric structure matrices:

$$\mathcal{J}_{f} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & f_{n1} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & f_{nm} \\ -f_{n1} & \dots & -f_{nm} & 0 \end{bmatrix}, \qquad M = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \dots & 0 & \theta \end{bmatrix},$$
(2.30)

with $f_{ni} = \dot{n}_i, j = 1, 2$ and

$$\eta = \frac{1}{T} \sum_{i=1}^{m} (F_{ei}h_{ei} - F_{si}h_{si})$$

By combining the mass balance relation (2.24) with Gibbs' relation (equation (2.25) and defining the vector $g = [0, ..., 0, 1]^{\top}$ of dimension m + 1 we define the following dynamical system

$$\dot{x} = \frac{1}{T} \left(\mathcal{J}_f(x) + M(x) \right) \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) + \frac{1}{T} g Q.$$
(2.31)

Now, if the internal energy is used to model the energy balance of the system we chose the following state variable $x_2 = [n_1, \ldots, n_m, U]^{\top}$. By defining

$$\eta = T \sum_{i=1}^{m} \left(F_{ei} s_{ei} - F_{si} s_i - \mu_i \frac{r_i V}{T} \right), \qquad (2.32)$$

we may once again use (2.30) and combine them with the mass balance relation and Gibbs' relation (2.26) to obtain the dynamical system

$$\dot{x} = T \left(\mathcal{J}_f(x) + M(x) \right) \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}(x) + gQ.$$
(2.33)

While the internal energy balance depends only on the energy carried in or out to the system by external interactions (inlet, outlet flows and heat transfer) the entropy balance depends in addition on the entropy production due to the chemical reaction. This immediately gives some insight on the consequences of entropy creation in a chemical system: not only it produces nonlinear relations destroying the Poisson brackets of the Hamiltonian formulation [22] but also introduces additional source terms due to the entropy creation.

It is possible to obtain an alternative formulation using the temperature to express the energy balance equation. Using as state variable the temperature one has to consider as thermodynamic potential, the Legendre transformation with respect to the entropy of the internal energy, the total enthalpy. Furthermore in a CSTR with constant volume and pressure, the change of enthalpy in time equals the time variation of the internal energy (2.27). The total enthalpy is given by

$$H_H = \sum_{i=1}^{m} n_i h_i(T).$$
 (2.34)

By considering the state vector $x = [n_1, \ldots, n_m, T]^{\top}$, and noting that $c_{pi} = \frac{\partial h_i}{\partial T}$, the gradient of H_H is

$$\frac{\partial H_H}{\partial x} = [h_1(T), \dots, h_m(T), \mathcal{C}_p(n)]^\top.$$

The following system can then be defined to represent the CTSR

$$\dot{x} = \frac{1}{\mathcal{C}_p} \left(\mathcal{J}_f(x) + M(x) \right) \frac{\partial H_H}{\partial x}(x) + \frac{1}{\mathcal{C}_p} gQ, \qquad (2.35)$$

where M is as in (2.30) with $\eta = \frac{1}{C_p} \sum_{i=1}^m (F_{ei}h_{ei} - F_{si}h_{si})$. The time variation of the temperature can be obtained from (2.31), (2.33) or (2.35):

$$C_p \dot{T} = \sum_{i=1}^m F_{ei} c_{pi} (T - T_{in}) - \sum_{i=1}^m h_i r_i V + Q.$$
(2.36)

2.4.3 IPHS formulation of the CTSR

In the previous subsection we started from Gibbs' relation to derive a dynamical equation expressed in terms of a thermodynamic potential of the system. In this subsection we are going to be more specific and represent the CSTR as a IPHS according to Definition 1. In order to proceed we have to take into account two things. Firstly we would like to express the conservation of energy through a constant structure matrix J. We know from the PHS and GENERIC formalism that

this has to be done using a conservative quantity as generating function, hence we discard the entropy as Hamiltonian function. Secondly, we want to identify the ports of the system and separate them from the internal dynamics. When dealing with open systems, as for instance control, it is necessary to explicitly define the port variables of the system, i.e. the variables that interconnects the process with its environment. In the case of the CSTR this variables are given by: the heat flow from the jacket Q and the inlet and output molar flows of each specie, F_{ei} and F_{si} respectively.

Proposition 5 The dynamical equation of the CSTR may be expressed as the IPHS

$$\dot{x} = R\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}\right) J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) + W(x, F_e) + g \frac{Q}{T}$$
(2.37)

with state vector $x = [n_1, \ldots, n_m, S]^{\top}$, the internal energy U(x) as Hamiltonian function,

$$J = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & \dots & 0 & \bar{\nu}_1 \\ 0 & \dots & 0 & \vdots \\ 0 & \dots & 0 & \bar{\nu}_m \\ -\bar{\nu}_1 & \dots & -\bar{\nu}_m & 0 \end{bmatrix}$$

a constant skew-symmetric matrix whose elements are the stoichiometric coefficient of the chemical reaction mapping the network structure of the reaction, and

$$R = \gamma \left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x} \right) \{ S, U \}_J = \left(\frac{rV}{T\mathcal{A}} \right) \mathcal{A}$$

with $\gamma = \frac{rV}{T\mathcal{A}}$ and $\{S, U\}_J = \mathcal{A}$, where $\mathcal{A} = -\sum_{i=1}^m \bar{\nu}_i \mu_i$ is the chemical affinity of the reaction and corresponds to thermodynamic driving force of the chemical reaction. The port of the IPHS is given by W + gQ and is composed by the extended input and output flow vector and the thermal interaction vector defined respectively as

$$W = \begin{bmatrix} F_{e1} - F_{s2} \\ \vdots \\ F_{em} - F_{sm} \\ \omega \end{bmatrix}, \qquad g = \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ \vdots \\ 0 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix} \frac{Q}{T}$$

with $\omega = \frac{1}{T} \sum_{i=1}^{m} (F_{ei}s_{ei} - F_{si}s_i).$

Proof. Let us analyse (2.37) in the sense of Definition 1. As previously mentioned J is constant and skew-symmetric, moreover, it represents the chemical reaction network.

It is interesting that the bracket $\{S,U\}_J$ is exactly the thermodynamic driving force of the chemical reaction. Indeed

$$\{S, U\}_{J} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ \vdots \\ 0 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix}^{\top} \begin{bmatrix} 0 & \dots & 0 & \bar{\nu}_{1} \\ 0 & \dots & 0 & \vdots \\ 0 & \dots & 0 & \bar{\nu}_{m} \\ -\bar{\nu}_{1} & \dots & -\bar{\nu}_{m} & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mu_{1} \\ \vdots \\ \mu_{m} \\ T \end{bmatrix} = -\sum_{i=1}^{m} \bar{\nu}_{i} \mu_{i} = \mathcal{A}.$$

Here \mathcal{A} is the chemical affinity [47], that corresponds to the thermodynamic driving force of the chemical reaction. From the expression of the previous bracket we have that

$$R = \gamma \left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, \frac{\partial S}{\partial x} \right) \{ S, U \}_J = \gamma \left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x} \right) \mathcal{A},$$

which implies that

$$\gamma = \frac{rV}{T\mathcal{A}}.\tag{2.38}$$

It is not evident from (2.38) but γ is a well defined positive definite function. Indeed, from De Donder's fundamental equation [70]

$$\sigma_r = \frac{rV}{T} \mathcal{A} \ge 0, \tag{2.39}$$

with σ_r the entropy creation due to the chemical reaction. From this last equation we have

$$\begin{array}{ll} \mathcal{A} > 0 & \text{if} & \frac{rV}{T} \ge 0, \\ \mathcal{A} < 0 & \text{if} & \frac{rV}{T} \le 0, \\ \mathcal{A} = 0 & \text{if} & \frac{rV}{T} = 0. \end{array}$$

The case $\mathcal{A} \neq 0$ if $\frac{rV}{T} = 0$ is physically impossible, since it would imply to have a chemical reaction proceeding at a finite rate in a reversible manner, i.e., it follows from the assumption that the reactions are irreversible processes. Hence, from De Donder's fundamental equation $\gamma = \frac{rV}{T\mathcal{A}}$ is positive definite. It remains to check if γ is a well defined function. Since T > 0 the only possible singularity is when $\mathcal{A} = r = 0$. The affinity may be decomposed into a forward affinity and a reverse affinity [67, 14, 15]

$$\mathcal{A} = \mathcal{A}_f - \mathcal{A}_r \tag{2.40}$$

and the reaction rate may expressed in terms of the forward and reverse affinities as

$$r(\mathcal{A}_f, \mathcal{A}_r, T) = k_f(T)e^{\frac{\mathcal{A}_f}{RT}} - k_r(T)e^{\frac{\mathcal{A}_r}{RT}},$$
(2.41)

where $k_f(T)$ and $k_r(T)$ are positive functions depending solely on the temperature. Using this relations it is possible to rewrite γ in terms of the forward and reverse affinities

$$\gamma = \frac{V}{T} \frac{k_f e^{\frac{\mathcal{A}_f}{RT}} - k_r e^{\frac{\mathcal{A}_r}{RT}}}{\mathcal{A}_f - \mathcal{A}_r}.$$
(2.42)

To verify that γ is well defined we study its limit when $\mathcal{A} = 0$, i.e., when $\mathcal{A}_f = \mathcal{A}_r$. We may study this limit applying l'Hôpital's rule.

$$\lim_{A_f \to \mathcal{A}_r} \frac{V}{T} \frac{k_f e^{\frac{\mathcal{A}_f}{RT}} - k_r e^{\frac{\mathcal{A}_r}{RT}}}{\mathcal{A}_f - \mathcal{A}_r} = \frac{V}{RT^2} k_f e^{\frac{\mathcal{A}_f}{RT}} = \frac{V}{RT^2} k_r e^{\frac{\mathcal{A}_r}{RT}}.$$
 (2.43)

The last limit is well defined since T > 0 and always positive. Hence we have that

$$R = \gamma \left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x} \right) \{ S, U \}_J = \left(\frac{rV}{T\mathcal{A}} \right) \mathcal{A}.$$

To complete the analysis of the proposed IPHS (2.37) it just remain to check that the vectors W and $\frac{1}{T}gQ$ corresponds to input/output ports. The elements of vector W are composed of the inlet and outlet flows of matter. For the coordinates modelling mass balance they are just the ratio of mass exchange with the environment. Similarly, the element corresponding to the last coordinate represents the ratio of entropy exchange due to mass transfer with the environment. Hence, W is the input/output port related with mass transfer of the IPHS. If the CSTR is connected with another CSTR (as for reactors in series) the connection is performed through this port. The vector $\frac{1}{T}gQ$ has only the element corresponding to the entropy balance different from zero. This element models the interaction of the reactor with the cooling jacket and represents the entropy flow due to the temperature difference between the reactor and the jacket. Hence the vector $\frac{1}{T}gQ$ is the input/output port related with the thermal interaction not due to mass transfer.

It is possible to define another pseudo PH representation of the CSTR by using the temperature as state variable to model the energy balance. In this case the enthalpy is used as the Hamiltonian function of the system. In this case the systems has the structure of a IPHS but do not express the second principle.

Proposition 6 The dynamical equation of the CSTR may be formulated as the following pseudo PHS

$$\dot{x} = R\left(x, \frac{\partial H_H}{\partial x}, \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}\right) J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) + W(x, F_e) + g \frac{Q}{\mathcal{C}_p}$$
(2.44)

with state vector $x = [n_1, \ldots, n_m, T]^{\top}$, the total enthalpy $H_H(x)$ as Hamiltonian function, J as in Proposition 5,

$$R = \gamma \left(x, \frac{\partial H_H}{\partial x} \right) \{ S, H_H \}_J = \left(\frac{rV}{T(-\Delta_r H_H)} \right) \left(-\Delta_r H_H \right)$$

with $\gamma = \frac{rV}{T(-\Delta_r H_H)}$ and $\{S, U\}_J = -\Delta_r H_H$, where $-\Delta_r H_H = -\sum_{i=1}^m \bar{\nu}_i h_i$ is the reaction enthalpy. The port of the pseudo PHS is given by W + gQ and is composed by the extended input and output flow vector and the thermal interaction vector, respectively W and g as in Proposition 5 with $\omega = \frac{1}{C_p} \sum_{i=1}^m (F_{ei}h_{ei} - F_{si}h_i)$.

Both (2.37) and (2.44) are pseudo PHS, however only the representation that uses the internal energy as Hamiltonian function is a IPHS fulfilling Definition 1. This is due to the fact that the temperature is not a conserved quantity, hence function $\gamma\left(x, \frac{\partial H_H}{\partial x}\right)$ of Proposition 6 is not a positive definite function.

2.4.4 Example: a closed chemical reaction

Consider for simplicity the following closed reaction

$$\nu_1 A_1 + \nu_2 A_2 \rightleftharpoons \nu_3 A_3. \tag{2.45}$$

Using the internal energy as Hamiltonian of the system the following IPHS can be formulated to model the CSTR:

$$\begin{bmatrix} \dot{n}_1 \\ \dot{n}_2 \\ \dot{n}_3 \\ \dot{S} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} rV \\ T\mathcal{A} \end{pmatrix} \mathcal{A} \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & -\nu_1 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & -\nu_2 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \nu_3 \\ \nu_1 & \nu_2 & -\nu_3 & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mu_1 \\ \mu_2 \\ \mu_3 \\ T \end{bmatrix} + \frac{1}{T} \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ \vdots \\ 0 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix} Q.$$
 (2.46)

Here the thermodynamic driving force is

$$\{S, U\}_J = \nu_1 \mu_1 + \nu_2 \mu_2 - \nu_3 \mu_3 = \mathcal{A}$$

We may also use the total enthalpy as Hamiltonian to write the following pseudo PHS

$$\begin{bmatrix} \dot{n}_1 \\ \dot{n}_2 \\ \dot{n}_3 \\ \dot{T} \end{bmatrix} = \left(\frac{rV}{\mathcal{C}_p \left(-\Delta_r H_H \right)} \right) \left(-\Delta_r H_H \right) \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & \nu_1 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \nu_2 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \nu_3 \\ -\nu_1 & -\nu_2 & -\nu_3 & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} h_1 \\ h_2 \\ h_3 \\ \mathcal{C}_v \end{bmatrix} + \frac{1}{\mathcal{C}_v} \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ \vdots \\ 0 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix} Q.$$

The thermodynamic driving force is here given by

$$\{S, H_H\}_J = \nu_1 h_1 + \nu_2 h_3 - \nu_3 h_3 = -\Delta_r H_H.$$

If the reaction occurs in an open reactor, then the port of the system must be completed with the input-output flow vector W.

2.4.5 Lift of the IPHS

In the previous section it has been shown that by using the internal energy it is possible to define a IPHS for the CSTR according to Definition 1. We may proceed as for the heat exchanger in order to define a class of lift for the CSTR. Let us consider the IPHS defined in Proposition 5. We define the Legendre submanifold generated by the internal energy

$$\mathcal{L}_U: \begin{cases} x_0 = U\\ x = [n_1, \dots, n_m, S, V]^\top\\ p = [\mu_1, \dots, \mu_m, T, -P]^\top \end{cases}$$

A regular lift may be defined according to the procedure discussed in Section 2.3. We start by looking more closely on the function R of the IPHS representation of the CSTR

$$R = \gamma \left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x} \right) \{ S, U \}_J = \left(\frac{rV}{T\mathcal{A}} \right) \mathcal{A}.$$

with $\gamma = \left(\frac{rV}{T\mathcal{A}}\right)$ and $\{S, U\}_J = \mathcal{A}$. Now, $r\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right)$ is a function of extensive and intensive variables and $r\left(x, p\right)$ is well defined for all values of $(x, p) \in \mathbb{R}^{2n}$. The affinity $\mathcal{A} = -\sum_{i=1}^{m} \bar{\nu}_i \mu_i = -\sum_{i=1}^{m} \bar{\nu}_i \frac{\partial U}{\partial x_i}$ is a linear combination of the elements of the gradient with 0 in the image of \mathcal{A} . From Proposition 5 we have that

$$\frac{r\left(x,\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right)}{\mathcal{A}\left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right)}$$

is well defined for all $(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}) \in \mathbb{R}^{2n}$. Hence it is possible to parametrize R as

$$R = \frac{r(x,p)V}{T(x)\mathcal{A}(p)}\mathcal{A}(p)$$
(2.47)

or as

$$R = \frac{r(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x})V}{T(x)\mathcal{A}\left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right)}\mathcal{A}(p).$$
(2.48)

Both (2.47) and (2.48) are well defined. Another possible well defined lift is given by $R = \frac{V}{T}r\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right)$. The lift of the port of the system cannot be performed arbitrarily as discussed in Section 2.3. Let us analyse the two components of the port W + gQ. The vector corresponding to the mass exchange is

$$W = \begin{bmatrix} F_{e1} - F_{s2} \\ \vdots \\ F_{em} - F_{sm} \\ \omega \end{bmatrix},$$

with $\omega = \frac{1}{T} \sum_{i=1}^{m} (F_{ei}s_{ei} - F_{si}s_i)$. Note that the inlet flows and partial molar entropies of each species at the input are not state dependent and may be modelled, respectively, as $F_{ei}(t)$ and $s_{ie}(t)$, $i = 1 \dots m$. Considering this we may characterize the terms of W that may be parametrized by p.

- The outlet flows are state dependent [7, 14, 25]: $F_{si}\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right), i = 1, \ldots, m$, and the parametrization $F_{si}(x, p), i = 1, \ldots, m$ is well defined for all $(x, p) \in \mathbb{R}^{2n}$.
- The partial molar entropies of each specie in the reaction are state dependent $s_i\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right), i = 1, \ldots, m$, and have a logarithmic dependence on the temperature [14]. Thus the parametrization $s_i\left(x, p\right)$ is not possible and the lift should be performed considering the parametrization $s_i\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, p\right)$.
- Finally the term $\frac{1}{T}$ in ω can not be replaced by $\frac{1}{p_T}$ since it is not defined at $p_T = 0$.

The second component of the port of the process is due to the interaction with the external cooling jacket. it is given by

$$g = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & \vdots & 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix}^\top \frac{Q}{T}.$$

The only element different from zero is $\frac{Q}{T}$. This term is due to heat transfer, and as for the heat exchanger it is given by $\frac{Q}{T} = \lambda \frac{(T_e(t)-T)}{T}$, where $T_e(t)$ is the time dependent temperature of the cooling jacket. This term may be parametrized by pas $\lambda \frac{(T_e(t)-p_T)}{T}$. However in controlled CSTR's this term is frequently written as $\frac{u}{T}$, and u = Q is considered as the controlled input of the system. In that case it is not parametrized at all. Finally we have the following Proposition for regular lift of a CSTR. **Proposition 7** A well defined lift of the IPHS formulation of the CSTR is given by

$$K = \underbrace{-p^{\top}R\left(x,\frac{\partial U}{\partial x},\frac{\partial S}{\partial x},p\right)J\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x)}_{K_{0}} + \underbrace{\left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}-p\right)^{\top}W\left(x,\frac{\partial U}{\partial x},p\right) + \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}-p\right)^{\top}g\frac{Q}{T}}_{K_{0}}, \quad (2.49)$$

with R given by (2.47) or (2.48) and

$$W = \begin{bmatrix} F_{e1} - F_{s2}(x, p) \\ \vdots \\ F_{em} - F_{sm}(x, p) \\ \omega \left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, p\right) \end{bmatrix},$$

where $\omega\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, p\right) = \frac{1}{T} \sum_{i=1}^{m} \left(F_{ei}s_{ei} - F_{si}(x, p)s_i\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, p\right)\right).$

Let us analyse each term of the contact Hamiltonian (2.49). While the Hamiltonian of the IPHS representation of the CSTR has the dimension of energy, the contact Hamiltonian has the dimension of power. Hence K defines a kind of virtual power as it has already been addressed in [22]. From equation (2.49) we identify three different power products, given by K_0 and the two terms of K_c , that represent the power contribution due to the chemical reaction, the inlet and outlet flows and the heat transfer through the jacket respectively. K_0 represents the power contribution of the chemical reaction that is related with a pseudo-Poisson bracket. We may decompose the interaction contact Hamiltonian K_c in two main terms: the term

$$\sum_{i=1}^{m} (\mu_i - p_i) (F_{ei} - F_{si} (x, p))$$

is the power generated by the mass exchange between the reactor and its environment; the term

$$(T - p_T) \left(\sum_{i=1}^m (F_{ei}s_{ei} - F_{si}(x, p) s_i(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, p)) + \frac{Q}{T} \right)$$

represents the power generated by the energy exchange. It is important to note that the vector field generated by the contact Hamiltonians will be different depending on the choice of the lift. For instance, let us consider the vector field generated by K_0 . If we define

$$K_0 = -p^{\top} R\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x)$$

the corresponding vector field (2.15) is given by

$$X_{K_0} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{dx_0}{dt} \\ \frac{dx}{dt} \\ \frac{dp}{dt} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ R\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) \\ -\frac{\partial R}{\partial x} \left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) p^\top J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) + R\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) \frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2}(x) Jp \end{bmatrix}$$

On other hand, if the internal contact Hamiltonian is defined using (2.47) or (2.48),

$$K_0 = -p^{\top} R\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, p\right) J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x),$$

then the generated contact vector field is

$$X_{K_0} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{dx_0}{dt} \\ \frac{dx}{dt} \\ \frac{dp}{dt} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} p^\top \frac{\partial R}{\partial p} \left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, p \right) J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) \\ \frac{\partial R}{\partial p} \left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, p \right) J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) \\ -\frac{\partial R}{\partial x} \left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, p \right) p^\top J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) + R \left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, p \right) \frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2}(x) J p \end{bmatrix}.$$

The contact vector fields are different since the generating functions are different. Now let us consider the complete contact Hamiltonian of the CSTR. Independently of which well defined lift is used, when restricting the vector field generated by Kto the invariant Legendre submanifold \mathcal{L}_U the dynamic of the CSTR is obtained [22, 29, 30]

$$\frac{dx_{0}}{dt}\Big|_{\mathcal{L}_{U}} = \frac{dU}{dt} = \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}^{\top}(x)W\left(x,\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) + \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}^{\top}(x)g\frac{Q}{T(x)},$$

$$\frac{dx}{dt}\Big|_{\mathcal{L}_{U}} = R\left(x,\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right)J\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) + g\frac{Q}{T(x)} + W\left(x,\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right),$$

$$\frac{dp}{dt}\Big|_{\mathcal{L}_{U}} = \frac{\partial^{2}U}{\partial x^{2}}(x)\left(R\left(x,\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right)J\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) + W\left(x,\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) + g\frac{Q}{T(x)}\right).$$
(2.50)

Note that the contact vector fields are different only *outside* the Legendre submanifold. The Hessian of the Hamiltonian (internal energy) is given by $\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2}(x)$ Since this matrix is the Hessian of a scalar function it is symmetric and it is possible to identify Maxwell relations, which indicate the relationships between the thermodynamic properties of this system [3, 79]. The time evolution of the thermodynamic variables is obtained from (2.50). We may for instance obtain the dynamic of the intensive variables directly from (2.50).

2.4.6 Example: a closed chemical reaction (continued)

Consider the closed (W = 0) chemical reaction (2.45) and its IPHS representation (2.46). We may obtain the time evolution of the intensive variables by restricting the lift of (2.46) to the Legendre submanifold generated by the internal energy

$$\dot{\mu_i} = \frac{s_i}{C_v} \left(\sum_{j=1}^3 (\nu_j r V h_j) - Q \right) + RT \left(\frac{\nu_i r V h_i}{n_i} - \frac{\sum_{j=1}^3 \nu_j r V h_j}{N} \right)$$
$$\dot{T} = \frac{-1}{T} \sum_{j=1}^3 \nu_j r V h_j + \frac{Q}{C_v}.$$

where i = 1, 2, 3.

2.5 Conclusion

In this chapter the modelling of thermodynamic systems using the IPHS formalism has been presented. Firstly, we have a defined a class of pseudo PHS (Definition 1) that encompasses a large set of thermodynamic systems, including heat exchangers and continuous stirred tank reactors (CSTR). The IPHS includes as a structural property the conservation of energy and the irreversible production of entropy. Furthermore, the structure of the IPHS resembles classical PHS since the constant structure matrix maps the network structure of the system (direction of flows for the heat exchanger and stoichiometric chemical network for the CSTR). The Hamiltonian is, as for PHS, the energy of the system. The irreversible entropy creation is expressed through a non-linear function of states and co-states, $R\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}\right)$, that modulates the constant structure matrix. This non-linear function is composed of a positive definite function in the states and co-states and a Poisson bracket defined by the structure matrix of the system evaluated on the entropy and the energy; hence R is actually defined by the the thermodynamic structure of the process.

Secondly, we have explored the lift of the defined IPHS to the TPS by using the framework of contact geometry building upon the works of D. Eberard [20] and A. Favache [24]. We have remarked that the issue of well defined lifts have not been previously addressed, hence we have suggested a constructive method to performed the lifts of IPHS. It is important to point out that a contact Hamiltonian that is not everywhere defined in the TPS will not only generate contact vector fields with singularities, but will also not be useful for control design in the TPS. This point will be further discussed in Chapter 3.

Finally, we have extensively illustrated the proposed modelling approach on the CSTR. IPHS and contact Hamiltonian representations for the dynamical equation of the CSTR have been proposed (Propositions 5, 6 and 7) and physical interpretation of the system have been provided.

2. A GEOMETRIC REPRESENTATION

Chapter 3

Structure preserving feedback of controlled contact systems

3.1 Introduction

Find and characterize the natural structure of physical systems has been the matter of study for many decades. The abstract representation of a physical system permits to find general methods for obtaining the dynamical equation of the system and investigate, in a generalized framework, their solutions. In this aspect the geometric structure arising in Hamiltonian systems has proved to be particularly powerful [8, 2, 48]. Not only for describing the dynamic behaviour and studying the systems properties have the geometric structure of Hamiltonian system been most useful, but also for prescribing the dynamic behaviour. In the past years great efforts have been made to study Hamiltonian system from a control perspective, i.e., as open systems interacting with their environment. Of particular importance are the works of R. Brockett [11], A. van der Schaft [84, 85, 92, 86] and P.Crouch [17]. These works were the starting point for the study of Hamiltonian control system from a system theoretic point of view and the development of general geometric control theory for these class of systems. Today it is well known that the symmetries arising from the symplectic structure of Hamiltonian systems can be used to characterize the properties and solve control problems of physical systems. A fruitful generalization of input-output Hamiltonian systems to non-Hamiltonian input vector fields was later proposed and called port-Hamiltonian systems (PHS) [49, 50, 89]. PHS are well suited for network type of coupling and have been widely used in control of physical systems using energy shaping methods [65, 66, 89].

The aim of this chapter is to extend the results of structure preserving feedback of input-output Hamiltonian systems defined on symplectic manifolds to control contact systems defined on contact manifolds. The motivation for considering contact manifold comes from the fact that they arise naturally in the description of Equilibrium Thermodynamics (i.e. the description of the thermodynamic properties of matter) [8, 40]. Contact systems (defined by contact vector fields) have been used to formulate reversible and irreversible thermodynamic transformations [40, 57, 35]

Controlled contact systems have recently been proposed in [21, 22] where the contact vector field is augmented with an input map. There have been only few attempts to analyse the interaction of the controlled contact systems with its environment. In [40, 41] a simple example of structure preserving isothermal interaction of two thermodynamic systems is presented in the frame of *closed* contact systems. Some preliminary results on constant interconnection of conservative controlled contact systems [22, 27] where given in [20], and some structural properties, such as necessary conditions for the stability of the linearisation of conservative contact vector fields, where presented in [30]. More recently in [74], the framework of conservative controlled contact systems has been used to propose a control design method. However the closed-loop system is defined as the lift of a controlled system, hence the approach does not encompass control of contact vector fields.

Inspired by the work performed on input-output Hamiltonian systems, the aim of this chapter is to study the conditions under which it is possible to render a controlled contact system again a contact system when applying a state feedback. This is not trivial since the geometric structure of the system may be destroyed due to the state feedback. Hence the first question that arises is: is it possible to apply a state feedback such that the geometric structure of the system is preserved?, i.e., such that the closed-loop system is a contact system with respect to the same contact form as the open-loop system. We shall show that the answer is in general no. We show that the only control that preserves the geometric structure of the contact system is a constant control. This results lead us to study the possibility that the closed-loop system is a contact system with respect to a *new* contact form. We shall show that it is indeed possible to render the closed-loop system a contact system with respect to a new contact form, and moreover we have characterized the conditions for this to be possible. The conditions for structure preserving feedback is formally stated in the form of a matching equation and for strict controlled contact systems we show that, for a particular class of closed-loop contact form and state feedback, the matching equation is reduced to a linear first-order partial differential equation.

The closed-loop contact vector field and contact Hamiltonian function may be related to the closed-loop Hamiltonian vector field and Hamiltonian function resulting from structure preserving feedback of input-output Hamiltonian systems. The main difference in the results is that in control of Hamiltonian systems the geometry is not changed, hence the closed-loop vector field is generated with respect to the same differential form (the symplectic form) as the open-loop vector field; whereas the closed-loop contact vector field is generated with respect to the new contact form. This also introduces, unlike controlled Hamiltonian system, a matching equation in the state feedback and the closed-loop contact form. The relation with the control of input-output Hamiltonian system also motivates the definition of natural outputs for contact systems.

The last part of this chapter is dedicated to study structure preserving feedback of conservative controlled contact systems. This class of contact systems have the property that they leave a submanifold, called Legendre submanifold, invariant [8, 48]. Hence, to characterize the structure preserving feedback it is necessary to characterize the closed-loop invariant Legendre submanifolds. It is of practical importance to perform this characterization since the generating functions of the open and closed-loop Legendre submanifolds may, for physical systems, be associated with the energy [57, 55, 35, 56]. Hence shaping the closed-loop Legendre submanifold is related to shaping the energy of the system. We show that for conservative controlled contact systems the assignment of closed-loop invariant Legendre submanifolds may be use to parametrize the state feedback.

3.1.1 Organization of the chapter

The chapter is organized as follows. In Section 3.2 a short overview of the framework of controlled contact system is presented. In Section 3.3 the question of structure preserving state feedback is addressed and the conditions for achieving it are stated as a general matching equation. Section 3.4 develops the conditions of structure preserving feedback for the case of controlled strict contact systems. It is shown that for a particular class of contact form and state feedback it is possible reduced the general matching equation to a linear first-order PDE and the relation with analogous results for Hamiltonian control system is establish. In Section 3.5 the feedback invariants of controlled contact systems are studied. The results are specialized to irreversible port Hamiltonian systems and used to parametrize the state feedbacks. Finally in Section 3.6 some concluding remarks are given.

3.1.2 Main contributions of the chapter

The main contributions of this chapter are the following.

- In Section 3.3 it is proved that only a constant control preserves the openloop contact structure (Proposition 14), hence a structure preserving feedback necessarily renders the closed-loop system a contact system with respect to a new contact form (Section 3.3, problem 15).
- For strict contact systems the conditions for render the closed-loop system a contact system have been characterized as a matching equation in a modified contact form and a particular class of feedback in Subsection 3.4.2, Proposition 22. Furthermore, the matching equation is a linear first-order PDE and may be solved by using the method of characteristics.
- For conservative controlled contact system the feedback leaving invariant some Legendre submanifolds have been characterized (Subsection 3.5.1, Proposition 30) and it has been suggested to use this invariant condition to define the state feedback. The results have been specialized to irreversible PHS in Subsection 3.5.2, Proposition 31.

3.2 Controlled contact systems

Despite that some of the definitions have already been given in the previous chapter but in some canonical coordinates, we shall in the following recall briefly the main definitions and properties of the control contact systems, however in an intrinsic coordinate free notation and the reader is referred to [22, 48, 8] for details. Consider some 2n + 1-dimensional differential manifold \mathcal{M} equipped with a *contact form* denoted by θ .

Definition 8 A contact structure on \mathcal{M} is defined by a 1-form θ of constant class (2n+1) satisfying

$$\theta \wedge (d\theta)^n \neq 0,$$

where \wedge denotes the wedge product. The pair (\mathcal{M}, θ) is then called a contact manifold, and θ a contact form.

According to Darboux's theorem for Pfaffian forms of constant class [48] there exists a set of *canonical coordinates* $(x_0, x, p) \in \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n$ of \mathcal{M} where the contact form θ is given by

$$\theta = dx_0 - \sum_{i=1}^n p_i dx_i$$

where d denotes the exterior derivative. In the following we shall use a particular vector field characteristic of the contact form, called the Reeb vector field.

Definition 9 The Reeb vector field E associated with the contact form θ which is the unique vector field satisfying

$$i_E \theta = 1 \quad and \quad i_E d\theta = 0 \tag{3.1}$$

where i_E denotes the contraction by the vector field E of differential forms.

In canonical coordinates the Reeb vector field is expressed as $E = \frac{\partial}{\partial x_0}$. We recall that *contact vector fields* are vector fields which leave the contact distribution invariant.

Definition 10 A (smooth) vector field X on the contact manifold \mathcal{M} is a contact vector field with respect to a contact form θ if and only if there exists a smooth function $\rho \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$ such that

$$L_X \theta = \rho \theta, \tag{3.2}$$

where L_X denotes the Lie derivative with respect to the vector field X.

It may be shown that the vector space of contact vector fields and the space of smooth real functions are isomorphic [48] which is stated in the following proposition.

Proposition 11 [48, pp.318] The map $\Omega(X) = i_X \theta$ defines an isomorphism from the vector space of contact vector fields in the space of smooth real functions on the contact manifold.

The function $K = \Omega(X_K)$ is called *contact Hamiltonian* generating the contact vector field denoted by $X_K = \Omega^{-1}(K)$, where Ω^{-1} is the inverse isomorphism. Finally the function ρ of equation (3.2) is given by $\rho = i_E dK$ where E is the Reeb vector field. A contact system on \mathcal{M} is then defined by $\frac{d}{dt}\tilde{x} = X_K$, $\tilde{x} \in \mathcal{M}$ which, in any set of canonical coordinates, is expressed by the dynamical equation

$$\frac{d}{dt} \begin{bmatrix} x_0 \\ x \\ p \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} K \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix} + \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & -p^{\top} \\ 0 & 0 & -I_n \\ p & I_n & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial K}{\partial x_0} \\ \frac{\partial K}{\partial x} \\ \frac{\partial K}{\partial p} \end{bmatrix},$$
(3.3)

where I_n denotes the identity matrix of order n. The contact structures defines a bilinear product on smooth real functions called *Jacobi bracket* [57, 48, 22] denoted by $\{\cdot, \cdot\}_{\text{Jacobi}}$ and defined on couples of two $C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$ function Z and G as follows

$$\{Z,G\}_{\text{Jacobi}} = \sum_{k=1}^{n} \left(\frac{\partial Z}{\partial x_{k}} \frac{\partial G}{\partial p_{k}} - \frac{\partial G}{\partial x_{k}} \frac{\partial Z}{\partial p_{k}}\right) + \left(Z - \sum_{k=1}^{n} p_{k} \frac{\partial Z}{\partial x_{k}}\right) \frac{\partial G}{\partial x_{0}} - \left(G - \sum_{k=1}^{n} p_{k} \frac{\partial G}{\partial x_{k}}\right) \frac{\partial Z}{\partial x_{0}}.$$
(3.4)

Controlled contact systems are defined by contact Hamiltonians which depend not only on the state variables (x_0, x, p) but also on a time dependent input function $u(t) \in L_1^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$. In this chapter we shall consider the particular case when the controlled contact system is affine in the input defined according to [21, 22].

Definition 12 A controlled contact system affine in the scalar input $u(t) \in L_1^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ is defined by the two functions $K_0 \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$, called the internal contact Hamiltonian and $K_c \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$ called the interaction (or control) contact Hamiltonian and the state equation

$$\frac{d\tilde{x}}{dt} = X_{K_0} + X_{K_c} u, \qquad (3.5)$$

here X_{K_0} and X_{K_c} are the contact vector fields generated by K_0 and K_c respectively with respect to the contact form θ .

3.3 State feedback of controlled contact systems

In this chapter we are interested in studying the possibility of applying a state feedback to a controlled contact system such that the closed-system is once again a contact system. In a first attempt we expect to derive the conditions under which the state feedback renders the closed-loop system a contact system with respect to θ , i.e. which class of state feedback $u = \alpha(\tilde{x})$, with $\alpha \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$, generates a closed-loop vector field X that is again a contact vector field with respect to the contact form θ . This is the case of controlled Hamiltonian systems [85, 86], where it is possible to define a state feedback such that the closed-loop system is a Hamiltonian system with respect to the same geometric structure as the open-loop system, namely the symplectic structure. In the case of contact systems however this is not the case. It is actually not possible to define a non-trivial state feedback such that the closed-loop system is a contact system with respect to the canonical contact form θ . This result is given in the following proposition.

Assumption 13 The control contact Hamiltonian $K_c \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$ vanishes on a submanifold of measure 0 of \mathcal{M} .

Proposition 14 Consider the controlled contact system (3.5) and the feedback $u = \alpha(\tilde{x})$ being a smooth function of the state variables. The closed-loop vector field X is a contact vector field with respect to the canonical contact form θ if and only if $\alpha(\tilde{x}) = \alpha_{cte}$ is constant.

Proof. Recall Cartan's formula: $L_X \cdot = i_X d \cdot + di_X \cdot$. Then one may compute, using (3.5),

$$L_X \theta = L_{X_{K_0} + \alpha X_{K_c}} \theta$$

$$= i_{(X_{K_0} + \alpha X_{K_c})} d\theta + di_{(X_{K_0} + \alpha X_{K_c})} \theta$$

$$= i_{X_{K_0}} d\theta + \alpha i_{X_{K_c}} d\theta + d (K_0 + \alpha K_c)$$

$$= (i_{X_{K_0}} d\theta + dK_0) + \alpha (i_{X_{K_c}} d\theta + dK_c) + K_c d\alpha$$

$$= L_{X_{K_0}} \theta + \alpha L_{X_{K_c}} \theta + K_c d\alpha$$

$$= (\rho_0 + \alpha \rho_c) \theta + K_c d\alpha$$

(3.6)

where $\rho_0 = i_E dK_0$ and $\rho_c = i_E dK_c$. Hence the vector field $X = X_{K_0} + X_{K_c} \alpha$ is a contact vector field if and only if there exists a function $\phi \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$ such that: $K_c d\alpha = \phi \theta$. Using the definition of θ in local coordinates, $\theta = dx_0 - \sum_{i=1}^n p_i dx_i$, we may write

$$K_c \left(\frac{\partial \alpha}{\partial x^0} dx^0 + \sum_{k=1}^n \frac{\partial \alpha}{\partial x^k} dx^k + \sum_{k=1}^n \frac{\partial \alpha}{\partial p_k} dp_k \right) = \phi \left(dx^0 - \sum_{k=1}^n p_k dx^k \right),$$

which by the assumption of smoothness of the functions and under the condition that K_c vanishes on a submanifold of measure 0 leads to $\frac{\partial \alpha}{\partial x^k} = -\frac{\partial \alpha}{\partial x^0} p_k$ and $\frac{\partial \alpha}{\partial p_k} = 0$, which implies that α is constant.

In summary the only control of an affine controlled contact system which leads to a contact vector field equipped with contact form θ is the constant control. The resulting contact system is the sum of two contact vector fields with global contact Hamiltonian $K_0 + K_C \alpha_{cte}$. It is interesting to note that this is precisely the case of the interconnection of port-contact systems as defined in [20]. As mentioned before this result differs from the case of feedback control of input-output Hamiltonian systems where the feedbacks leading to a closed-loop Hamiltonian system are characterized as the composition of any function with the control Hamiltonian functions [85, 86]. Since it is not possible to apply a feedback that preserves the canonical contact form it is necessary to explore the possibility of defining a state feedback such that the closed-loop system is a contact system with respect to a *modified* contact structure. This is not completely uncommon in geometric control theory. For controlled PHS the interconnection and passivity based control (IDA-PBC) method [65, 66, 61] renders the closed-loop system a PHS but with respect to a new geometric structure. Indeed, the PHS is defined with respect to a Poisson bracket [49, 50] and after applying the state feedback the closed-loop system is in general a PHS with respect to a different Poisson bracket. In the following section we will explore the possibility of defining a state feedback such that the closed-loop system is a contact system with respect to a modified contact structure.

3.4 State feedback shaping the contact form

Proposition 14 shows that by using non constant state feedback of a controlled contact vector field it is not possible to obtain a contact vector field with respect to the same contact form. In this section the feedback conditions under which the closed-loop contact vector field X in (3.5), is again a contact vector field with respect to a modified contact form are studied. In the following we shall derive the conditions for the existence of a new contact form θ_d for which X is a contact vector field. Therefore we shall consider the equivalent condition of the existence of a function $\rho_d \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$ such that

$$L_X \theta_d = \rho_d \theta_d. \tag{3.7}$$

Denote $K_d = i_X \theta_d$ the contact Hamiltonian generating X with respect to the contact form θ_d , then $\rho_d = i_{E_d} dK_d$ where E_d denotes the Reeb vector field associated with θ_d . Using the result in (3.6) applied to θ_d , one has

$$\begin{split} L_X \theta_d &= L_{X_{K_0} + \alpha X_{K_c}} \theta_d \\ &= i_{(X_{K_0} + \alpha X_{K_c})} d\theta_d + di_{(X_{K_0} + \alpha X_{K_c})} \theta_d \\ &= (i_{X_{K_0}} d\theta_d) + \alpha (i_{X_{K_c}} d\theta_d) + d(i_{X_{K_0}} \theta_d) + d(\alpha i_{X_{K_c}} \theta_d) \\ &= (i_{X_{K_0}} d\theta_d) + \alpha (i_{X_{K_c}} d\theta_d) + d(i_{X_{K_0}} \theta_d) + \alpha d(i_{X_{K_c}} \theta_d) + (i_{X_{K_c}} \theta_d) d\alpha \\ &= \left[(i_{X_{K_0}} d\theta_d) + d(i_{X_{K_0}} \theta_d) \right] + \alpha \left[(i_{X_{K_c}} d\theta_d) + d(i_{X_{K_c}} \theta_d) \right] + (i_{X_{K_c}} \theta_d) d\alpha \\ &= L_{X_{K_0}} \theta_d + \alpha L_{X_{K_c}} \theta_d + (i_{X_{K_c}} \theta_d) d\alpha \end{split}$$
(3.8)

which leads by subtraction with (3.7), to the following problem formulation.

Problem 15 Given $X = X_{K_0} + X_{K_c}u$, when does it exist a contact form θ_d , a function $\rho_d \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$ and a feedback $u = \alpha \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$ in (3.5) such that the following matching equation is satisfied

$$\rho_d \theta_d = L_{X_{K_0}} \theta_d + \alpha L_{X_{K_c}} \theta_d + (i_{X_{K_c}} \theta_d) d\alpha.$$
(3.9)

The matching equation has three unknowns: the state feedback α , the new contact form θ_d and the function ρ_d that is determined by the modified Reeb vector field E_d . In the following we proceed to simplify this equation by taking into account some specific aspects of the open and closed-loop contact systems. In this line the following assumption is made. **Assumption 16** The controlled contact Hamiltonian and the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian are strict contact Hamiltonians, i.e., $\rho_d = \rho_0 = \rho_c = 0$.

This assumption implies that X, and respectively X_{K_0} and X_{K_c} , leave invariant the contact form itself, θ_d respectively θ . In canonical coordinates this means that they do not depend on the coordinate x_0 associated with the Reeb vector field. This is not a restrictive assumption since for contact systems arising from the modelling of physical systems, the contact Hamiltonian indeed does not depend on the x_0 coordinate representing the energy or more generally a thermodynamic potential (see Chapter 2, Section 2.3). Under this assumption the matching equation (3.9) is reduced to a relation on the feedback α and the closed-loop contact form θ_d ,

$$L_{X_{K_0}}\theta_d + \alpha L_{X_{K_c}}\theta_d + (i_{X_{K_c}}\theta_d)d\alpha = 0.$$
(3.10)

This equation is still very general since θ_d is any possible contact form. To further specialise the matching equation a specific expression for θ_d , that may be interpreted physically, will be assumed.

3.4.1 Matching to the contact form $\theta_d = \theta + dF$

We are interested in deriving a "as much as possible" parametrized matching equation that characterizes the admissible state feedback that renders the system a contact system in closed-loop. Recall that the canonical contact form θ is related with Gibbs' relation when modelling thermodynamic systems (Chapter 2). Moreover, in that case the x_0 coordinate is associated to the energy of the system. This motivates to restrict the closed-loop contact form θ_d as follows.

Assumption 17 The 1-form θ_d is defined as

$$\theta_d = \theta + dF, \tag{3.11}$$

with $F \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$ satisfying $i_E dF = 0$.

Note that the condition $i_E dF = 0$ is equivalent in canonical coordinates to assume that the function F depends only on (x, p) and not on x_0 . The closed-loop contact form θ_d defines actually a contact form.

Proposition 18 The 1-form defined by (3.11) is a contact form.

Proof. Recall that θ_d is a contact form if it is a Pfaffian form of class 2n + 1, satisfying (see Definition 8),

$$\theta_d \wedge (d\theta_d)^n \neq 0.$$

Note that using $d^2F = 0$ one has

$$\theta_d \wedge (d\theta_d)^n = (\theta + dF) \wedge (d(\theta + dF))^n$$
$$= (\theta + dF) \wedge (d\theta)^n$$

Now proceed by contradiction and assume that $\theta_d \wedge (d\theta_d)^n = 0$. Then, using the fact that i_E is a \wedge antiderivation and the properties (3.1) of the Reeb vector field:

$$i_E \left[\theta_d \wedge (d\theta_d)^n\right] = i_E \left[(\theta + dF) \wedge (d\theta)^n\right]$$

= $i_E(\theta + dF) \wedge (d\theta)^n + (-1) \left(\theta + dF\right) \wedge i_E \left((d\theta)^n\right)$
= $(1 + i_E dF) \wedge (d\theta)^n$

and $i_E dF = 0$, implies that $(d\theta)^n = 0$ which is contradicting the fact that θ is of class 2n + 1.

Remark 19 Note that it has been assumed that F satisfies $i_E dF = 0$. However, from the proof of Proposition 18 it is clear that it is only required that $i_E dF \neq 1$. In this sense the assumption $i_E dF = 0$ is restrictive, but is justified since it has a clear thermodynamic interpretation given as follows.

The closed-loop contact form (3.11) is given by

$$\theta_{d} = \theta + dF = \left(dx_{0} - \sum_{i=1}^{n} p_{i} dx_{i} \right) + dF,$$

= $d(x_{0} + F) - \sum_{i=1}^{n} p_{i} dx_{i},$ (3.12)
= $dx'_{0} - \sum_{i=1}^{n} p_{i} dx_{i}.$

The closed-loop contact form is hence given by canonical contact form θ changed in the direction of the Reeb vector field (the x_0 coordinate). The set of canonical coordinates for θ_d is now given by (x'_0, x, p) . Recall that the contact structure appears in the differential-geometric representation of thermodynamic systems [40, 41, 57], where x_0 is associated with a thermodynamic potential, such as the energy U or the entropy S. Hence physically θ_d may be related to changing the energy of the system. Indeed since θ_d is defined as the addition to the canonical contact form of an exact form that does not depend on the x_0 coordinate, the new canonical coordinate $x'_0 = x_0 + F$ defines the "modified energy" of the system (equation 3.12). This interpretation is not too different to the one provided in [40, chap. 6] and [41, chap. 9] for the isothermal interaction of thermodynamic system using contact geometry. In those works it has been shown that through the isothermal interaction of two different thermodynamic systems, each one defined with respect to a different contact structure, the resulting contact structure of the interconnected system is given by the addition of the contact structures with a modified energy coordinate representing the sum of the individual energies. In the case of controlled contact system the interpretation should be performed in terms of the contact Hamiltonians: it is possible to think that the system defined by the internal contact Hamiltonian is interacting with a control system, defined by the controller, through the control vector field. The resulting contact structure θ_d is then the result of the interaction of system and controller. We may also interpret the closed-loop contact form in terms of passivity based control (PBC) [89]. In PBC the aim is to add a certain function to the open-loop storage (energy) function such that the resulting closed-loop storage function may be used as Lyapunov function for the controlled system. Hence we may think to give x'_0 a similar interpretation. Now, from a geometric point of view, changing the geometry of a system through a state feedback such that the closed-loop system preserves the structure with respect to a new geometric form is not new. For instance in the case of PHS, the IDA-PBC method renders a PHS with respect to a set of new structure matrices and storage function.

Let us express the matching equation (3.10) with θ_d defined by (3.11) in terms of a matching equation in the function F and the feedback α . The Lie derivatives in (3.10) may be developed as

$$L_{X_{K_0}}(\theta + dF) = L_{X_{K_0}}\theta + L_{X_{K_0}}dF = \rho\theta + L_{X_{K_0}}dF$$

with

$$L_{X_{K_0}}dF = i_{X_{K_0}}d(dF) + d(i_{X_{K_0}}dF) = d(X_{K_0}(F)).$$

Recalling that $\rho_d = \rho_0 = \rho_c = 0$, we have that $L_{X_{K_0}}\theta_d = d(X_{K_0}(F))$ and $L_{X_{K_c}}\theta_d = d(X_{K_c}(F))$. Furthermore $i_{X_{K_c}}\theta_d = i_{X_{K_c}}(\theta + dF) = K_c + X_{K_c}(F)$. Hence, the matching equation (3.10) becomes

$$d(X_{K_0}(F)) + \alpha d(X_{K_c}(F)) + [K_c + X_{K_c}(F)] d\alpha = 0.$$
(3.13)

Since $X = X_{K_0} + X_{K_c} \alpha$, it follows that

$$d(X(F)) = d(X_{K_0}(F)) + \alpha d(X_{K_c}(F)) + X_{K_c}(F) d\alpha.$$

Equation (3.13) may finally be rewritten as the following matching equation in the feedback α and the function F

$$d(X(F)) + K_c d\alpha = 0. \tag{3.14}$$

Remark 20 Note that if $d\alpha = 0$ (i.e. α is constant), then (3.13) (or (3.14)) is satisfied if d(X(F)) = 0, or equivalently if X(F) is constant. This in turn is satisfied if $dF \in ann(Span\{X_{K_0}, X_{K_c}\})$, i.e X(F) = 0. Two special cases may be identified, namely when dF = 0 i.e. $\theta_d = \theta$ (Proposition 14) and when F is an invariant of X.

The matching equation is now characterized in terms of F and α . Nevertheless, neither the explicit version (3.13) or the implicit one (3.14) gives us insights on how to solve the matching condition. In order to overcome this obstacle we proceed to decouple the matching equation by choosing a particular class of feedback such that the matching condition becomes a PDE in only one function.

3.4.2 Admissible state feedback

In order to solve the matching equation (3.13) we shall consider a particular class of feedback and thereby reduce the problem to a condition on the function F. We shall also make the following assumption. **Assumption 21** The differential dK_c of the control contact Hamiltonian $K_c \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$ vanishes on a submanifold of measure 0 of \mathcal{M} .

Observe that by taking the exterior derivative of (3.14) we get

$$dK_c \wedge d\alpha = 0. \tag{3.15}$$

This leads to consider a candidate feedback function of the interaction contact Hamiltonian function K_c

$$\alpha = \Phi' \circ K_c, \tag{3.16}$$

where $\Phi' \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}), \Phi' : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$. Note that this control law solves the equation $dK_c \wedge d(\Phi' \circ K_c) = dK_c \wedge (\Phi'' \circ K_c) dK_c = 0$, where $\Phi''(\lambda) = \frac{d}{d\lambda} (\Phi'(\lambda))$. Replacing this control law in (3.13), the equation is reduced to a matching equation in F and $\Phi' \circ K_c$

$$d(X_{K_0}(F)) + (\Phi' \circ K_c)d(X_{K_c}(F)) + (X_{K_c}(F) + K_c)(\Phi'' \circ K_c)dK_c = 0.$$

We would like to derive a simpler version of this equation. Hence we proceed to rewrite it in the form $d(\cdot) = 0$. The previous equation may be written as

$$d[X_{K_0}(F) + (\Phi' \circ K_c)X_{K_c}(F)] + K_c(\Phi'' \circ K_c)dK_c = 0,$$

and by defining $\Psi(\lambda) = \int_0^\lambda \chi \Phi''(\chi) d\chi$ it may be written as

$$d[X_{K_0}(F) + (\Phi' \circ K_c)X_{K_c}(F) + \Psi \circ K_c] = 0.$$

It is possible to rewrite this equation in a more convenient manner if $\Psi(\lambda)$ is integrated by parts. In this case the following is obtained

$$d [X_{K_0}(F) + (\Phi' \circ K_c) X_{K_c}(F) + K_c (\Phi' \circ K_c) - \Phi \circ K_c] = 0,$$

where $\Phi(\lambda) = \int_0^\lambda \Phi'(\chi) d\chi$. This means that there is a constant $c_F \in \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$X_{K_0}(F) + (\Phi' \circ K_c)[K_c + X_{K_c}(F)] - \Phi \circ K_c = c_F.$$
(3.17)

The matching condition is hence parametrized by $\Phi \circ K_c$ and F. The previous development leads to a characterization of the matching condition in terms of the state feedback and the function F, and a characterization of the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian function and vector field in terms of the state feedback, which is presented in the following proposition.

Proposition 22 Let \mathcal{M} be a contact manifold with contact form θ with associated Reeb vector field E and consider the smooth real functions $K_0, K_c, F \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$, such that $i_E K_0 = i_E K_c = i_E F = 0$. Then the closed-loop vector field $X = X_{K_0} + \alpha X_{K_c}$, with $\alpha \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$, is a strict contact vector field with respect to the shaped contact form θ_d and the shaped contact Hamiltonian K, respectively,

$$\theta_d = \theta + dF$$
 and $K = K_0 + \Phi \circ K_c + c_F$, (3.18)

where $\Phi \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$, if and only if

$$\alpha = \Phi' \circ K_c(x, p),$$

and the matching equation (3.17) is satisfied. The closed-loop vector field is then denoted by $X = \hat{X}_K$, where \hat{X}_K denotes the contact vector field generated by K with respect to the contact form θ_d .

Proof. By taking the exterior derivative of (3.14) we get $dK_c \wedge d\alpha = 0$ which is a necessary condition for $K_c d\alpha$ to be closed and, by Assumption 21, $d\alpha = \mu dK_c$ for some function μ . However observing that (3.14) implies that $K_c \mu dK_c$ is an *exact* 1-form and using the Assumptions 13 and 21, one obtains that μ is a function of the interaction contact Hamiltonian function K_c . Finally by integration one obtains that the feedback α may be written $\alpha = \varphi \circ K_c$. Now, $\mathbb{R}^{2n+1} \simeq \mathcal{M} \xrightarrow{K_c} \mathbb{R} \xrightarrow{\Phi'} \mathbb{R}$, but K_c fulfils $i_E K_c = 0$ (i.e., it is a strict contact Hamiltonian), hence $\alpha = \Phi' \circ K_c(x, p)$. The fact that $X = X_{K_0} + \alpha X_{K_c}$ is invariant with respect to θ_d if and only if (3.17) is satisfied follows from the preceding developments. Now, the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian function is given by the contraction of the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian vector field and the closed-loop contact form

$$K = i_X \theta_d.$$

Computing this last expression yields

$$K = i_{X_{K_0}}(\theta + dF) + \alpha i_{X_{K_c}}(\theta + dF),$$

= $K_0 + i_{X_{K_0}}dF + \alpha (K_c + i_{X_{K_c}}dF),$
= $K_0 + X_{K_0}(F) + \alpha (K_c + X_{K_c}(F)).$ (3.19)

Replacing the control law in this expression, and since F(x, p) and $\Phi' \circ K_c$ verify (3.17), $K = K_0 + \Phi \circ K_c + c_F$ is obtained. Furthermore, note that since the constant c_F does not change the closed-loop vector field, $K = K_0 + \Phi \circ K_c$ also generates the same contact vector field. Finally, since X is a contact vector field with respect to θ_d (i.e. $L_X \theta_d = \rho_d \theta_d$), then it is generated by K with respect to the canonical coordinates of the contact form θ_d . Hence, X may be equivalently defined as

$$X = X_{K_0} + \alpha X_{K_c} = \hat{X}_K \tag{3.20}$$

where X_K denotes the contact vector field generated by K with respect to the contact form θ_d .

Remark 23 It is also possible to obtain the expression of the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian by using the representation in coordinates of the closed-loop contact form and vector field. Indeed, the closed-loop contact form is given by

$$\theta_d = d \left(x_0 + F(x, p) \right) - p^\top dx$$

= $dx_0 - \left(p - \frac{\partial F}{\partial x} \right)^\top dx + \frac{\partial F}{\partial p}^\top dp.$ (3.21)

The closed-loop vector field in local coordinates is $X = X_{K_0} + X_{K_c} \alpha$ and K is given by the contraction of the 1-form θ_d by this vector field. Recalling (3.3),

$$K = i_X \theta_d = K_0 + \left(\frac{\partial K_0}{\partial x}^\top \frac{\partial F}{\partial p} - \frac{\partial K_0}{\partial p}^\top \frac{\partial F}{\partial x}\right) + \frac{\partial F}{\partial p}^\top p \frac{\partial K_0}{\partial x_0} + \left[K_c + \left(\frac{\partial K_c}{\partial x}^\top \frac{\partial F}{\partial p} - \frac{\partial K_c}{\partial p}^\top \frac{\partial F}{\partial x}\right) + \frac{\partial F}{\partial p}^\top p \frac{\partial K_c}{\partial x_0}\right] \alpha.$$

Since $\alpha = \Phi' \circ K_c$ and $\frac{\partial K_0}{\partial x_0} = \frac{\partial K_c}{\partial x_0} = 0$ (and recalling the definition of the symplectic bracket), we have

$$K = K_0 + (\Phi' \circ K_c)K_c + \{K_0, F\} + (\Phi' \circ K_c)\{K_c, F\},$$

= $K_0 + \{K_0, F\} + (\Phi' \circ K_c)(K_c + \{K_c, F\}),$
= $K_0 + X_{K_0}(F) + (\Phi' \circ K_c)[K_c + X_{K_c}(F)].$

Finally replacing (3.17) in this equation we obtain $K = K_0 + \Phi \circ K_c + c_F$.

It is possible to interpret Remark 20 in terms of the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian as follows.

Remark 24 If α is constant, i.e., $\alpha = \Phi' \circ K_c = c_k$ with c_k a constant, and since $\Phi(\gamma) = \int_0^{\gamma} \Phi'(\chi) d\chi$, then the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian becomes $K = K_0 + c_k K c + c_I$, where c_I is due to an integration constant. Furthermore the matching condition (3.17) becomes

$$\{K_0, F\} + c_k\{K_c, F\} = c_F, \{K_0 + c_k K_c, F\} = c_F$$
(3.22)

Two cases may be identified, namely when dF = 0 i.e. $\theta_d = \theta$ and the closed-loop contact form is not changed with respect to the canonical one; and when F is an invariant of the standard Hamiltonian vector fields generated by K_0 and K_c , which implies, using the assumption that the contact Hamiltonian functions do not depend on x_0 , that F is an invariant of the vector field X.

3.4.3 Relation with controlled Hamiltonian systems

Proposition 22 is basically a formal summary of the conditions under which the matching condition (3.13) has been derived. Some aspects that are worth to underline are: it has been assumed that the contact Hamiltonians are strict contact Hamiltonians, i.e., $i_E K_C = 0$, which implies that locally non of them depend on the x_0 coordinate and that the assumed state feedback is locally also independent of x_0 . This justifies Assumption 17 and hence the matching condition is a PDE in the x and p coordinates only. In Proposition 22 the precise expression of the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian is also given. It is equal to the internal contact Hamiltonian plus the composition of the function Φ and the interaction contact Hamiltonian K_c . Furthermore, the feedback is exactly the derivative of the function $\Phi, \Phi' = \frac{d}{d\lambda}(\Phi(\lambda))$. This result is similar to the one given by structure preserving

feedback of Hamiltonian systems [85, 86]. The Hamiltonian vector field is defined as

$$X_H + \alpha X_C$$

Where X_H is the vector field generated by the Hamiltonian function H and X_C is the control vector field generated by the control Hamiltonian function C. In this case a feedback of the form

$$\alpha = \frac{d}{d\lambda}(P(\lambda)),$$

where $P(C) = P \circ C$ is a smooth function, generates the closed-loop Hamiltonian vector field

$$X_H = X_{H_0 + P \circ C}$$

with closed-loop Hamiltonian function $H = H_0 + P \circ C$. The difference between control of Hamiltonian systems and contact systems is that for the first class of systems the geometry of the system is not changed after feedback. Proposition 14 shows that a state feedback in a contact system necessary changes its contact form, i.e., the geometry of the system is changed in closed-loop. This introduces, unlike in control of Hamiltonian systems, the matching condition (3.17) due to the change in the contact form. It also makes necessary to distinguish between the vector field generated by the contact form θ and the closed-loop contact form θ_d . In Proposition 22 the closed-loop contact vector field is defined with respect to the closed-loop contact form θ_d . Thus it has been denoted by \hat{X} , to distinguish it from the open-loop contact vector field X defined with respect to the contact form θ .

3.4.4 Input-output contact systems

In [20, 22] V-conjugated outputs for conservative contact systems where introduced. These conjugated outputs where defined with respect to an arbitrary differentiable function $V \in \mathcal{C}(\mathcal{M})$ and the interaction contact Hamiltonian function K_c . Let us study the expression of these kind of conjugated outputs for the case of strict contact Hamiltonian systems. Consider the differentiable function V, then the time derivative of this function along the trajectories of a control affine contact system is given by

$$\frac{dV}{dt} = \{K_0, V\}_{\text{Jacobi}} + p^{\top} \left(\frac{\partial K_0}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial K_0}{\partial p}\right) \frac{\partial V}{\partial x_0} + \left(\{K_c, V\}_{\text{Jacobi}} + p^{\top} \left(\frac{\partial K_c}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial K_c}{\partial p}\right) \frac{\partial V}{\partial x_0}\right) u,$$

where (recall equation (3.4)) $\{\cdot, \cdot\}_{\text{Jacobi}}$ denotes the Jacobi bracket [48, 57]. We may also express the previous equation in terms of the usual symplectic bracket

$$\frac{dV}{dt} = \{K_0, V\} + \left(K_0 - p^\top \frac{\partial K_0}{\partial p}\right) \frac{\partial V}{\partial x_0} + \left(\{K_c, V\} + \left(K_c - p^\top \frac{\partial K_c}{\partial p}\right) \frac{\partial V}{\partial x_0}\right) u,$$

The V-conjugated outputs is then defined as

$$y_V = \{K_c, V\}_{\text{Jacobi}} + p^\top \left(\frac{\partial K_c}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial K_c}{\partial p}\right) \frac{\partial V}{\partial x_0} = \{K_c, V\} + \left(K_c - p^\top \frac{\partial K_c}{\partial p}\right) \frac{\partial V}{\partial x_0}$$

50

The time derivative of V may be written as the balance equation

$$\frac{dV}{dt} = s_V^0 + y_V u,$$

where $s_V^0 = \{K_0, V\} + \left(K_0 - p^{\top} \frac{\partial K_0}{\partial p}\right) \frac{\partial V}{\partial x_0}$ is the internal source term. This output arises in the study of open-loop conservative contact systems. The conjugated outputs are clearly not uniquely defined, since they depend on the chosen function V and this may be a drawback for the analysis of the system.

The result of Proposition 22 is similar to the one obtained when investigating the feedback equivalence of input-output Hamiltonian systems [85, 86, pp.132-133] with the difference that in this frame the Poisson bracket is the same in open and closed loop whereas for control contact systems the contact form in open loop is different than in closed loop. However in both problems the feedback in defined as the composition of some function with the control Hamiltonian, respectively the control contact Hamiltonian. For input-output Hamiltonian systems the control Hamiltonian defines a natural output. In this section we follow this line and define the natural output of a contact Hamiltonian system in a similar manner.

Definition 25 An (single) input- (single) output contact system is defined by a affine control contact system of the Definition 12 augmented with the output relation

$$y = K_c(\tilde{x}). \tag{3.23}$$

One may note immediately that this definition of output also coincides with the more general definition suggested in [11] for control Hamiltonian systems nonlinar in the inputs: $y = \frac{\partial K}{\partial u}(\tilde{x}, u) = K_c(\tilde{x})$ with the definition of the contact Hamiltonian $K = K_0 + uK_c$. One may also note that this output is quite different from V-conjugated outputs for conservative contact systems introduced in [22, 20] and defined with respect to an arbitrary smooth function $V \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$ and the interaction contact Hamiltonian function K_c . Using the previous definition the state feedback of Proposition 22 may be expressed as an output feedback

$$\alpha = \Phi'(y), \tag{3.24}$$

and the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian is a function of the natural output

$$K = K_0 + \Phi(y) + c_F. \tag{3.25}$$

A question that arises when defining the natural output in this manner is what happens in the case of conservative contact systems arising from the modelling of physical systems. In that case the control contact Hamiltonian vanishes on the Legendre submanifold defining the thermodynamic properties of the system and so does the natural output. From Proposition 14 we know that the only way to preserve the open-loop contact form is using a constant control. Any other state feedback necessarily changes the contact form and hence the invariant Legendre submanifold of the open-loop system is no longer an invariant Legendre submanifold for the closed-loop system. Thus, the particular subspace where $y = K_c = 0$ has no longer a particular meaning for the closed-loop contact system.

3.4.5 Feedback equivalence of input-output systems

Having defined input-output contact systems, we may now follow similar questions as for input-output Hamiltonian systems [84], and look for the feedback equivalence of these input-output contact systems. This mean that one looks for a control

$$\iota(t, \tilde{x}) = \alpha(\tilde{x}) + v(t) \tag{3.26}$$

such that the closed-loop system

$$\frac{d\tilde{x}}{dt} = \left(X_{K_0} + X_{K_c}\alpha\left(\tilde{x}\right)\right) + X_{K_c}v \tag{3.27}$$

is again an input-output contact system. From the preceding section we know that the closed-loop drift vector field of (3.27) is a contact vector field when the Proposition 22 is satisfied. In order to have an input-output contact systems remains to check that its input vector field X_{K_c} is also a strict contact vector field with respect to the closed-loop contact form θ_d . This is true if $L_{X_{K_c}}\theta_d = 0$ which by

$$L_{X_{K_c}}\theta_d = L_{X_{K_c}}(\theta + dF)$$

= $L_{X_{K_c}}dF$
= $dX_{K_c}(F) = 0$

As a consequence, the feedback equivalence of input-output contact systems is summarized in the following proposition.

Proposition 26 An input-output contact system defined according to the Definition 25 on some contact manifold \mathcal{M} endowed with the contact form θ with internal contact Hamiltonian K_0 and control Hamiltonian K_c is feedback equivalent using (3.26) to an input-output contact system with respect to the contact form $\theta_d = \theta + dF$ defined in the Assumption 17 if and only if there exists two real numbers c_1 and c_F as well as a real function $\Phi \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{M})$ such that the following system of linear PDE's is satisfied

$$X_{K_c}(F) = c_1$$

$$X_{K_0}(F) + (\Phi' \circ K_c)[K_c + c_1] - \Phi \circ K_c = c_F$$
(3.28)

In this section we have characterized the conditions under which it is possible to define a state feedback that generates a closed-loop vector field equipped with a contact form. Using some physically based assumptions the conditions have been reduced to a matching condition in a state feedback and a differentiable function (α and F respectively). We have also defined a class of natural outputs that may be related with Hamiltonian control systems. The interest is now to characterize the possible solutions of the matching equation (3.17). In the following subsection this is addressed from a control perspective.

3.4.6 Some remarks on control synthesis

It is clear that the key step in finding a structure preserving feedback for a control contact system is the existence of solutions of (3.17). We now analyse the existence

of solutions of this equation having in mind the objective of control design. In order to simplify the calculus, and without loose of generality, it is assumed that $c_F = 0$. The closed-loop contact Hamiltonian function is given by

$$K = K_0 + \Phi \circ K_c$$

Consider K as a control design parameter, i.e. $K = K_d$, where K_d is some desired closed-loop contact Hamiltonian function with some prescribed properties. From the previous equation,

$$\Phi \circ K_c = K_d - K_0, \tag{3.29}$$

hence $\Phi \circ K_c$ may be seen as a function that is added to the internal contact Hamiltonian in order to shape it into the desired closed-loop contact Hamiltonian K_d . Note that $\Phi \circ K_c$ is the design parameter that shapes the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian $K_d = K_0 + \Phi \circ K_c$. Recall the matching condition (3.17),

$$(X_{K_0} + (\Phi' \circ K_c)X_{K_c})(F) + (\Phi' \circ K_c)K_c - \Phi \circ K_c = 0.$$

Since K_0 and K_c are given, and $\Phi \circ K_c$ has been assigned (and hence also $\Phi' \circ K_c$), the previous equation represents a linear first-order PDE in the unknown function F. We may express this in the canonical coordinates as

$$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial F}{\partial x_p} \\ \frac{\partial F}{\partial p} \end{bmatrix}^{\top} \begin{bmatrix} -\frac{\partial K_0}{\partial p} - (\Phi' \circ K_c) \frac{\partial K_c}{\partial p} \\ \frac{\partial K_0}{\partial x} + (\Phi' \circ K_c) \frac{\partial K_c}{\partial x} \end{bmatrix} + (\Phi' \circ K_c) K_c - \Phi \circ K_c = 0.$$
(3.30)

The solutions of this equation represent all possible functions F for a specified Φ . Hence, choosing the desired closed-loop contact Hamiltonian K_d , equation (3.29) defines the relation with Φ . Then the matching equation is given by the linear first-order PDE (3.30) and it determines how the closed-loop contact form θ_d and the Reeb vector field (the coordinate associated to the energy) are shaped.

Remark 27 A different approach is to assign the desired contact form θ_d , and hence the desired function F, and solve the previous equation in Φ and Φ' . Since $\Phi' = \frac{d}{d\lambda}(\Phi(\lambda))$, (3.30) may then be rewritten as a linear first-order differential equation in Φ .

As already mentioned, equation (3.30) is a linear first-order PDE in F, hence the solutions of this equation can be computed by using the method of characteristics [1, 23, 59]. In order to illustrate the synthesis a simple illustrative example is presented.

3.4.7 Example: the heat exchanger (continued)

Recall from Chapter 2 the heat exchanger but consider for simplicity in this case the input as a controlled heat flux

$$\begin{bmatrix} \dot{x}_1 \\ \dot{x}_2 \end{bmatrix} = \lambda \left(\frac{1}{\frac{\partial U}{\partial x_2}} - \frac{1}{\frac{\partial U}{\partial x_1}} \right) \begin{bmatrix} 0 & -1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial U}{\partial x_1} \\ \frac{\partial U}{\partial x_2} \end{bmatrix} + \frac{1}{\frac{\partial U}{\partial x_2}} \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix} u.$$
(3.31)

The IPHS representation is given by

$$\dot{x} = R(x, T(x))J\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) + g(T)u,$$

where $x = [S_1, S_2]$ is the entropy of subsystem 1 and 2, $U(S_1, S_2) = U_1(S_1) + U_2(S_2)$ is the internal energy of the overall system composed of the addition of the internal energies of each subsystem, u(t) the controlled input that corresponds to an external heat source, $\lambda > 0$ denote Fourier's heat conduction coefficient, $\frac{\partial U}{\partial x_i} = T_i(x_i)$, $T(x_i) = T_0 \exp\left(\frac{x_i}{c_i}\right)$, where T_0 and c_i are constants, $R(x, T(x)) = \lambda\left(\frac{1}{T_2} - \frac{1}{T_1}\right)$, $J = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & -1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$ and $g = \frac{p_2}{T_2} \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix}$. A lift of the heat exchanger may be defined by the contact Hamiltonian $K = K_0 + K_I + K_c u$, with

$$K_0(x,p) = -R(x,p)p^{\top} J_s T(x),$$

$$K_c(x,p) = \frac{p_1}{T_1} \left(1 - \frac{p_2}{T_2} \right),$$
(3.32)

with $R(x,p) = \lambda \left(\frac{p_1-p_2}{T_1T_2}\right)$ and $J = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & -1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$. The thermodynamic properties of the composed system are simply obtained by considering the Legendre submanifold \mathcal{L}_U generated by the potential $U = U_1 + U_2$,

$$\mathcal{L}_U : \left\{ \begin{array}{ll} x_0 &= U \\ x &= [S_1, S_2]^\top \\ p &= \left[\frac{\partial U}{\partial S_1}, \frac{\partial U}{\partial S_2}\right]^\top = [T_1, T_2]^\top \end{array} \right\}.$$

Hence on \mathcal{L}_U the thermodynamic properties of the system are recovered and the extensive variables may be identified with x_0 and x, and the intensive variables with p. In this section we shall briefly illustrate the Proposition 26 by giving a particular solution to the matching equations (3.17) and (3.28), corresponding to some choice of feedback. It appears that for the solution of the matching equation, it eases the computations and the interpretations of the results, to use another lift of the entropy balance equations (3.31) and modify the internal contact Hamiltonian K_0 in (3.32) by adding the following auxiliary contact Hamiltonian

$$K_a = \lambda T_1 \left(\frac{p_1}{T_1} - \frac{p_2}{T_2}\right)^2 + \frac{\lambda_e^2}{2} \frac{p_1^2}{T_1} \left(1 - \frac{p_2}{T_2}\right)^2,$$

and model the heat exchanger with the contact vector field $X_{K_0+K_a} + X_{K_c}u$. This function K_a has been chosen such that it vanishes on \mathcal{L}_U and that $X_{K_a}|_{\mathcal{L}_U} = 0$. As a consequence the restrictions of both contact vector fields $X_{K_0+K_a} + X_{K_c}u$ and $X_{K_0} + X_{K_c}u$ to the Legendre submanifold \mathcal{L}_U are equal and both define admissible lifts of the entropy balance equations of the system.

Choosing $\Phi(\chi) = -\frac{1}{2}\chi^2$, one obtains the control law

$$u(t, \tilde{x}) = \Phi'(K_c)(\tilde{x}) + v(t) = -\lambda_e \frac{p_1}{T_1} \left(1 - \frac{p_2}{T_2}\right) + v(t)$$

A solution of the PDE (3.17) is then given by the function $F = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{p_1}{T_1} + \frac{p_2}{T_2} \end{pmatrix}$ which moreover is an invariant of X_{K_c} , i.e., $X_{K_c}F = 0$ and satisfies (3.28). According to the Proposition 26, the closed-loop contact system is an input-output contact system with contact form

$$\theta_d = dx'_0 - p^\top dx = d\left(x_0 + \frac{p_1}{T_1} + \frac{p_2}{T_2}\right) - p^\top dx,$$

and closed-loop contact Hamiltonian

$$K = K_0 + K_a - \frac{1}{2}K_c^2 + vK_c.$$

It is necessary to establish some control design criteria to define a meaningful state feedback. For this purpose it is of interest to study the feedback invariants of controlled contact systems. Indeed, the Legendre submanifold of contact systems modelling thermodynamic systems represents the energy of those systems. Hence it makes sense to study the properties of the Legendre submanifold of the closedloop contact systems to choose the state feedback and parametrize the matching equation. We devote the next section to study this aspect.

3.5 On closed-loop invariant Legendre submanifolds

We shall develop the results of the previous section by considering under which condition the obtained contact system in closed-loop is also a *conservative* contact system. Indeed then the closed-loop system may again be restricted to some invariant Legendre submanifold and the control reduced to a state feedback in the x coordinates only. Therefore the feedback should be chosen such that closed-loop system is defined by a contact vector field generated by a contact Hamiltonian satisfying an invariance condition. As mentioned in Chapter 2, a *conservative controlled contact system* is a control contact system which leaves invariant some Legendre submanifold. If the Legendre submanifold is defined by Gibbs' relation representing the thermodynamic properties of a physical system, then the conservative contact contact systems are the representations of open irreversible thermodynamic systems in the complete Thermodynamic Phase Space [40, 41, 57, 55, 56, 22, 27]. We recall the definition of a conservative contact system (Definition 4, Section 2.3 of Chapter 2).

Definition 28 ([22]) A conservative control contact system with respect to the Legendre submanifold \mathcal{L} is defined as a control contact system with the contact Hamiltonians satisfying the invariance condition

$$K_0|_{\mathcal{L}} = 0, \quad K_c|_{\mathcal{L}} = 0,$$
 (3.33)

where $\cdot|_{\mathcal{L}}$ denotes the restriction to \mathcal{L} .

Remark 29 Recall that a Legendre submanifold is defined with respect to a particular contact form θ : it is actually defined by the equation $\theta = 0$ [8, 48]. Hence it should be noticed that a Legendre submanifold for the open-loop system is not necessary a Legendre submanifold for the closed-loop system, since the contact form is necessary changed after applying a state feedback (Proposition 14). Recall that the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian is a function of the sum of the internal contact Hamiltonian K_0 and the composed function $\Phi \circ K_c$. We shall now check the invariance condition of a Legendre submanifold which is satisfied if the restriction of K vanishes. The type of Legendre submanifolds that are worth to be studied are the ones that are different from the Legendre submanifolds \mathcal{L} of the canonical contact structure. Indeed, from Remark 29 if \mathcal{L} is an invariant Legendre submanifold with respect to θ and θ_d then F(x,p) = 0 i.e. the contact form is not changed in closed-loop. This in turn implies a constant feedback. The kind of submanifold of interest are the ones different from \mathcal{L} . This interest have a physical motivation. The Legendre submanifold is related with the energy of the system, for instance for a thermodynamic system \mathcal{L}_U is generated by the internal energy U. Thus shaping the energy of the system is related to shaping the invariant Legendre submanifold. We shall denote the shaped Legendre submanifold with respect to θ_d by \mathcal{L}_d and we expect it to be related with the stability properties of the closed-loop contact vector field.

3.5.1 Invariance on shaped Legendre submanifolds

The invariance of the closed-loop contact vector field on \mathcal{L}_d is of interest since we may use this condition as a control design objective. For instance, it might be easier to analyse stability of the closed-loop system on a different Legendre submanifold. Before continuing let us recall from Proposition 22 that the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian is given by (3.18)

$$K = K_0 + \Phi \circ K_c + c_F$$

In the following we will assume that \mathcal{L}_d is a Legendre submanifold associated to the contact form θ_d , i.e., \mathcal{L}_d is defined by the equation $\theta_d = 0$. The following propositions characterizes the conditions for \mathcal{L}_d to be an invariant of the closed-loop vector field X.

Proposition 30 The closed-loop contact vector field X leaves \mathcal{L}_d invariant if and only if

$$K_0\big|_{\mathcal{L}_d} + \Phi \circ K_c\big|_{\mathcal{L}_d} = -c_F. \tag{3.34}$$

Proof. From (3.19)

$$K\big|_{\mathcal{L}_d} = K_0\big|_{\mathcal{L}_d} + \Phi \circ K_c\big|_{\mathcal{L}_d} + c_F,$$

that proves the result. \blacksquare

For the particular case when $c_F = 0$ equation (3.34) reduces to

$$K_0\big|_{\mathcal{L}_d} + \Phi \circ K_c\big|_{\mathcal{L}_d} = 0.$$

Proposition 30 may be used to find a function Φ such that the contact vector field leaves \mathcal{L}_d invariant. Once Φ is found we can obtain the state feedback by derivation of Φ . Finally we need to check that the matching condition (3.30) is verified, i.e., that it exists a closed-loop contact form θ_d for the closed vector field associated to the solution of Proposition 30. If this contact form exists then it will be such that $\theta_d = 0$ on \mathcal{L} since it has been derived using the invariance condition. Indeed in the canonical coordinates of the open-loop contact form θ the closed-loop contact form is written as

$$\theta_d = d(x_0 + F) - \sum_{i=1}^n p_i dx_i.$$

But all the derivations have been performed using the canonical coordinates associated to the closed-loop contact form

$$\theta_d = dx'_0 - \sum_{i=1}^n p_i dx_i,$$

where the new canonical coordinate x'_0 is given by $x_0 + F$ in the old canonical coordinates. Hence it is not necessary to know the expression of F to define the invariant Legendre submanifold and the control law. It is only necessary to solve the matching equation to guarantee the existence of θ_d . This approach will be further developed in the subsequent sections.

3.5.2 Invariance on Legendre submanifolds of lifted IPHS

As previously discussed it is desirable to parametrize the matching equation. A design criteria to select the function Φ and thereby the state feedback $\alpha = \Phi'$ is necessary. Once these functions have been chosen it is possible to use (3.30) to verify the existence of a closed-loop contact form θ_d for the closed-loop vector field. In this section we will further develop on the conditions under which a controlled conservative contact system defined as the lift of a IPHS (Chapter 2 Section 2.3) subject to a structure preserving state feedback leaves invariant a desired Legendre submanifold. Our interest is to generate a Legendre submanifold that it is related with some desired performance property, as for instance a reference temperature. We will call the generating function of the Legendre submanifold U_d and the Legendre submanifold \mathcal{L}_{U_d} .

It is of interest that the closed-loop contact system leaves invariant the Legendre submanifold given by a desired function $U_d(x)$. In the new canonical coordinates this Legendre submanifold is expressed as

$$\mathcal{L}_{U_d}: \left\{ x_0^d = U_d(x), \quad x = x, \quad p = \frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}(x) \right\}.$$
(3.35)

Proposition 30 characterizes the conditions under which the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian vanishes on \mathcal{L}_{U_d} . Recall the lift of IPHS to the TPS (equation (2.17)),

$$K_{0} + K_{c} = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p\right)^{\top} \left(R\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) + W\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) + g\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) u \right),$$

$$= -p^{\top} R\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) + \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p\right)^{\top} \left(W\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) + g\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) u \right),$$

The Legendre submanifold left invariant by the contact system is

$$\mathcal{L}_U = \left\{ x_0 = U(x), x = x, p = \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) \right\}.$$

Note that on \mathcal{L}_U the vector field X is precisely the dynamic of the lifted thermodynamic system. The previously defined contact Hamiltonian is composed of the sum of the internal contact Hamiltonian $K_0 = -p^{\top}RJ\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}$ and the interaction contact Hamiltonian

$$K_c = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p\right)^{\top} (W + gu).$$

We are studying the single input affine case hence we divide the interaction contact Hamiltonian in the purely control and interaction part. Since our input is u we can define

$$K_I = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p\right)^\top W$$
 and $K_c = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p\right)^\top g$

where we have explicitly separated the interaction contact Hamiltonian in the control part K_c and the interaction part K_I . We may then formulate the following proposition for lifted IPHS as follows.

Proposition 31 The closed-loop contact vector field X, defined by the lift of a IPHS, leaves \mathcal{L}_{U_d} invariant if and only if

$$-R\left(x,\frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}\right)\frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}^{\top}J\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} + \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}\right)^{\top}W\left(x,\frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}\right) + \Phi \circ K_c\Big|_{\mathcal{L}_{U_d}} = -c_F.$$
(3.36)

Proof. The proof follows by noting that the developments of the chapter are also true for the contact Hamiltonian system

$$X_K = X_{\bar{K}_0} + X_{K_c} u,$$

with $\bar{K}_0 = K_0 + K_I$. Then equation (3.34) of Proposition 30 becomes

$$K_0|_{\mathcal{L}_{U_d}} + K_I|_{\mathcal{L}_{U_d}} + \Phi \circ K_c|_{\mathcal{L}_{U_d}} = -c_F,$$
(3.37)

and by replacing the contact Hamiltonians corresponding to the lift of a IPHS the result is proved. \blacksquare

In order to design a feedback law that leaves \mathcal{L}_{U_d} invariant, (3.36) should be evaluated on the restriction defined by $p = \frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}(x)$ and solved for $\Phi \circ K_c$. Equation (3.36) is parametrized by the contact Hamiltonian function and the desired Legendre submanifold. Furthermore, the control contact Hamiltonian K_c defines the argument of $\Phi \circ K_c$. This is of particular interest since the specific form of K_c will determine the possible feedbacks. In the following example we illustrate on the heat exchanger the design of a state feedback that leaves a submanifold defining a desired hyper-plane invariant.

3.5.3 Example: the heat exchanger (continued)

Recall from Chapter 2 the heat exchanger

$$\begin{bmatrix} \dot{S}_1\\ \dot{S}_2 \end{bmatrix} = \lambda \left(\frac{1}{\frac{\partial U}{\partial S_2}} - \frac{1}{\frac{\partial U}{\partial S_1}} \right) \begin{bmatrix} 0 & -1\\ 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial U}{\partial S_1}\\ \frac{\partial U}{\partial S_2} \end{bmatrix} + \lambda_e \begin{bmatrix} 0\\ \frac{1}{\frac{\partial U}{\partial S_2}} - \frac{1}{u} \end{bmatrix} u,$$

and its representation as IPHS

$$\dot{x} = R(x, T(x))J\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) + W + g(T)u$$

where $x = [S_1, S_2]$ is the entropy of subsystem 1 and 2, $U(S_1, S_2) = U_1(S_1) + U_2(S_2)$ is the internal energy of the overall system composed of the addition of the internal energies of each subsystem, u(t) the controlled input that corresponds to an external heat source, $\lambda > 0, \lambda_e > 0$ denote Fourier's heat conduction coefficients, $\frac{\partial U}{\partial x_i} = T_i(x_i), T(x_i) = T_0 \exp\left(\frac{x_i}{c_i}\right)$, where T_0 and c_i are constants, $R(x, T(x)) = \lambda\left(\frac{1}{T_2} - \frac{1}{T_1}\right), J = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & -1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix}, W = -\lambda_e \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix}$ and $g = \frac{\lambda_e}{T_2} \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ 1 \end{bmatrix}$. The lift of the heat exchanger may be defined by the contact Hamiltonian (Chapter 2 Subsection 2.3.2) $K = K_0 + K_I + K_c u$, with

$$K_0 = -Rp^{\top} J_s T, \quad K_I = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p\right)^{\top} W, \quad K_c = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p\right)^{\top} g, \tag{3.38}$$

where

$$R(x,p) = \lambda \left(\frac{p_1 - p_2}{T_1 T_2}\right), \quad g(x) = \frac{\lambda_e}{T_2} \begin{bmatrix} 0\\1 \end{bmatrix}.$$
(3.39)

The thermodynamic properties of the composed system are simply obtained by considering the Legendre submanifold \mathcal{L}_U generated by the potential $U = U_1 + U_2$,

$$\mathcal{L}_U : \left\{ \begin{array}{ll} x_0 &= U \\ x &= [S_1, S_2]^\top \\ p &= \left[\frac{\partial U}{\partial S_1}, \frac{\partial U}{\partial S_2}\right]^\top = [T_1, T_2]^\top \end{array} \right\}.$$

Hence on \mathcal{L}_U the thermodynamic properties of the system are recovered and the extensive variables may be identified with x_0 and x, and the intensive variables with p.

We shall first illustrate that it is not straightforward to construct the feedback control such that the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian is well defined. Indeed the regularity of the open-loop contact Hamiltonian does in general not guarantee the regularity of the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian.

Let us design a control such that the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian associated to the heat exchanger leaves invariant a desired Legendre submanifold. Assume that the desired Legendre submanifold is a plane generated by the function

$$U_d(x_1, x_2) = (x_1 + x_2) T^*$$

where T^* is a desired temperature. The desired Legendre submanifold is given by

$$\mathcal{L}_{U_d} : \left\{ \begin{array}{ll} x_0^d &= U_d(x) \\ x &= x \\ p &= \frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}(x) = \begin{bmatrix} T^* & T^* \end{bmatrix}^\top \end{array} \right\}.$$
(3.40)

We may directly use (3.36) to verify Proposition 31. Replacing the previously defined internal, interaction and control contact Hamiltonians in (3.36) and restricting it to \mathcal{L}_{U_d} we obtain

$$-\lambda_e (T_2 - T^*) + \Phi \circ K_c \big|_{\mathcal{L}_{U_s}} = 0,$$
where we have used the fact that for the chosen lift, (3.38), (3.39), $R(x,T^*) = 0$ and thus $K_0|_{\mathcal{L}_U} = 0$. This implies that $\Phi \circ K_c|_{\mathcal{L}_{U_d}} = \lambda_e(T_2 - T^*)$. In order to design Φ it is necessary to study K_c :

$$K_c(x,p) = \lambda_e \frac{T_2 - P_2}{T_2} = \lambda_e \left(1 - \frac{P_2}{T_2}\right)$$
$$K_c(x,p) : \mathbb{R}^{2n} \to \mathbb{R}$$

Furthermore, the restriction of K_c to \mathcal{L}_{U_d} is given by $K_c(x, T^*) = \lambda_e \frac{T_2 - T^*}{T_2}$. Φ is an arbitrary function, hence we may define

$$\Phi \circ K_c(x,p) = -T^* \lambda_e \left(\frac{K_c}{K_c - \lambda_e}\right) = \lambda_e \left(T_2 - p_2\right) \frac{T^*}{p_2}.$$
(3.41)

On the restriction to \mathcal{L}_{U_d} we have $\Phi \circ K_c |_{\mathcal{L}_{U_d}} = \lambda_e (T_2 - T^*)$. Despite that Proposition 30 is satisfied with this solution the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian is not well defined on the whole TPS. There is a singularity at $p_2 = 0$ where the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian is not defined, hence Φ given by (3.41) is not a valid solution for the feedback synthesis.

In order to overcome the obstacle of non-regularity of the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian we may redefine K_c and K_I . Indeed since $K_0|_{\mathcal{L}_U} = 0$ the particular form of Φ is determined by the particular form of K_c and K_I . A possible choice of K_c and K_I for which Φ is well defined is

$$K_I(x,p) = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p\right)^\top W(x,p),$$

$$K_c(x,p) = \left[1 - e^{\lambda_e \left(\frac{p_1}{T_1} - 1\right)} \quad 1 - e^{\lambda_e \left(\frac{p_2}{T_2} - 1\right)}\right]g,$$

where

$$W(x,p) = -\lambda_e \frac{p_2}{T_2} \begin{bmatrix} 0\\1 \end{bmatrix}$$
, and $g = \begin{bmatrix} 0\\1 \end{bmatrix}$

Let us now show that this choice allows to define a regular Φ . First note that either K_I or K_c depend on x_0 , hence the associated contact vector fields are strict contact vector fields. Once again, equation (3.36) may be used to verify Proposition 30. Replacing the previously redefined contact Hamiltonians in (3.36) and restricting it to \mathcal{L}_{U_d} we obtain

$$-\lambda_e (T_2 - T^*) \frac{T^*}{T_2} + \Phi \circ K_c \Big|_{\mathcal{L}_{U_d}} = 0,$$

since $K_0|_{\mathcal{L}_U} = 0$. This implies that on the restriction defined by \mathcal{L}_{U_d}

$$\Phi \circ K_c \big|_{\mathcal{L}_{U_d}} = \lambda_e (T_2 - T^*) \frac{T^*}{T_2}$$

In order to find a function Φ that satisfies the previous equation it is necessary to study the new control contact Hamiltonian K_c and its restriction to the desired Legendre submanifold. The control contact Hamiltonian is defined as the function

$$K_{c}(x,p) = 1 - e^{\lambda_{e} \left(\frac{p_{2}}{T_{2}} - 1\right)} = 1 - e^{\lambda_{e} \left(\frac{p_{2} - T_{2}}{T_{2}}\right)},$$

$$K_{c}(x,p) : \mathbb{R}^{2n} \to] - \infty, 1 [\subset \mathbb{R}.$$

The restriction of K_c to \mathcal{L}_{U_d} is given by $K_c(x, T^*) = 1 - e^{\lambda_c \left(\frac{T^* - T_2}{T_2}\right)}$. Since 1 is not in the image of K_c we may perform the following operations on K_c :

$$\ln(1-K_c) = \ln\left(e^{\lambda_e\left(\frac{p_2-T_2}{T_2}\right)}\right) = \lambda_e \frac{p_2-T_2}{T_2}.$$

We may then define Φ as a function of K_c as

$$\Phi \circ K_c(x,p) = \Phi(x,p) = -T^* \ln(1-K_c) = \lambda_e (T_2 - p_2) \frac{T^*}{T_2}.$$

Furthermore, on the restriction on \mathcal{L}_{U_d} we have

$$\Phi \circ K_c \big|_{\mathcal{L}_d} = \Phi(x, T^*) = \lambda_e (T_2 - T^*) \frac{T^*}{T_2}, \qquad (3.42)$$

hence Proposition 30 is satisfied and \mathcal{L}_{U_d} is an invariant Legendre submanifold of the closed-loop contact vector field. The state feedback is simply obtained by derivation of Φ . Recall that the state feedback $\alpha = \Phi'$ and Φ are related through $\Phi(\gamma) = \int_0^{\gamma} \Phi'(\chi) d\chi$. Thus

$$\Phi'(\gamma) = \frac{d\Phi}{d\gamma}(\gamma).$$

From this relation we obtain

$$\alpha = \Phi' \circ K_c(x, p) = \frac{T^*}{1 - K_c(x, p)} = T^* e^{-\lambda_c \left(\frac{p_2}{T_2} - 1\right)}.$$

Hence the previous state feedback renders the desired Legendre submanifold invariant. Furthermore, since \mathcal{L}_{U_d} is an invariant Legendre submanifold, on the restriction to \mathcal{L}_{U_d} it is possible to define the state feedback as a function of n variables only. Hence, on \mathcal{L}_{U_d} , the control law α is given by the restriction of Φ' to \mathcal{L}_{U_d}

$$\alpha\left(x,\frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}(x)\right) = \alpha(x,T^*) = \Phi'(K_c(x,T^*)) = T^* e^{-\lambda_e\left(\frac{T^*}{T_2} - 1\right)}$$

The stability properties of the closed-loop contact system are not studied in this chapter, but it is straightforward to verify that the proposed state feedback stabilizes the closed-loop system at the desired temperature T^* .

The matching equation is given by the linear first-order PDE in the function F, (3.30). This linear first-order PDE may be solved by using the method of characteristics [1, 23, 59]. Hence the contact form $\theta_d = \theta + dF$ exists.

3.6 Conclusion

Structure preserving state feedbacks of controlled contact systems have been studied. It has been proved that the only feedback that preserves the canonical contact form θ is the constant feedback (Proposition 14). Hence, the closed-loop system may be render a contact system only with respect to a *new* contact form. The conditions for the existence of a new contact structure and a state feedback have been derived. Furthermore, for strict contact systems these conditions have been developed assuming a specific closed-loop differential form. The closed-loop differential form, denoted θ_d , has been assumed as the sum of the open-loop contact form and the exterior derivative of a function F that fulfils the condition that it does not depend on the coordinate associated to the Reeb vector field, i.e., $i_E F = 0$. The closed-loop contact form is then defined by the expression: $\theta_d = \theta + dF$. It has been shown (Proposition 18) that θ_d is a contact form and that locally only the coordinate associated to Reeb vector field, i.e. x_0 is changed. Furthermore for thermodynamic systems this coordinate may be associated to the energy, hence the control may be interpreted as changing the energy of the system. Using the assumption of a strict contact Hamiltonian system and the specific closed-loop contact form the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian system has been characterized for a class of state feedbacks in terms of a matching equation (Proposition 22). For the particular class of state feedbacks the expressions for the closed-loop contact vector field and contact Hamiltonian have also been given.

The relation with controlled input-output Hamiltonian system has been addressed. It has been shown that the expression of the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian function has the same form as the expression of the closed-loop Hamiltonian function. The difference is that in the case of controlled Hamiltonian system the differential form associated to the system is not changed, hence the geometry is conserved. This implies for instance that the closed-loop vector field is generated by the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian function but with respect to a different differential form, whereas the closed-loop Hamiltonian vector field is generated with respect to the same differential form as the open-loop Hamiltonian vector field. The relation with input-output Hamiltonian systems has also motivated the definition of a natural output (Definition 25) for controlled contact systems which is simply the control contact Hamiltonian. The state feedback may then be interpreted as an output feedback with respect to this natural output.

The chapter concludes with the study of invariant Legendre submanifolds for the closed-loop contact vector field. Since the closed-loop contact vector field is defined by a different contact form than the canonical contact form, the open-loop invariant Legendre submanifolds are not necessary invariant Legendre submanifolds of the closed-loop contact vector field. It is of special interest to study the Legendre submanifold that leaves invariant the closed-loop vector field since the Legendre submanifold may be associated with the energy of the system. Hence the closed-loop invariant Legendre submanifold may be related with a closed-loop energy function. The condition for the existence of invariant Legendre submanifolds for the closedloop contact system has been given and specialized for the case of lifted irreversible PHS (Propositions 30 and 31). This condition has then been used as design criteria to select the state feedback and apply Proposition 22 to derive the closed-loop contact form.

Chapter 4

Stability and control of strict contact systems

4.1 Introduction

In the previous chapter the conditions for structure preserving feedback of contact vector fields, affine in the inputs, have been given. For strict contact vector fields the matching conditions have further been developed and for a particular class of contact form and state feedback these conditions have been characterized. It has also been suggested to design a feedback such that the closed-loop contact vector field leaves a desired Legendre submanifold invariant.

The similarities with structure preserving feedback of input-output Hamiltonian systems [85, 86] have also been addressed. The stability properties however differs considerably from the ones of input-output Hamiltonian systems. For Hamiltonian systems the storage function is a natural Lyapunov function candidate and the state feedback is chosen such that the equilibrium point is changed. For contact system on other hand it is not natural to consider the contact Hamiltonian function as a possible Lyapunov function candidate. Moreover, the contact systems of main interest are defined by the lift of some physical system to the TPS. For that class of contact systems the contact Hamiltonian function is more likely associated with a kind of virtual power [22], not energy as the Hamiltonian function of Hamiltonian system.

In [30] a local study of the stability on Legendre submanifolds has been performed in local coordinates using linearisation techniques. It has been shown that the zeros situated on a Legendre submanifold corresponds to saddle points of the contact vector field and sufficient conditions for local stability on a Legendre submanifold have been given using linearisation. For lifted dynamic system the stability on the Legendre submanifold have been characterized in terms of the dynamic system. Furthermore it has been shown that for the lift of physical systems the stability may be characterized in terms of the thermodynamic properties of the systems.

In this chapter we analyse the equilibrium and stability properties of contact

vector fields starting from geometric arguments. The existence of zeros of contact vector fields has been shortly mentioned in [20, pp.43], commenting on the results on decomposition of contact vector fields presented in [48]. From a geometric point of view the existence of zeros implies that the vertical and horizontal component of the contact vector field have to vanish independently at the zero. The vertical component vanishes if and only if the contact Hamiltonian function vanishes at the zero. This by itself imposes a strong condition for the existence of zeros on the contact Hamiltonian function. Furthermore, it also defines a manifold which contains all zeros. The conditions for the existence of zeros are completed with the requirement for the horizontal component to vanish. For strict contact vector fields the condition for the horizontal component to vanish is reduced to the exterior derivative of the contact Hamiltonian being zero. In canonical coordinates these conditions corresponds to the ones presented in [30] for the existence of zeros of contact vector fields.

The local stability of the contact vector field is analysed first on the complete TPS. It is shown that for strict contact vector fields it is in general not possible to achieve global stability. The reason is that the Jacobian of strict contact vector fields has either n unstable eigenvalues or 2n + 1 eigenvalues on the imaginary axis. For the purpose of stabilization in closed-loop, this suggest to study the partial stability on some n dimensional subspace rather than the global stability of the contact vector field. More precisely we show that 2n eigenvalues are symmetric with respect to the imaginary axis and that they may be characterized by a symplectic Hamiltonian subsystem. It its well known that a pair of invariant submanifolds for Hamiltonian vector fields are given by a stable and unstable Lagrangian submanifold [89]. This may permit to define a stable invariant Legendre submanifold for the closed loop contact system generated by the same function that defines the Lagrangian submanifold for the Hamiltonian subsystem.

Since global stability is in general not possible (and not of interest for lifts of dynamic systems) we study the partial stability of the contact vector field on a Legendre submanifold. This means that on the restriction of the contact vector field to a Legendre submanifold we expect the restricted system to be asymptotically stable. Note that this kind of partial stability is included in the problems of stability to the components of a vector y (briefly, y-stability problems) of an equilibrium position $x^{\top} = (y^{\top}, z^{\top})$ of ordinary differential equations [95, 4]. Hence, it may be studied by using generalizations of Lyapunov's direct method [95]. However, the partial stability that we are interested in is given by a geometric property of the system an is hence better encompassed in the framework of partial stability of part of the state variables with respect to a given subspace. [52, 13].

To characterize the stability of strict contact vector fields on a Legendre submanifold we restrict the system to the submanifold of interest and apply Lyapunov's direct method on the restriction. This is possible since the Legendre submanifold is left invariant by the contact vector field and the trajectories remains in the submanifold. The stability conditions are then parametrized by the open-loop contact Hamiltonians, the feedback law and the closed-loop invariant Legendre submanifold. For conservative contact systems defined by the lift of a dynamic system we have been more specific and a Lyapunov function candidate has been proposed. The conditions for stability have been parametrized by the dynamic system, the control law and the Legendre submanifold.

Finally the framework of conservative contact system is used to reinterpret the control by matching of vector fields. By lifting an open-loop vector field and a target vector field the matching of vector fields is interpreted as the matching of contact Hamiltonian functions. The matching condition can then be solved on the extended TPS and the stability, in the sense of Lyapunov, be viewed as a partial stability problem parametrized by a Legendre submanifold. A control design method is proposed and it is interesting to remark that the well known interconnection and damping assignment passivity based control approach (IDA-PBC) [65, 66] may be interpreted within its frame.

4.1.1 Organization of the chapter

The chapter is organized as follows. Section 4.2 presents some important properties of contact vector fields that permit to interpret the zeros geometrically. In section 4.3 the zeros and the stability properties of contact vector field are analysed in canonical coordinates. Some remarks on local stability of strict contact systems and the relation with the stability of Hamiltonian systems are also presented. In subsection 4.3.4 we give sufficient conditions for partial stability on an invariant Legendre submanifold and specialise these conditions for conservative contact systems. Section 4.4 presents a control design method that uses the framework of contact system to derive and interpret the stability conditions. Finally some closing remarks are presented in section 4.5.

4.1.2 Main contributions of the chapter

The main contributions of the chapter are the following.

- It is shown that the linearisation of strict contact vector fields possesses one eigenvalue at zero and 2n eigenvalues symmetric with respect to the imaginary axis (Proposition 39). Hence, since the linearised contact vector field posses in general n unstable eigenvalues, it is in general unstable.
- The partial stability on a Legendre submanifold is characterized using Lyapunov's direct method. The Lyapunov function candidate may be constructed using 2n states variables (Proposition 43) or with respect to n energy or coenergy variables (Corollaries 44 and 45).
- For controlled conservative contact system defined by the lift of a dynamic system the stability conditions on an invariant Legendre submanifold have been parametrized by the vector field of the dynamic system, the feedback law and the dynamic system (Proposition 46).
- The framework of conservative contact systems has been used to propose a control design method that consists of the matching of contact Hamiltonian functions defined by the lift of vector fields. This permits to solve a matching

equation on an extended space, relaxing some conditions, to match the openloop and target vector fields. The stability condition is then parametrized by the Legendre submanifold with respect to which the lift has been performed (Proposition 48). Some interesting aspects of this method is that IDA-PBC and the control design using co-energy variables may be characterized within the framework (Corollaries 49 and 50).

4.2 Contact vector fields, their invariants and dynamical properties

In this section we perform an abstract analysis of the dynamical properties of contact vector fields. This permits to have a more geometric insight on the stability analysis developed in canonical coordinates in Section 4.3.

4.2.1 Decomposition of vector fields and one-forms of a contact manifold

The results recalled in this section are all taken from [48, chap.5]. Consider a contact manifold \mathcal{M} of dimension 2n + 1 with contact form θ with Reeb vector field E. We recall the decomposition of the tangent bundle and of vector fields.

Proposition 32 ([48]) The tangent bundle $T\mathcal{M}$ may be decomposed into

$$T\mathcal{M} = \ker d\theta \oplus \ker \theta \tag{4.1}$$

where ker $d\theta$, called vertical bundle, is of rank 1 and is generated by the Reeb vector field and ker $\omega\theta$, called horizontal bundle, is of rank 2n. Every vector field X on \mathcal{M} may be decomposed in a unique way into

$$X = \underbrace{(i_X \theta) E}_{\in \ker d\theta} + \underbrace{(X - (i_X \theta) E)}_{=\mathcal{H}(X) \in \ker \theta = \mathcal{C}}$$
(4.2)

where $(i_X\theta) E$ is horizontal and $(X - (i_X\theta) E)$ is horizontal and is denoted by $\mathcal{H}(X)$.

By duality one may decompose the cotangent bundle and Pfaffian forms as is formulated in the following proposition.

Proposition 33 ([48]) The cotangent bundle $T^*\mathcal{M}$ may be decomposed into

$$T^*\mathcal{M} = \mathcal{E} \oplus \mathcal{F}$$

where \mathcal{E} is the vector sub-bundle of rank 1 generated by the the contact form θ (i.e. \mathcal{E} defines the contact structure) and $\mathcal{F} = Ann(\ker d\theta)$ is the annihilator of $\ker d\theta$, the vector sub-bundle of rank 2n of the semi-basic 1-forms, that is the 1-forms ϕ satisfying

$$i_E\phi = 0.$$

Every Pfaffian form γ on \mathcal{M} may be decomposed in a unique way into

$$\gamma = \underbrace{(i_E \gamma) \theta}_{\in \mathcal{E}} + \underbrace{(\gamma - (i_E \gamma) \theta)}_{\in \mathcal{F}}$$

where $(\gamma - (i_E \gamma) \theta)$ is semi-basic.

These decomposition allow to define an isomorphism between horizontal vector fields and semi-basic Pfaffian forms (corresponding, loosely speaking, to the $\{\cdot, \cdot\}$ "Poisson-like tensor" appearing in the expression of contact vector fields (3.3).

Proposition 34 ([48]) The mapping

$$\begin{array}{rcl} \theta^{\flat} : \mathfrak{X}(\mathcal{M}) & \to & \Lambda(\mathcal{M}) \\ X & \mapsto & i_X d\theta \end{array}$$

carries any vector field into a semi-basic form. Furthermore the restriction of $\theta^{\flat}|_{\mathcal{C}}$ to the vector space \mathcal{C} of horizontal vector fields is an isomorphism onto the space \mathcal{F} of semi-basic 1-forms. And its inverse is denoted by $\theta^{\sharp} : \mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{C}$.

4.2.2 Reminder on some properties of contact vector fields

Using the definitions recalled in the preceding subsection, and according to the theorem 13.3 in [48, p. 319], the isomorphism Ω between contact vector fields $X_K \in \mathcal{M}$ and differentiable functions $K \in \mathcal{M}'$, defined by the contact form θ , is expressed by

$$K = \Omega\left(X_K\right) = i_{X_K}\theta$$

and its inverse is

$$\Omega^{-1}(K) = X_K = K E + \theta^{\sharp} \left(dK - (i_E dK) \theta \right)$$
(4.3)

where KE is the vertical and $\theta^{\sharp} (dK - (i_E dK) \theta)$ is the horizontal components of the contact vector field. Note that if the contact Hamiltonian K is a first integral of the Reeb vector field (that is, its differential dK is semi-basic, i.e. satisfies $i_E dK = 0$), then

$$X_K = K E + \theta^{\sharp} \left(dK \right)$$

and leaves invariant the contact form and is called *strict contact vector field* (it is an *infinitesimal automorphism of the Pfaffian structure*).

Recall [48, pp.319-320] that the isomorphism Ω is also a Lie algebra isomorphism when considering the *Jacobi bracket* $[Z, G]_{\theta}$ of two differentiable functions Z and G, defined by

$$Z, G]_{\theta} = \Omega \left(\left[\Omega^{-1} \left(Z \right), \Omega^{-1} \left(G \right) \right] \right)$$

= $\Omega \left(\left[X_Z, X_G \right] \right)$
= $i_{X_Z} dG - G \, i_E dZ$
= $-i_{X_G} dZ + Z \, i_E dG$
= $-i_{X_Z} i_{X_G} d\theta + Z \, i_E dG - G \, i_E dZ$ (4.4)

One may also note (according to the Remark 13.6 [48, p. 320]) that if two functions Z and G are first integrals of the Reeb vector field, then their Jacobi bracket is the pull-back of the symplectic bracket of functions Z_P and G_P defined on the quotient manifold P

$$Z, G]_{\theta} = d\theta \left(X_Z, X_G \right) = \pi^* \left\{ Z_P, G_P \right\}$$

which amounts to express in an intrinsic way the fact that in canonical coordinates, one see that the Jacobi bracket of functions that are first integrals of the Reeb vector field reduces to a symplectic bracket.

4.2.3 Equilibria of a contact vector fields and invariant submanifolds

As a preliminary remark (see [20, p.43]), note that from the skew symmetry of the Jacobi bracket (4.4), that $[K, K]_{\theta} = 0$ and one deduces

$$L_{X_K}K = i_{X_K}dK$$
$$= K i_E dK$$

which implies that :

- 1. if K is an invariant of the Reeb vector field $(i_E dK = 0 \text{ on } \mathcal{M})$, it is also an invariant of the contact vector field X_K that it generates: $L_{X_K}K = 0$. This implies that if $K^{-1}(r)$, $r \in \mathbb{R}$ defines a differentiable submanifold (of co-rank 1) then the latter is invariant by the vector field X_K .
- 2. if K satisfies $i_E dK \neq 0$ on \mathcal{M} , then only the submanifold defined by $K^{-1}(0)$, if it exists, is invariant by the vector field X_K .

Now let us look for equilibria of the dynamical system defined by a contact vector field, in other words zeros of the contact vector field, that is $\tilde{x}^* \in \mathcal{M}$ such that $X_K(\tilde{x}^*) = 0$. Such a zero is, according to the decomposition of a contact vector field into its vertical and horizontal components in (4.3), given by

$$K(\tilde{x}^*) = 0 \quad \text{and} \quad \theta^{\sharp} \left(dK - (i_E dK) \, \theta \right) \Big|_{\tilde{x}^*} = 0. \tag{4.5}$$

It is noted in [48, p.322] that the second condition implies: $dK(\tilde{x}^*) \wedge \theta(\tilde{x}^*) = 0$. In the case when dK is semi-basic the preceding equation is reduced to

$$K\left(\tilde{x}^{*}\right) = 0 \quad \text{and} \quad \left. \theta^{\sharp}\left(dK\right) \right|_{\tilde{x}^{*}} = 0 \tag{4.6}$$

The following proposition characterizes the manifold containing the zeros of the contact vector field.

Proposition 35 Assume that there exists a zero, denoted by \tilde{x}^* , of the contact vector field X_K . Assume that S is a differentiable manifold of constant dimension 2n, invariant by X_K and defined as

$$S = K^{-1}(0)$$
.

Then the set of zeros is

$$\widetilde{x}^* = \left\{ \widetilde{x} \in S | \theta^{\sharp} \left(dK - (i_E dK) \theta \right) \Big|_S = 0. \right\}$$
(4.7)

Corollary 36 Assume that there exists a zero, denoted by \tilde{x}^* , of the strict contact vector field X_K , i.e., dK is semi-basic. Then the set of zeros is

$$\widetilde{x}^* = \left\{ \widetilde{x} \in S | \theta^{\sharp} (dK) \right|_S = 0 \right\}$$

$$(4.8)$$

Proof. Assuming that there exists a zero of the vector field implies that the set

$$S = K^{-1}(0)$$

is not empty. Furthermore all zeros of the contact vector field belong to S. The restriction of X_K to S is horizontal: $X_K|_S = \theta^{\sharp} (dK - (i_E dK) \theta)|_S$. If dK is semibasic, then the restriction of X_K to S is the restriction of the horizontal vector field: $X_K|_S = \theta^{\sharp} (dK)|_S$.

From this discussion we see that if dK is semi-basic it does not make sense to look for stability on the complete 2n + 1 dimensional space, since the zeros are characterized by $dK|_S = 0$ that defines the zeros on the 2n dimensional horizontal space. Thus, for the case of strict contact vector fields (i.e., their contact Hamiltonian function do not depend on x_0) the stability conditions are stated in terms of a partial stability problem on the submanifold S. In the following section we shall interpret these results in terms of canonical coordinates.

4.3 Stability analysis of contact vector fields in canonical coordinates

In this section the stability of contact system is addressed using canonical coordinates. First we study the local stability of the contact vector field by using linearisation techniques [46]. These results are extensions of the results of local stability of conservative contact system presented in [30]. We then address the global stability of the open-loop controlled contact system by using Lyapunov's second method [46].

4.3.1 Local stability and equilibrium points

In order to analyse the equilibrium points and the dynamic behaviour of the contact vector field around the equilibrium points we use the following results presented in [30].

Proposition 37 ([30]) Consider a contact manifold (\mathcal{M}, θ) and a contact vector field X_K . X_K is generated by the contact Hamiltonian function $K(x_0, x, p)$ given in the canonical coordinates (x_0, x, p) . Let us consider a state $(x_0^*, x^*, p^*) \in (\mathcal{M}, \theta)$. Then $(x_0^*, x^*, p^*) \in \{(x_0, x, p) | X_K(x_0, x, p) = 0\}$ if and only if the following conditions are fulfilled:

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{\partial K}{\partial p} \bigg|_{(x_0^*, x^*, p^*)} &= 0, \\ K(x_0^*, x^*, p^*) &= 0, \\ \frac{\partial K}{\partial x} \bigg|_{(x_0^*, x^*, p^*)} &= -p^* \left. \frac{\partial K}{\partial x_0} \right|_{(x_0^*, x^*, p^*)} \end{aligned}$$

This proposition is the local version of Proposition 35 expressed in the canonical coordinates. For the case of strict contact vector fields (i.e., dK is semi-basic) we have the following corollary.

Corollary 38 ([30]) Consider a contact manifold (\mathcal{M}, θ) and a contact vector field X_K generated by the contact Hamiltonian function $K(x_0, x, p)$ given in the canonical coordinates (x_0, x, p) . Assume that $K(x_0, x, p)$ does not depend on x_0 . Let us consider a state $(x_0^*, x^*, p^*) \in (\mathcal{M}, \theta)$. Then $(x_0^*, x^*, p^*) \in \{(x_0, x, p) | X_K(x_0, x, p) = 0\}$ if and only if (x_0^*, x^*, p^*) is a critical point and a zero of $K(x_0, x, p)$.

This corollary is the local version of Corollary 36 expressed in the canonical coordinates. To check if the equilibrium points are locally stable it suffices to compute the Jacobian matrix of the contact vector field and verify that all its eigenvalues are strictly negative when evaluated at the equilibrium points. The Jacobian of the contact vector field (3.3) is given by

$$\frac{\partial X_K}{\partial (x_0, x, p)} (x_0^*, x^*, p^*) = DX_K = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial^\top K}{\partial x_0} - p^\top \left(\frac{\partial^2 K}{\partial p \partial x_0}\right)^\top & \frac{\partial^\top K}{\partial x} - p^\top \left(\frac{\partial^2 K}{\partial p \partial x}\right)^\top & -p^\top \left(\frac{\partial^2 K}{\partial p \partial x}\right)^\top \\ - \left(\frac{\partial^2 K}{\partial p \partial x_0}\right)^\top & - \left(\frac{\partial^2 K}{\partial p \partial x}\right)^\top & - \left(\frac{\partial^2 K}{\partial p \partial x}\right)^\top \\ p \left(\frac{\partial^2 K}{\partial x_0^2}\right)^\top + \left(\frac{\partial^2 K}{\partial x \partial x_0}\right)^\top & p \left(\frac{\partial^2 K}{\partial x_0 \partial x}\right)^\top + \left(\frac{\partial^2 K}{\partial x^2}\right)^\top & \frac{\partial^\top K}{\partial x_0} I_n + p \left(\frac{\partial^2 K}{\partial x_0 \partial p}\right)^\top \\ (x_0^*, x^*, p^*) \end{bmatrix}$$

From a first inspection of the linearisation it seems not possible to obtain important information regarding the local behaviour of the vector field. However, if the contact Hamiltonian function is not a function of x_0 the following proposition follows.

Proposition 39 Consider a contact manifold (\mathcal{M}, θ) and a contact vector field X_K generated by the contact Hamiltonian function $K(x_0, x, p)$ given in the canonical coordinates (x_0, x, p) . Assume that $K(x_0, x, p)$ does not depend on x_0 . Let us consider an equilibrium state $(x_0^*, x^*, p^*) \in (\mathcal{M}, \theta)$ of X_K . Then zero is eigenvalue of DX_K and the remaining 2n eigenvalues are symmetrical with respect to the imaginary axis.

Proof. If $K(x_0, x, p)$ does not depend on x_0 the Jacobian is given by the following expression

$$DX_{K} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & -p^{*\top} \frac{\partial^{2}K}{\partial x \partial p} & -p^{*\top} \frac{\partial^{2}K}{\partial p^{2}} \\ 0 & -\frac{\partial^{2}K}{\partial x \partial p} & -\frac{\partial^{2}K}{\partial p^{2}} \\ 0 & \frac{\partial^{2}K}{\partial x^{2}} & \left(\frac{\partial^{2}K}{\partial x \partial p}\right)^{\top} \end{bmatrix}_{(x_{0}^{*}, x^{*}, p^{*})} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & -p^{*\top}A & -p^{*\top}B \\ 0 & -A & -B \\ 0 & C & A^{\top} \end{bmatrix}$$
(4.9)

with $A = \frac{\partial^2 K}{\partial x \partial p}(x_0^*, x^*, p^*)$, $B = B^\top = \frac{\partial^2 K}{\partial p^2}(x_0^*, x^*, p^*)$, $C = C^\top = \frac{\partial^2 K}{\partial x^2}(x_0^*, x^*, p^*)$. $\frac{\partial K}{\partial x}(x_0^*, x^*, p^*) = 0$ has been used from Corollary 38. The characteristic polynomial of DX_K is given by det $(DX_K - \lambda I)$, where det (\cdot) denotes the determinant. det $(DX_K - \lambda I)$ may be evaluated by using cofactor expansion with respect to the first column and the properties of the determinant of block matrices [51]. The characteristic polynomial is given by

$$\det (DX_K - \lambda I) = -\lambda \det \left(\begin{bmatrix} -(A - \lambda I) & -B \\ C & (A - \lambda I)^\top \end{bmatrix} \right),$$

= $\lambda \det (A - \lambda I) \det \left((A + \lambda I) - B(A - \lambda I)^{-1}C \right),$
= $\lambda \det (A + \lambda I) \det \left((A - \lambda I) - C(A + \lambda I)^{-1}B \right),$
(4.10)

where it has been assumed that the inverse matrices $(A - \lambda I)^{-1}$ and $(A + \lambda I)^{-1}$ exist. It follows from the previous equation that $\lambda = 0$ is always solution and that the remaining 2n eigenvalues are symmetrical with respect to the imaginary axis.

The expression of DX_K (equation (4.9)) shows that the column corresponding to x_0 is zero. Hence the remaining 2n eigenvalues are only function of the x, pcoordinates. This is expected from Corollary 36. It can be clearly observed that the strict contact vector field behaves as a cascade system since x_0 does not influence the remaining coordinates. This is also true for the non-linear contact vector field since $\frac{\partial K}{\partial x_0} = 0$. Let us analyse the local stability properties of the controlled systems proposed in chapter 3.

4.3.2 Local stability of the structure preserving feedback law

In this section the local and partial stability of closed-loop contact field subject to the class of structure preserving state feedback defined in chapter 3 is analysed. Before proceeding it is convenient to recall some key aspects of the development of chapter 3. The most important is that in closed-loop the canonical coordinates are changed. Recall from Proposition 22, section 3.4, chapter 3, that under the assumption that the contact Hamiltonians do not depend on the x_0 coordinate a candidate closed-loop contact form is given by

$$\theta_d = \theta + dF,$$

with F(x, p) a function on (x, p) only. In the canonical coordinates this is expressed as

$$\theta_d = \theta + dF = d(x_0 + F) - \sum_{i=1}^n p_i dx_i.$$

Hence the closed-loop contact form may be defined with respect to the new canonical coordinates

$$(x'_0, x, p) = (x_0 + F, x, p).$$

For this closed-loop contact form the control law

$$\alpha(x_0, x, p) = \Phi' \circ K_c(x_0, x, p),$$

with Φ' a smooth function of $K_c(x_0, x, p)$, renders the closed-loop system a contact system with respect to the new contact form θ_d . With respect to this new contact form the closed-loop contact vector field is generated by the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian

$$K = K_0 + \Phi \circ Kc, \tag{4.11}$$

where $\Phi'(\lambda) = \frac{\partial}{\partial \lambda}(\Phi(\lambda))$ (see Proposition 22, section 3.4, chapter 3). The closedloop contact vector field may thus be analysed as the contact vector field generated by $K = K_0 + \Phi \circ Kc$ with respect to the new contact form θ_d with canonical coordinates (x'_0, x, p) .

The closed-loop contact Hamiltonian does not depend on x'_0 , hence Corollary 38 may be applied to characterize the closed-loop equilibrium points. We have the following conditions

$$\left. \frac{\partial K}{\partial p} \right|_{(x_0^{**}, x^*, p^*)} = \left(\frac{\partial K_0}{\partial p} + \frac{\partial K_c}{\partial p} \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial K_c} \right)_{(x_0^{**}, x^*, p^*)} = 0, \tag{4.12}$$

$$K(x_0^{\prime*}, x^*, p^*) = K_0(x_0^{\prime*}, x^*, p^*) + \Phi \circ K_c(x_0^{\prime*}, x^*, p^*) = 0,$$
(4.13)

$$\frac{\partial K}{\partial x}\Big|_{(x_0^{\prime*}, x^*, p^*)} = \left(\frac{\partial K_0}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial K_c}{\partial x}\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial K_c}\right)_{(x_0^{\prime*}, x^*, p^*)}.$$
(4.14)

Since $\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial K_c}\Big|_{(x_0^{\prime*},x^*,p^*)} = \Phi'(x_0^{\prime*},x^*,p^*) = u^*(x^*,p^*)$, where $u^*(x^*,p^*)$ corresponds to the equilibrium input value for (x^*,p^*) , conditions (4.12) and (4.14) may be rewritten as

$$\frac{\partial K}{\partial p}\Big|_{(x_0^{\prime*}, x^*, p^*)} = \left(\frac{\partial K_0}{\partial p} + \frac{\partial K_c}{\partial p}u^*\right)_{(x_0^{\prime*}, x^*, p^*)} = 0, \qquad (4.15)$$

$$\frac{\partial K}{\partial x}\Big|_{(x_0^{\prime*}, x^*, p^*)} = \left(\frac{\partial K_0}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial K_c}{\partial x}u^*\right)_{(x_0^{\prime*}, x^*, p^*)} = 0.$$
(4.16)

Since the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian does not depend on x'_0 Proposition 39 may be used to analyse local stability. The Jacobian DX_K is given by

$$DX_{K} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & -p^{*^{\top}}A_{K} & -p^{*^{\top}}B_{K} \\ 0 & -A_{K} & -B_{K} \\ 0 & C_{K} & A_{K}^{\top} \end{bmatrix}$$
(4.17)

with $A_K = \left(\frac{\partial^2 K}{\partial x \partial p} + \frac{\partial^2 K_c}{\partial x \partial p} \Phi'\right)_{(x_0^{\prime*}, x^*, p^*)}, B = B^\top = \left(\frac{\partial^2 K}{\partial p^2} + \frac{\partial^2 K_c}{\partial p^2} \Phi'\right)_{(x_0^{\prime*}, x^*, p^*)}$ and $C = C^\top = \left(\frac{\partial^2 K}{\partial x^2} + \frac{\partial^2 K_c}{\partial x^2} \Phi'\right)_{(x_0^{\prime*}, x^*, p^*)}, \frac{\partial K}{\partial x}(x_0^{\prime*}, x^*, p^*) = \frac{\partial K}{\partial p}(x_0^{\prime*}, x^*, p^*) = 0$ have been used from equations (4.15) and (4.16) to derive (4.17).

4.3.3 Relation with Hamiltonian system

The linearization of the strict contact vector field DX_K may be split into several block matrices. More precisely, the lower right corner is composed by the square matrix

$$\begin{bmatrix} -A & -B\\ C & A^{\top} \end{bmatrix} \tag{4.18}$$

that corresponds to the linearisation of a Hamiltonian system [89]. To be more precise about this subject we recall some results on Hamiltonian systems.

Consider the cotangent bundle T^*M , of some *n*-dimensional manifold M, with symplectic form $\omega = \sum_{i=1}^{n} dp_i \wedge dx_i$. Let $H : T^*M \to \mathbb{R}$ be a smooth function, called Hamiltonian function. Then the Hamiltonian vector field \mathfrak{X}_H on T^*M corresponding to H is defined by setting $\omega(\mathfrak{X}_H, Z) = -dH(Z)$ for every vector field Zon T^*M . In canonical coordinates (x, p) for T^*M the Hamiltonian equations

$$\dot{x} = \frac{\partial H}{\partial p}(x,p), \quad \dot{p} = -\frac{\partial H}{\partial x}(x,p)$$

are obtained. The linearization of \mathfrak{X}_H at (x^*, p^*) is given by

$$D\mathfrak{X}_{H} = \mathcal{H} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial^{2}H}{\partial x \partial p} & \frac{\partial^{2}H}{\partial x} \\ -\frac{\partial^{2}H}{\partial x^{2}} & \frac{\partial^{2}H}{\partial p \partial x} \end{bmatrix} (x^{*}, p^{*}) = \begin{bmatrix} A_{H} & B_{H} \\ -C_{H} & -A_{H}^{\top} \end{bmatrix}$$

The matrix \mathcal{H} is a Hamiltonian matrix since $\mathcal{H}^{\top}J + J\mathcal{H} = 0$, with J the matrix $J = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -I \\ I & 0 \end{pmatrix}$. The equilibrium point (x^*, p^*) is called hyperbolic if DX_K does not have purely imaginary eigenvalues. By the fact that $D\mathfrak{X}_H$ is Hamiltonian it follows that the eigenvalues of $D\mathfrak{X}_H$ are symmetrical with respect to the imaginary axis and that there exist a stable and an unstable stable n dimensional invariant subspace [88, 89] for the Hamiltonian vector field.

Proposition 40 ([88]) Suppose (x^*, p^*) is a hyperbolic equilibrium for \mathfrak{X}_H . Then there exists a unique maximal submanifold $N^- \subset T^*M$ through (x^*, p^*) , called the stable invariant submanifold, satisfying the following:

- 1. N^- is invariant for \mathfrak{X}_H ,
- 2. \mathfrak{X}_H restricted to N^- is globally asymptotically stable (with regard to (x^*, p^*)),
- 3. N^- is tangent at (x^*, p^*) to the stable eigenspace of $D\mathfrak{X}_H$.

Analogously, there exists a unique maximal submanifold $N^+ \subset T^*M$ through (x^*, p^*) , called the unstable invariant submanifold, satisfying the following:

- 1. N^+ is invariant for \mathfrak{X}_H ,
- 2. $-\mathfrak{X}_H$ restricted to N^+ is globally asymptotically stable (with regard to (x^*, p^*)),
- 3. N^+ is tangent at (x^*, p^*) to the unstable eigenspace of $D\mathfrak{X}_H$.

Proposition 41 ([87]) Suppose (x^*, p^*) is hyperbolic equilibrium of \mathfrak{X}_H . Then the stable and unstable invariant manifolds N^- and N^+ are Lagrangian submanifolds.

Propositions 40 and 41 suggest to use the "Hamiltonian like" part of the vector field to perform the control design. It would be convenient to characterize the stable Lagrangian submanifold of the Hamiltonian system defined by the x, p coordinates of the contact vector field

$$\begin{bmatrix} 0 & -I \\ I & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial K}{\partial p} \\ \frac{\partial K}{\partial p} \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (4.19)

This Lagrangian submanifold may then be used to define an invariant Legendre submanifold for the contact system. Indeed since N^- is of dimension n it defines the following Legendre submanifold

$$\mathcal{L}_{N^{-}} = \left\{ x_0 = N^{-}(x) \quad x = x \quad p = \frac{\partial N^{-}}{\partial x}(x) \right\}.$$

We have not further developed this relation between the Lagrangian submanifold of the Hamiltonian part and Legendre submanifolds of the contact system, but it seems promising to consider this aspect in future work.

The previous results justify to study the stability of the contact vector field on the restriction to a (stable) invariant Legendre submanifold of the contact system as it has been performed in [30]. In [30] the conditions for local stability on a Legendre submanifold have been given for contact vector fields generated by a contact Hamiltonian function that depends or does not depend on x_0 . We will only mention the particular case when the canonical coordinates of a Legendre submanifold \mathcal{L} fulfils the relation

$$\mathcal{L} = \left\{ x_0 = U(x) \quad x = x \quad p = \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) \right\}.$$
(4.20)

with U(x) the generating function of \mathcal{L} . Then the local stability of the contact vector field on the restriction to \mathcal{L} is simply determined by the location on the complex plane of the eigenvalues of the matrix

$$-\left(A+B\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2}(x_0^*,x^*,p^*)\right).$$

For conservative contact systems it follows from Proposition 37 that the equilibrium points are located on \mathcal{L} . Hence, as it has already been mentioned in [30], for lifted physical systems the equilibrium points of the contact vector field on the restriction to \mathcal{L} coincides with the equilibrium points of the physical system.

Let us now analyse the stability of the closed-loop contact vector field on the restriction to an invariant Legendre submanifold of θ_d . On the new canonical coordinate a class of invariant Legendre submanifold \mathcal{L}_d fulfils the relation

$$\mathcal{L}_d = \left\{ x'_0 = U_d(x) \quad x = x \quad p = \frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}(x) \right\}.$$
(4.21)

with $U_d(x)$ the generating function of \mathcal{L}_d . The local stability of the closed-loop contact vector field on the restriction to \mathcal{L}_d is simply determined by the location on the complex plane of the eigenvalues of the matrix [30]

$$-\left(A_K+B_K\frac{\partial^2 U_d}{\partial x^2}(x^*)\right).$$

4.3.4 Partial stability on a Legendre submanifold

In this subsection the conditions for the stability on the restriction to a Legendre submanifold \mathcal{L} are developed. Let us first define the what we mean by partial stability on a Legendre submanifold.

Definition 42 Consider a contact manifold (\mathcal{M}, θ_d) and a set of canonical coordinates (x'_0, x, p) , a contact vector field $X = X_{K_0} + X_{K_c} \Phi'$, with strict contact Hamiltonian $K(x, p) = K_0(x, p) + \Phi \circ K_c(x, p)$, and a Legendre submanifold $\mathcal{L} \subset \mathcal{M}$ solution to the Pfaffian equation $\theta_d = 0$. Then, given an initial state $(x'_0(0), x(0), p(0)) \in \mathcal{L}$, the equilibrium state $(x'_0, x^*, p^*) \in \mathcal{L}$ of X is partially asymptotically stable if there exists a constant $\delta > 0$ such that, if $\|(x'_0(0), x(0), p(0)) - (x'_0, x^*, p^*)\| < \delta$ then

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \|(x'_0(0), x(0), p(0)) - (x'^*_0, x^*, p^*)\| = 0$$

The previous definition just implies that a contact vector field is partially asymptotically stable, or shortly partially stable, if for any initial state on an invariant Legendre submanifold \mathcal{L} , the trajectories remain on \mathcal{L} and converges to the equilibrium state $(x'_0, x^*, p^*) \in \mathcal{L}$. Lyapunov's direct method [46] may be used to establish the conditions for stability on an invariant Legendre submanifold. The Lyapunov function candidate should be constructed on the *n* dimensional space where \mathcal{L} is defined. On \mathcal{L} , it is only necessary to use *n* variables to express the remaining n+1. Hence the Lyapunov function candidate may be defined in three different ways:

- $V(x,p) :\in \mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n \subset \mathcal{M} \to \mathbb{R}$, such that restricted to \mathcal{L} it is a Lyapunov function,
- $V(x) :\in \mathbb{R}^n \subset \mathcal{M} \to \mathbb{R}$, such that if $p(x) = p|_{\mathcal{L}}$ it is a Lyapunov function, and
- $V(p) :\in \mathbb{R}^n \subset \mathcal{M} \to \mathbb{R}$, such that if $x(p) = x|_{\mathcal{L}}$ it is a Lyapunov function,

The following proposition and corollaries characterizes each one of the previous situations for the controlled contact system defined in chapter 3.

Proposition 43 Consider a contact manifold (\mathcal{M}, θ_d) and a set of canonical coordinates (x'_0, x, p) , a contact vector field $X = X_{K_0} + X_{K_c} \Phi'$, with strict contact Hamiltonian $K(x, p) = K_0(x, p) + \Phi \circ K_c(x, p)$, a Legendre submanifold $\mathcal{L} \subset \mathcal{M}$ solution to the Pfaffian equation $\theta_d = 0$, an initial state $(x'_0(0), x(0), p(0)) \in \mathcal{L}$ and the equilibrium state $(x'_0, x^*, p^*) \in \mathcal{L}$ of X. Let $V(x, p) : \mathcal{M} \to \mathbb{R}$ be a continuously differentiable function on \mathcal{M} such that

$$V(x^*, p^*) = 0 \quad \text{and} \quad V(x, p)|_{\mathcal{L}} > 0 \text{ in } \{\mathcal{L} - (x_0^*, x^*, p^*)\},$$
$$\frac{dV}{dt} = \{K_0, V\}|_{\mathcal{L}} + \{K_c, V\}|_{\mathcal{L}} \Phi' \circ K_c|_{\mathcal{L}} < 0,$$
$$\forall (x_0, x, p)|_{\mathcal{L}} \in \{\mathcal{L} - (x_0^*, x^*, p^*)\}.$$

Then $(x_0, x, p) = (x_0^*, x^*, p^*)$ is asymptotically stable on \mathcal{L} .

The following corollaries follows directly from the previous proposition.

Corollary 44 Let $V(x) : \mathcal{M} \to \mathbb{R}$ be a continuously differentiable function on \mathcal{M} such that

$$V(x^*) = 0 \quad \text{and} \quad V(x)|_{\mathcal{L}} > 0 \text{ in } \{\mathcal{L} - (x_0^*, x^*, p^*)\}$$
$$\frac{dV}{dt} = -\frac{\partial K_0}{\partial p} \frac{\partial V}{\partial x}\Big|_{\mathcal{L}} - \frac{\partial K_c}{\partial p} \frac{\partial V}{\partial x}\Big|_{\mathcal{L}} \Phi' \circ K_c|_{\mathcal{L}} < 0,$$
$$\forall (x_0, x, p)|_{\mathcal{L}} \in \{\mathcal{L} - (x_0^*, x^*, p^*)\}.$$

Then $(x_0, x, p) = (x_0^*, x^*, p^*)$ is asymptotically stable on \mathcal{L} .

Corollary 45 Let $V(p) : \mathcal{M} \to \mathbb{R}$ be a continuously differentiable function on \mathcal{M} such that

$$V(p^*) = 0 \quad \text{and} \quad V(p)|_{\mathcal{L}} > 0 \text{ in } \{\mathcal{L} - (x_0^*, x^*, p^*)\},$$
$$\frac{dV}{dt} = \left.\frac{\partial K_0}{\partial x} \frac{\partial V}{\partial p}\right|_{\mathcal{L}} + \left.\frac{\partial K_c}{\partial x} \frac{\partial V}{\partial p}\right|_{\mathcal{L}} \Phi' \circ K_c|_{\mathcal{L}} < 0,$$
$$\forall (x_0, x, p)|_{\mathcal{L}} \in \{\mathcal{L} - (x_0^*, x^*, p^*)\}.$$

Then $(x_0, x, p) = (x_0^*, x^*, p^*)$ is asymptotically stable on \mathcal{L} .

Proof. On the restriction to \mathcal{L} the contact vector field leaves \mathcal{L} invariant an only *n* independent variables are required to characterize the dynamic of the system. Since $V(x,p)|_{\mathcal{L}} > 0$, *V* qualifies as Lyapunov function candidate no matter the partition defining the Legendre submanifold (see theorem in [8, pp.367] for a local characterization of Legendre submanifolds). The derivative with respect to time of *V* is given by

$$\frac{dV}{dt} = \{K, V\} = \{K_0 + \Phi \circ K_c, V\} = \{K_0, V\} + \{K_c, V\}\Phi'$$
(4.22)

since $\frac{\partial K}{\partial x'_0} = \frac{\partial K_c}{\partial x'_0} = 0$ and $\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial K_c} = \Phi'$. Since $(x'_0(0), x(0), p(0)) \in \mathcal{L}$ and \mathcal{L} is invariant the trajectories remain in \mathcal{L} . Thus if $\frac{dV}{dt}\Big|_{\mathcal{L}} < 0$ for all $\{\mathcal{L} - (x^*_0, x^*, p^*)\}$ and $V(x^*, p^*) = 0$ the system is asymptotically stable on \mathcal{L} .

Corollaries 44 and 45 are proved by computing the Poisson brackets in (4.22) and replacing $\frac{\partial V}{\partial p} = 0$ and $\frac{\partial V}{\partial x} = 0$ respectively. In the chapter 3 it has been shown that structure preserving feedback of a

In the chapter 3 it has been shown that structure preserving feedback of a conservative contact systems leads to a closed-loop contact system with respect to a new contact form θ_d . This implies that the open-loop invariant Legendre submanifold is not longer left invariant by the closed-loop contact vector field. The closed-loop contact vector field may however leave a *different* Legendre submanifold invariant. It is of interest is to characterize the stability of the closed-loop contact vector field on this invariant Legendre submanifold. This is analysed in the following subsection.

4.3.5 A class of Lyapunov functions for conservative contact systems

Let us consider the lift of the controlled dynamic system

$$\dot{x} = f(x) + g(x)u(t) \tag{4.23}$$

to the TPS as an affine controlled conservative contact system equipped with contact form $\theta,$ with contact vector field

$$X = X_K + X_{K_c} u(t), (4.24)$$

with contact Hamiltonian functions

$$K_0 = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) - p\right)^{\top} f(x, p), \quad K_c = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) - p\right)^{\top} g(x, p), \tag{4.25}$$

respectively. The contact Hamiltonian vector field leaves invariant the Legendre submanifold \mathcal{L}_U defined in (4.20). Let us assume that the structure preserving feedback proposed in chapter 3 is applied to the system. The closed-loop system is then given by

$$X = X_K + X_{K_c} \Phi' = \hat{X}_K \tag{4.26}$$

equipped with contact form θ_d and with closed-loop contact Hamiltonian

$$K = K_0 + \Phi \circ K_c. \tag{4.27}$$

We are interested in study the stability on an invariant Legendre submanifold of \hat{X}_K . Let us denoted this Legendre submanifold by \mathcal{L}_d . We define the function

$$V(x,p) = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) - p^*\right)^\top \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) - p^*\right)$$
(4.28)

We may use this function, that may be interpreted as a measure of distance to \mathcal{L}_U , as Lyapunov function candidate on \mathcal{L}_d .

Proposition 46 The closed-loop contact vector field \hat{X}_K is partially stable on \mathcal{L}_d and converges asymptotically to the point $p^* \subset \mathcal{L}_d$ if

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial x}\Big|_{\mathcal{L}_d} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial p}\Big|_{\mathcal{L}_d} \frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2} + \left(\frac{\partial g}{\partial x}\Big|_{\mathcal{L}_d} + \frac{\partial g}{\partial p}\Big|_{\mathcal{L}_d} \frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2}\right) \Phi'|_{\mathcal{L}_d} > 0.$$
(4.29)

Proof. The time derivative of (4.28) along $X = \hat{X}_K$ is given by

$$\begin{split} \frac{dV}{dt} &= -\left(\frac{\partial K_0}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial K_c}{\partial x}\Phi'\right) \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p^*\right) - \left(\frac{\partial K_0}{\partial p} + \frac{\partial K_c}{\partial p}\Phi'\right) \frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2} \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p^*\right),\\ &= -\left[\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2} \left(f + g\Phi'\right) + \left(\frac{\partial f}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial g}{\partial x}\Phi'\right)^\top \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p^*\right)\right] \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p^*\right)\\ &- \left[-(f + g\Phi') + \left(\frac{\partial f}{\partial p} + \frac{\partial g}{\partial p}\Phi'\right)^\top \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p^*\right)\right] \frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2} \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p^*\right),\\ &= -\left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p^*\right)^\top \left[\frac{\partial f}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial p}\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2} + \left(\frac{\partial g}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial g}{\partial p}\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2}\right)\Phi'\right] \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p^*\right). \end{split}$$

By Proposition 43, V defines a Lyapunov function candidate for the closed-loop system on the restriction to \mathcal{L}_d . Hence if condition (4.29) is satisfied then $X|_{\mathcal{L}_d} = \hat{X}_K|_{\mathcal{L}_d}$ is partially asymptotically stable.

It it is interesting to note that the stability condition is a "Jacobian" like condition on the x and p coordinates. If the the open-loop contact Hamiltonian functions are such that f and g do not depend on p, then the stability condition is simply given by

$$\left. \frac{\partial f}{\partial x} \right|_{\mathcal{L}_d} + \left. \frac{\partial g}{\partial x} \right|_{\mathcal{L}_d} \Phi'|_{\mathcal{L}_d} > 0.$$

These are the Jacobians of f and g in the original state variables (x variables). Proposition 46 may be used to investigate the stability of a lifted dynamical system on an invariant Legendre submanifold of the closed-loop contact system.

In the following section we use the lift of dynamic systems to propose a control synthesis methodology for dynamic systems. Unlike the results presented until now the method does not aim to characterize a control for the lifted system, but for the dynamic system defining the lift. In this sense the approach may be understood as the interpretation of the stability conditions of controlled dynamic systems on a Legendre submanifold defining the thermodynamic properties of the system.

4.4 Using conservative contact system formalism for Lyapunov based control

In this section the framework of conservative contact system is used to interpret the control of dynamic systems by matching vector fields. Unlike the results of the previous sections the aim here is not to define a state feedback for the contact vector field, but for the dynamic system defining a lift on the TPS. The contact framework and the definition of invariant Legendre submanifolds is hence instrumental to characterize and physically interpret the stability conditions of a closed-loop dynamic system.

Recently in [37, 38] contact forms and Legendre transformations have been used to analyse interconnection of thermodynamic systems. It has been suggested to use the prolongation of a vector field defined on a Legendre submanifold to define a vector field, which is not a contact vector field, on the complete TPS. These results may be compared with the ones obtained in this section since the contact framework is instrumentally used to derive some matching equation and stability conditions for closed-loop dynamic systems. The contact vector field in this case is obtained by lifting a controlled dynamic system, hence it is indeed a contact vector field generated by a conservative contact Hamiltonian. The invariant Legendre submanifold is then used to characterize the conditions for partial stability of the contact vector field. This is of interest for thermodynamic systems since the control design may be performed using extensive and intensive variables as if they where independent variables. It is interesting to remark that the well known interconnection and damping assignment passivity based control approach (IDA-PBC) [65, 66] may be interpreted within its framework.

4.4.1 Interpreting the matching of vector fields

In this section we shall introduce the method by showing that the assignment of a closed-loop vector field amounts to equating closed-loop and desired contact Hamiltonian by lift into some contact manifold. Therefore let us first define a lift of a nonlinear system into an extended space endowed with a contact structure. Consider a nonlinear control system described by the state equation

$$\dot{x} = f(x) + g(x)u(t), \tag{4.30}$$

For the control design we shall consider the lift of the control system (4.30) to the control contact vector system (on the TPS) generated by the contact Hamiltonian

$$K(x,p) = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) - p\right)^{\top} \left(f(x) + g(x)u(t)\right).$$
(4.31)

The contact Hamiltonian (4.31) is affine in the input, hence may be written as

$$K(x_0, x, p) = K_0(x_0, x, p) + K_c(x_0, x, p)u(t)$$
(4.32)

Consider now the control objective is to achieve a desired closed-loop system $\dot{x} = f_d(x)$ by state feedback. In this section we suggest to solve this problem in the TPS, by using the function $\alpha(x_0, x, p)$, to match the following closed-loop contact Hamiltonian function

$$K(x_0, x, p) + K_c(x_0, x, p)\alpha(x_0, x, p) = K_d(x_0, x, p).$$
(4.33)

Remark 47 This is different than considering the control contact vector field generated by (4.32) and matching it by feedback to the vector field generated by K_d . Indeed it has been showed (Proposition 14, section 3.3, chapter 3) that

$$\Omega^{-1} \left(K_0(x_0, x, p) + K_c(x_0, x, p) \alpha(x_0, x, p) \right) = \Omega^{-1} \left(K_0(x_0, x, p) \right) + \alpha(x_0, x, p) \Omega \left(K_c(x_0, x, p) \right)$$

if and only if $\alpha(x_0, x, p)$ is a constant function.

Using the same lift of the desired closed-loop vector field f_d , one defines the target contact Hamiltonian K_d :

$$K_d(x,p) = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) - p\right)^{\top} f_d(x).$$
(4.34)

Using the fact that the contact Hamiltonian are all linear in p, it is evident that equating the contact Hamiltonians (4.31) and (4.34) on the whole TPS is equivalent to equating the contact vector fields. One obtains the control law $u = \alpha(x)$,

$$\alpha(x) = g^{\dagger}(x)(f_d(x) - f(x))$$

where $g^{\dagger}(x) \in \mathbb{R}^m \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is the pseudo inverse of g(x), with the condition that

$$g^{\perp}(x)(f_d(x) - f(x)) = 0, \qquad (4.35)$$

where $g^{\perp}(x) = I_n - g(x)g^{\dagger}(x)$ is a left hand full rank annihilator of g(x). The previous condition is a trivial matching condition when a controlled vector field is made equal to a desired one.

Using the lift (4.31), matching contact Hamiltonians is equivalent to matching vector fields. However, using other lifts, it is possible to define both vector fields in terms of all the coordinates of the TPS as n dimensional vector fields $f(x_0, x, p)$ and $f_d(x_0, x, p)$ respectively parametrized by p and x_0 . Hence by lift of the system in the extended space the matching condition may be stated as

$$g^{\perp}(x_0, x, p)(f_d(x_0, x, p) - f(x_0, x, p)) = 0.$$
(4.36)

This equation should be solved over the whole TPS, hence the matching condition is with respect to 2n + 1 independent variables instead of n. However when restricted to the Legendre submanifold \mathcal{L}_U , all the functions become function of x only; this might also be seen as a sort of feedback (defined by the restriction on the Legendre submanifold) on the parametrized vector fields.

4.4.2 Stability of the closed-loop system

The stability of the closed-system should be addressed considering that the control design has been developed in the 2n + 1 dimensional TPS, but the initial condition and the time evolution of the closed-loop system are in a n dimensional manifold given by the restriction of the contact vector field to a Legendre submanifold. Moreover, we know from the discussion of the preceding sections that stability of strict contact vector fields is only meaningful on the restriction to a Legendre submanifold. Hence, the stabilization can be stated as a problem of partial stability on the Legendre submanifold of interest. Even though the stability analysis follows the same reasoning as the stabilization of conservative contact system on some Legendre submanifold presented in subsection 4.3.5, it differs since in this case the interest is to stabilise the closed-loop system on the same Legendre submanifold as with respect the the lift has been defined. The stability conditions follows then from Proposition 43. Let us consider a differentiable function $V(x, p) : \mathcal{M} \to \mathbb{R}$. Its time derivative along the trajectories of the closed-loop system is given by

$$\frac{dV}{dt} = \{K_d, V\} = \frac{\partial V}{\partial p}^{\top} \frac{\partial K_d}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial V}{\partial x}^{\top} \frac{\partial K_d}{\partial p}.$$
(4.37)

Now, consider the lift of a desired parametrized *n* dimensional vector field $f_d(x, p)$ in the TPS, $K_d = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) - p\right)^\top f_d(x, p)$, equation (4.37) becomes

$$\frac{dV}{dt} = \frac{\partial V}{\partial p}^{\top} \left[\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2}^{\top} f_d + \frac{\partial f_d}{\partial x}^{\top} \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p \right) \right] - \frac{\partial V}{\partial x}^{\top} \left[-f_d + \frac{\partial f_d}{\partial p}^{\top} \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p \right) \right].$$

On \mathcal{L}_U this equation reduces to

$$\left. \frac{dV}{dt}(x,p) \right|_{p=\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}} = \left(\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2}(x) \frac{\partial V}{\partial p}(x,p) + \frac{\partial V}{\partial x}(x,p) \right)^{\top} f_d(x,p) \bigg|_{p=\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}}.$$
(4.38)

The control design method is stated as follows.

Proposition 48 Consider a dynamic system

$$\dot{x} = f\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x)\right) + g\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x)\right)u(t)$$
(4.39)

and the conservative contact Hamiltonian defined as the lift of a parametrized vector field f(x, p) + g(x, p)u(t),

$$K(x,p) = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) - p\right)^{\top} \left(f(x,p) + g(x,p)u(t)\right)$$
(4.40)

such that the restriction of the vector field generated by (4.40) on \mathcal{L}_U generates (4.39). Consider the target dynamic

$$\dot{x} = f_d(x) \tag{4.41}$$

and the conservative contact Hamiltonian defined as the lift of a parametrized vector field $f_d(x, p)$,

$$K_d(x,p) = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) - p\right)^\top f_d(x,p) \tag{4.42}$$

such that the restriction of the vector field generated by (4.42) on \mathcal{L}_U generates (4.41) and verifies the PDE

$$g^{\perp}(x,p)\left(f_d(x,p) - f(x,p)\right) = 0.$$
(4.43)

Consider an equilibrium state $(x_0^*, x^*, p^*) \in \mathcal{L}_U \subset \mathcal{M}$ of X_{K_d} . Let $V(x, p) : \mathcal{M} \to \mathbb{R}$ be a continuously differentiable function on \mathcal{M} such that $V(x^*, p^*) = 0$ and $V(x, p)|_{\mathcal{L}_U} > 0$ in $\{\mathcal{L}_U - (x_0^*, x^*, p^*)\}, \frac{dV}{dt}|_{\mathcal{L}_U} = \{K_d, V\}|_{\mathcal{L}_U} < 0$ for all $(x_0, x, p)|_{\mathcal{L}_U} \in \{\mathcal{L}_U - (x_0^*, x^*, p^*)\}$. Then the feedback law

$$\alpha(x,p) = g^{\dagger}(x,p) \left(f_d(x,p) - f(x,p) \right) \Big|_{p = \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}}$$
(4.44)

stabilises asymptotically the point $(x_0, x, p) = (x_0^*, x^*, p^*)$ on \mathcal{L}_U .

Proof. From the expression of the contact vector field in canonical coordinates (3.3) the dynamic of the *x*-coordinate generated on the TPS by the contact Hamiltonian (4.40) is

$$\dot{x} = f(x,p) + g(x,p)u(t) - \left[\frac{\partial}{\partial p} \left(f(x,p) + g(x,p)u(t)\right)\right]^{\top} \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) - p\right),$$

restricted to \mathcal{L}_U (4.39) is obtained and same observation applies for the closedloop contact Hamiltonian. Equation (4.43) and (4.44) follow directly from Proposition 11 and equation (4.33). Since K does not depend on x_0 , $K(x^*, p^*) = 0$, $p^* = \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x^*)$, $(x^*, p^*) \in \mathcal{L}_U$ and is also an equilibrium of (4.39). Finally, since $(x(0), p(0) = \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(0)) \in \mathcal{L}_U$, by Proposition 43 $V(x, p)|_{p=\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}}$ qualifies as Lyapunov function for (4.41).

4.4.3 Control of PHS and IPHS

Following the preceding construction the lift of the PHS into the TPS is defined by the contact Hamiltonian:

$$K(x,p) = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p\right)^{\top} \left(J(x)\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) + g(x)u(t)\right) = -p^{\top}J(x)\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) + \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) - p\right)^{\top}g(x)u(t), \quad (4.45)$$

with $K_0(x,p) = -p^{\top} J(x) \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x)$ and $K_c(x,p) = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) - p\right)^{\top} g(x)$. Note that with this choice of lift, if the Hamiltonian U has the dimension of energy, the contact Hamiltonian K has the dimension of power and may be interpreted as the virtual work in variational calculus in Mechanics [21].

Consider that the closed-loop objective is to modify the Hamiltonian function. The target PHS is then given by

$$f_d(x) = J(x)\frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}(x).$$
(4.46)

In this case the only term modified is the Hamiltonian function: $U_d(x) = U(x) + U_a(x)$ where $U_a(x)$ is the added Hamiltonian function and the control law $u = \alpha$ is given by

$$\alpha(x) = g^{\dagger}(x)J(x)\frac{\partial U_a}{\partial x}(x).$$

where the added potential U_a should satisfy the matching condition (4.35), the PDE

$$g^{\perp}(x)J(x)\frac{\partial U_a}{\partial x}(x) = 0, \qquad (4.47)$$

which is a particular case the IDA-PBC method [66, 61].

The lift of an IPHS on the TPS may be performed as discussed in chapter 2. If the objective is to modify the Hamiltonian, keeping invariant the structure matrix, the following target vector field is considered

$$f_d(x) = R\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}, \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}\right) J \frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}(x).$$

The lift of $f_d(x)$ renders the following matching condition

$$g^{\perp}\left(x,\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x)\right)R\left(x,\frac{\partial U}{\partial x},\frac{\partial S}{\partial x}\right)J\frac{\partial U_{a}}{\partial x}(x) = 0.$$
(4.48)

The lift of the open-loop system can also be done considering a parametrized vector field that on \mathcal{L}_U is equal to $f\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x)\right)$

$$\begin{split} f(x,p) &= R\left(x,p\right) J \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x) + g\left(x,p\right) u(t) \\ & f(x,p) \big|_{p = \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}} = f\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x)\right). \end{split}$$

The matching condition is then parametrized by p and given by

$$g^{\perp}(x,p)R(x,p)J\frac{\partial U_a}{\partial x}(x) = 0.$$
(4.49)

In equation (4.49) the structure matrix and input map are parametrized by the costate variable p. Thus if U(x) is a nonlinear function of the states and (implicitly) the co-states, it will in general be easier to solve the matching equation on the TPS (where p and x are independent variables) than over the restriction on \mathcal{L}_U where $p = \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}$. On \mathcal{L}_U the matching condition is given by (4.48). The target vector may of course have a different form. In particular a target vector field

$$f_d(x) = R_d\left(x, \frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}, \frac{\partial S_d}{\partial x}\right) J_d \frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}(x).$$

modifies both the energy and the structure as a function of the desired energy. In the sequel we will consider a more general definition of the target vector field given by

$$f_d(x,p) = M(x,p) \frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}(x,p),$$

where $M \in \mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is a control design matrix. Equation (4.38) then becomes

$$\frac{dV}{dt}(x,p)\Big|_{p=\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}} = \left(\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2}(x)\frac{\partial V}{\partial p}(x,p) + \frac{\partial V}{\partial x}(x,p)\right)^\top M(x,p)\frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}(x,p)\Big|_{p=\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}}$$

If additionally $U_d(x, p) = V(x, p)$, the previous equation may be rewritten as

$$\frac{dU_d}{dt}(x,p)\Big|_{p=\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}} = \left(\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2}(x)\frac{\partial U_d}{\partial p}(x,p) + \frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}(x,p)\right)^\top M(x,p)\frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}(x,p)\Big|_{p=\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}}, \quad (4.50)$$

and Proposition 48 may be restated in terms of $U_d(x, p)$ replacing (4.38) by (4.50). The relation with the usual IDA-PBC can be made by considering the target dynamic defined as: $f_d(x) = M(x) \frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}(x)$, i.e. depending only in x. Then applying Proposition 48 leads to the following corollary.

Corollary 49 If the open-loop control contact Hamiltonian is chosen as the lift of a vector field depending only on the x-coordinate, f(x) and g(x), the target dynamic chosen as a dissipative PHS, $f_d(x) = M(x)\frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}(x)$, M(x) = J(x) - R(x), where $R(x) = R(x)^{\top} > 0$, and V as the desired Hamiltonian, $V = U_d(x)$ then (4.50) reduces to $\dot{U}_d(x) = -\frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}^{\top}(x)R(x)\frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}(x) < 0$, and the matching condition to

$$g^{\perp}(x)\left(M(x)\frac{\partial U_d}{\partial x}(x) - f(x)\right) = 0.$$

Hence the IDA-PBC design procedure is obtained. In a similar manner the openloop contact Hamiltonian may be immersed in the TPS as the parametrized vector field $f_d(x,p) = M(x,p) \frac{\partial U_d}{\partial p}$. In this case the target dynamic is given by the gradient of $U_d(x,p)$ with respect to the co-energy variables p. This leads to consider the following corollary.

Corollary 50 If the open-loop drift vector field and input map are immersed in the TPS as parametrized vector fields f(x,p) and g(x,p) respectively, the target system chosen as the parametrized vector field $f_d(x,p) = M(x,p)\frac{\partial U_d}{\partial p}(p)$ and $V(x,p) = U_d(p)$. Then equation (4.38) is given by

$$\frac{dU_d}{dt}(x,p)\big|_{p=\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}} = \frac{\partial U_d}{\partial p}^\top(p)\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2}^\top M(x,p)\frac{\partial U_d}{\partial p}(p)\big|_{p=\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}},\tag{4.51}$$

and the matching condition is

$$g^{\perp}(x,p)\left(M(x,p)\frac{\partial U_d}{\partial p}(p) - f(x,p)\right) = 0.$$

The stability is ensured provided that $\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2}^{\top} M\left(x, \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}\right) < 0.$

In Corollary 50 the matching and the stability condition are given in terms of the co-states (p coordinates) and the generating function of the Legendre submanifold. In the case of thermodynamic systems the invariant Legendre submanifold is defined by the thermodynamic properties of the system. Corollary 49 and 50 show that the design procedure can be stated in terms of the state variables x of the original vector field f(x), in terms of the co-state variables p or as a combination of both (note the relation with Proposition 43) and Corollaries 44 and 45). Corollary 50 also shows that using the co-state variables p in the control design the Hessian of the generating function of the Legendre submanifold, $\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2}$, has to be taken into account to assure the stability of the system. This allows to take for instance the intensive variables of a thermodynamic system as independent variables to solve the matching equation (4.43), and take into account the relation with the extensive variable through matrix $\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2}$ (defined by the thermodynamic properties) to assure stability.

4.4.4 Example: the heat exchanger

Consider two simple thermodynamic systems, indexed by 1 and 2 (for instance two ideal gases), which may interact only through a heat flow through a conducting wall. The dynamic of this system is described by the following IPHS

$$\begin{bmatrix} \dot{S}_1\\ \dot{S}_2 \end{bmatrix} = \lambda \left(\frac{1}{\frac{\partial U}{\partial S_2}} - \frac{1}{\frac{\partial U}{\partial S_1}} \right) \begin{bmatrix} 0 & -1\\ 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial U}{\partial S_1}\\ \frac{\partial U}{\partial S_2} \end{bmatrix} + \begin{bmatrix} 0\\ u \end{bmatrix} = f(x, u)$$

where $x = [S_1, S_2]$ is the entropy of subsystem 1 and 2, $U(S_1, S_2) = U_1(S_1) + U_2(S_2)$ is the internal energy of the overall system composed of the addition of the internal energies of each subsystem, u(t) the controlled input that corresponds to an entropy flow, and $\lambda > 0$ denotes Fourier's heat conduction coefficient. Remark that $\frac{\partial U}{\partial S_i} = T_i(S_i)$ and $g^{\perp} = [1,0]$ is an annihilator for the input map. The temperature is modelled as an exponential function of the entropy $T_i(S_i) = T_0 e^{\frac{S_i}{C_{v_i}}}$ [14], where the constants T_0 , C_{v_1} and C_{v_2} are respectively a reference temperature and the calorific capacitance of subsystem 1 and 2. This system has been widely studied from a modelling perspective using the contact Hamiltonian framework in [22]. There are infinite possibilities to immerse this system in the TPS [30], however to illustrate the use of the co-state variables p in the control design the lift is performed as

$$K(x,p) = \left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial x} - p\right)^{\top} f(p,u) = \left(\begin{bmatrix}\frac{\partial U}{\partial x_1}\\\frac{\partial U}{\partial x_2}\end{bmatrix} - \begin{bmatrix}p_1\\p_2\end{bmatrix}\right)^{\top} \left[\lambda\left(\frac{1}{p_2} - \frac{1}{p_1}\right)\begin{bmatrix}0 & -1\\1 & 0\end{bmatrix}\begin{bmatrix}p_1\\p_2\end{bmatrix} + \begin{bmatrix}0\\u\end{bmatrix}\right].$$

By choosing the target dynamic as the parametrized vector field

$$f_d(x,p) = \underbrace{\begin{bmatrix} m_{11} & m_{12} \\ m_{21} & m_{22} \end{bmatrix}}_M \begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial U_d}{\partial p_1} \\ \frac{\partial U_d}{\partial p_2} \end{bmatrix},$$

with $m_{ij}, i, j \in \{1, 2\}$ to be determined, and immerse it in the TPS with respect to \mathcal{L}_U , the matching condition is

$$m_{11}\frac{\partial U_d}{\partial p_1} + m_{12}\frac{\partial U_d}{\partial p_2} + \lambda \mathcal{R}(p)p_2 = 0$$
(4.52)

where $\mathcal{R}(p) = \frac{p_1 - p_2}{p_1 p_2}$. If U_d is chosen as a quadratic function dependent only on the *p*-coordinate, $U_d(p) = \sum_{i=1}^2 \frac{1}{2} (p_i - p_i^*)^2$, the previous equation becomes

 $m_{11}(p_1 - p_1^*) + m_{12}(p_2 - p_2^*) + \lambda \mathcal{R}(p)p_2 = 0.$

By selecting $m_{11} = -\frac{\lambda}{p_1}$ and $m_{12} = \frac{\lambda}{p_1}$ and noting that in equilibrium $p_1^* = p_2^*$ the matching condition is solved. In order to achieve stability (4.51) must be negative, implying that $\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2} M(x,p) \Big|_{p=\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}} < 0$. The matrix $\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2}$ is defined by the thermodynamic properties of the system and in this case given by

$$\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{T_1(x_1)}{C_{v1}} & 0\\ 0 & \frac{T_2(x_2)}{C_{v2}} \end{bmatrix}.$$

Selecting $m_{21} = -m_{12} \frac{C_{v2}}{C_{v1}} \frac{p_1}{p_2}$ and $m_{22}(x,p)$ as a positive definite smooth function

$$\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2}^{\top} M(x,p)\Big|_{p=\frac{\partial U}{\partial x}} = -\lambda \begin{bmatrix} \frac{1}{C_{v1}} & -\frac{1}{C_{v1}}\\ \frac{1}{C_{v1}} & \frac{T_2(x_2)}{C_{v2}}m_{22} \end{bmatrix} < 0.$$
(4.53)

Finally the feedback law is given by (4.44) and by Corollary 50 the closed-loop system is stable and given by the IPHS

$$\begin{bmatrix} \dot{S} \\ \dot{S} \end{bmatrix} = - \begin{bmatrix} \frac{1}{T_1(S_1)} & -\frac{1}{T_1(S_1)} \\ \frac{C_{v2}}{C_{v1}T_2(S_2)} & m_{22} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} T_1(S_1) - T_1^* \\ T_2(S_2) - T_2^* \end{bmatrix}$$

Despite that the system model is on the dynamic of the extensive variables x, the control design has been made entirely in the intensive variables p, recovering the relation $p = \frac{\partial U}{\partial x}(x)$ only in (4.53) (hence p may be viewed as a state feedback) simplifying the solution of (4.52). The same control law could have been obtained by using IDA-PBC, however in that case the Lyapunov function is not quadratic, but an exponential-quadratic function due to the exponential relation between temperature and entropy, and hence the matching equation is more involved.

4.5 Conclusion

The local and partial stability properties of controlled contact systems have been addressed and characterized for strict contact vector fields. A local analysis based on linearisation techniques shows that the Jacobian matrix evaluated at an equilibrium point possesses one eigenvalue at zero, associated with the x_0 coordinate, and 2n symmetric eigenvalues with respect to the imaginary axis, associated with the x, p coordinates (Proposition 39). Hence, in general there are always n unstable eigenvalues and global stability is not possible. This suggest to look for partially stable submanifolds. In the structure of the Jacobian matrix we find that the block matrix associated to the x, p coordinates may be identified with the linearisation of a Hamiltonian vector field. It is well known that a set of invariant submanifold for a Hamiltonian vector field is composed of a stable and unstable Lagrangian submanifold. This suggest to study the *partial* stability of the contact vector field on the subspace characterized by the stable Lagrangian submanifold. Furthermore, the stable Lagrangian submanifold defines a Legendre submanifold for the contact vector field.

Since strict contact vector fields may only be partially stable on some subspace, Lyapunov's direct method has been used to characterize the conditions for stability on an invariant Legendre submanifold. On the Legendre submanifold the contact vector field may be expressed using only n independent variables, hence the Lyapunov function should be defined with respect to n variables that are independent on the Legendre submanifold. This means that the Lyapunov function may be function of x, p or a combination of x and p (Proposition 43, Corollaries 44 and 45).

For conservative contact systems defined by the lift of a vector field we have been more specific. A class of Lyapunov function that may be interpreted as the distance of the open-loop Legendre submanifold to a point of the closed-loop Legendre submanifold has been proposed. The condition for stability is parametrized by the Jacobian of the *lifted* closed-loop vector field restricted to the closed-loop invariant Legendre submanifold (Proposition 46).

Finally the framework of conservative contact systems has been used to interpret the matching condition of vector fields and the stability properties of controlled dynamic systems. This has been done by matching the contact Hamiltonian function generated by the lift of an open-loop controlled vector field with a desired contact Hamiltonian function defined by the lift of a target vector field. The lifts have been performed with respect to the same Legendre submanifold hence the control design reduces to a relaxed matching condition and a characterization of the stability

4.5. CONCLUSION

conditions in terms of the Legendre submanifold that defines the lift (Proposition 48). Furthermore IDA-PBC may be interpreted within this approach (Corollary 49).

4. STABILITY AND CONTROL

Chapter 5

Conclusion

5.1 General conclusion

This Thesis has proposed a modelling and control approach for thermodynamic processes using the framework of port Hamiltonian (PHS) and contact systems.

In Chapter 2 a class dynamic system has been defined and called irreversible PHS (Definition 1). This class of dynamic system is an extension of PHS since it shares some key features: It is defined by a structure matrix that maps the interconnection (internal structure network) of the system and a Hamiltonian function that for physical system corresponds to the total energy of the system. Additionally IPHS includes as a necessary condition for its definition the existence of an entropy like function, that is expressed through a non-linear relation of states and co-states. It has been shown that the IPHS encompasses a large set of thermodynamic systems, including heat exchangers and continuous stirred tank reactors (CSTR) (Proposition 5). For thermodynamic processes the irreversible entropy production is expressed by positive definite function and by a Poisson bracket defined by the structure matrix of the system evaluated on the entropy and the energy.

The IPHS has been used to define a class of conservative contact systems. The regularity of the lift has been discussed and a constructive method to perform the lift has been suggested. The proposed modelling approach has been illustrated with details on the CSTR. IPHS and contact Hamiltonian representations for the model of the CSTR have been proposed (Propositions 5, 6 and 7) and physical interpretations of the systems have been provided.

In Chapter 3 structure preserving state feedback of controlled contact systems has been studied. It has been shown that the only feedback that preserves the canonical contact form is the constant feedback (Proposition 14). Hence, the closedloop system may be render a contact system only with respect to a new contact form. The conditions for the existence of a new contact structure and a state feedback have been derived. Furthermore, for strict contact systems these conditions have been developed assuming a specific closed-loop contact form (Proposition 18). For strict contact systems the closed-loop contact system has been characterized for a class of state feedback in terms of a matching equation (Proposition 22). The expressions for the closed-loop contact vector field and contact Hamiltonian have also been given.

Structure preserving feedback of contact system may be related with structure preserving feedback of input-output Hamiltonian systems. It has been shown that the expression of the closed-loop contact Hamiltonian function has the same form as the expression of the closed-loop Hamiltonian function. The difference between the structure preserving feedback of these systems is that for the closed-loop contact system the geometry is changed since the closed-loop contact form is different to the open-loop contact form. On other for Hamiltonian system the closed-loop system is still equipped with a symplectic form. The relation with input-output Hamiltonian systems has motivated the definition of a natural output (Definition 25) for controlled contact systems.

It has been shown that the study of closed-loop invariant Legendre submanifolds is of special interest since the closed-loop contact system is defined with respect to a different contact form than the canonical contact form. Hence the open-loop invariant Legendre submanifolds are no longer invariant Legendre submanifolds for the closed-loop contact vector field. The conditions for the existence of invariant Legendre submanifolds for the closed-loop contact system have been given and specialized for the case of lifted IPHS (Propositions 30 and 31). The closed-loop invariant Legendre submanifold has then been used to parametrize the state feedback and closed-loop contact form.

In Chapter 4 the local and partial stability properties of controlled contact systems have been addressed. For strict contact vector fields a local analysis shows that the linearised system possesses one eigenvalue in the imaginary axis, associated with the x_0 coordinate, and 2n symmetric eigenvalues with respect to the imaginary axis, associated with the x, p coordinates (Proposition 39). Hence, in general there are always n unstable eigenvalues and global stability is not possible. This suggest to look for partially stable subspaces and justifies from a stability point of view the study of closed-loop invariant Legendre submanifolds (Propositions 30 and 31). Actually, embedded in the structure we find a Hamiltonian vector field, thus the stable and unstable subspaces may be related with Lagrangian submanifolds of the embedded Hamiltonian system. Furthermore, the stable Lagrangian submanifold may be use to define an invariant Legendre submanifold for the contact vector field.

Lyapunov's direct method has been used to characterize the conditions for partial stability of strict contact vector fields. This has been performed by analysing the stability conditions of the vector field on an invariant Legendre submanifold (Proposition 43, Corollaries 44 and 45). For conservative contact systems defined by the lift o a n dimensional dynamic system a class of Lyapunov function that may be interpreted as the distance of the open-loop Legendre submanifold to a point of the closed-loop Legendre submanifold has been proposed. The condition for stability on the closed-loop Legendre submanifold is parametrized by the Jacobian of the lifted closed-loop vector field restricted to the closed-loop invariant Legendre submanifold (Proposition 46).

In Chapter 4 an approach that uses the framework of conservative contact systems to synthesis control laws on a Legendre submanifold has been proposed. The approach does not involve structure preserving feedback of contact system, but rather uses the contact Hamiltonian framework to interpret the stability conditions. The methodology consists in comparing the lifts of an open-loop vector field with the lift of a controlled vector field subject to a state feedback (Proposition 48). An interesting remark is that IDA-PBC may be interpreted within this approach (Proposition 49).

5.2 Future research

The results of this Thesis are only a grain of sand for the understanding of controlled contact systems. They are also the opening of many interesting research problems. Among the most important is the study of the system dynamic properties of contact systems, like local, global and partial stability. In this line the characterisation of the dynamic properties by embedding the contact systems into symplectic Hamiltonian systems with homogeneous Hamiltonian function [48] seems interesting. Another aspect that remains to be studied, that is of great importance for control purposes, is the study of the system theoretic properties of general (non conservative) contact control systems (controllability, observability, etc.,). It is also of practical interest to extend the developed results to the multi-input case. In that case we expect some integrability conditions to pop up in the matching equations. In the same line we are interested in applying the control design to practical examples, like the CSTR with multiple equilibria and other irreversible thermodynamic control systems.

Another aspect of this work that seems interesting to further develop is the use of IPHS for control purposes. The particular structure of IPHS and its clear thermodynamic interpretation should indeed be of practical use for the synthesis of passivity based controllers for irreversible thermodynamic processes.

5. CONCLUSION

Bibliography

- Michael B. Abbott. An introduction to the method of characteristics. Thames & Hudson, London, 1966.
- [2] R. Abraham and J.E. Marsden. Foundations of Mechanics. Addison-Wesley Publishing Company, 1978.
- [3] R. A. Alberty. Use of Legendre transforms in chemical thermodynamics. *Pure and Applied Chemistry*, 73:1349–1380, 2001.
- [4] S. A. Alekseeva, V. I. Vorotnikov, and V. A. Feofanova. Partial equiasymptotic stability of nonlinear dynamic systems. *Automation and Remote Control*, 66:171–183, 2005.
- [5] A. A. Alonso and B. E. Ydstie. Process systems, passivity and the second law of thermodynamics. *Computers and Chemical Engineering*, 20:1119–1124, 1996.
- [6] A. A. Alonso and B. E. Ydstie. Stabilization of distributed systems using irreversible thermodynamics. *Automatica*, 37:1739–1755, 2001.
- [7] R. Aris. Elementary chemical reactor analysis. Butterworths, 1989.
- [8] V. I. Arnold. Mathematical methods of classical mechanics. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1989.
- [9] J. Bao and P.L. Lee. Process Control, The Passive Systems Approach. Springer, 2007.
- [10] R.B. Bird, W.E. Stewart, and E.N. Lightfoot. Transport Phenomena. John Wiley and Sons, second edition, 2002.
- [11] R.W. Brockett. Control theory and analytical mechanics. In C. Martin and R. Hermann, editors, *Geometric Control Theory*, pages 1–46. Math Sci Press, Brookline, MA, USA, 1977.
- [12] H. Callen. Thermodynamics and an introduction to thermostatistics. Wiley, New-York, 1985.
- [13] K. Chudinov. The geometric nature of partial and conditional stability. Russian Mathematics (Iz VUZ), 52:69–77, 2008.

- [14] F. Couenne, C. Jallut, B. Maschke, P. Breedveld, and M. Tayakout. Bond graph modelling for chemical reactors. *Mathematical and Computer Modelling* of Dynamical Systems, 12:159–174, 2006.
- [15] F. Couenne, C. Jallut, B. Maschke, M. Tayakout, and P. Breedveld. Bond graph for dynamic modelling in chemical engineering. *Chemical Engineering* and Processing, 47:1994–2003, 2008.
- [16] F. Couenne, C. Jallut, B. Maschke, M. Tayakout, and P. Breedveld. Structured modeling for processes: A thermodynamical network theory. *Computers and Chemical Engineering*, 32:1128–1142, 2008.
- [17] P.E. Crouch and A. J. van der Schaft. Variational and Hamiltonian control systems, volume 101 of Lecture Notes in Control and Information Sciences. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Germany, 1987.
- [18] F. Dörfler, J.K. Johnsen, and F. Allgöwer. An introduction to interconnection and damping assignment passivity-based control in process engineering. *Journal of Process Control*, 19:1413–1426, 2009.
- [19] V. Duindam, A. Macchelli, S. Stramigioli, and H. Bruyninckx, editors. Modeling and Control of Complex Physical Systems - The Port-Hamiltonian Approach. Springer, 2009.
- [20] D. Eberard. Extension des systemes Hamiltoniens a ports aux systemes irréversibles: une approche par la géométrie de contact. PhD thesis, Université Claude Bernhard (Lyon 1), 2006.
- [21] D. Eberard, B. Maschke, and A. J. van der Schaft. Conservative systems with ports on contact manifolds. *Proceedings of the 16th IFAC World Congress*, *Prague, Czech Republic, July*, 2005.
- [22] D. Eberard, B. Maschke, and A. J. van der Schaft. An extension of Hamiltonian systems to the thermodynamic phase space: Towards a geometry of nonreversible processes. *Reports on Mathematical Physics*, 60:175–198, 2007.
- [23] Lawrence C. Evans. Partial Differential Equations, volume 19 of Graduate Studies in Mathematics. American Mathematical Society, USA, 1998.
- [24] A. Favache. Thermodynamics and Process Control. PhD thesis, Ecole polytechnique de Louvain, 2009.
- [25] A. Favache and D. Dochain. Thermodynamics and chemical systems stability: The CSTR case study revisited. *Journal of Process Control*, 19:371–379, 2009.
- [26] A. Favache and D. Dochain. Power-shaping control of reaction systems: The CSTR case. Automatica, 46(11):1877 – 1883, 2010.
- [27] A. Favache, D. Dochain, and B. Maschke. An entropy-based formulation of irreversible processes based on contact structures. *Chemical Engineering Science*, 65:5204–5216, 2010.

- [28] A. Favache, D. Dochain, and J.J. Winkin. Power-shaping control: Writing the system dynamics into the brayton-moser form. Systems & Control Letters, 60(8):618 - 624, 2011.
- [29] A. Favache, B. Maschke, and D. Dochain. Contact structures: application to interconnected thermodynamical systems. Proceedings of the European Control Conference, Koos, Greece, July, 2007.
- [30] A. Favache, V. Dos Santos, D. Dochain, and B. Maschke. Some properties of conservative control systems. *IEEE Transaction on Automatic Control*, 54(10):2341–2351, 2009.
- [31] A.A. Franco, P. Schott, C. Jallut, and B. Maschke. Multi-scale bond graph model of the electrochemical dynamics in a fuel cell. 5th MATHMOD Conference, Vienna, Austria, February.
- [32] P. J. Gawthrop and G. P. Bevan. Bond-graph modeling: A tutorial introduction for control engineers. *IEEE Control Systems Magazine*, pages 24–45, 2007.
- [33] G. Golo, A. J. van der Schaft, P.C. Breedveld, and B. Maschke. Hamiltonian formulation of bond graphs. In R. Johansson and A. Rantzer, editors, *Nonlinear* and Hybrid Systems in Automotive Control, pages 351–372. Springer, London, 2003.
- [34] M. Grmela. Complex fluids subjected to external influences. Journal of Non-Newtonian Fluids Mechanics, 96:pp. 221–254, 2001.
- [35] M. Grmela. Reciprocity relations in thermodynamics. Physica A, 309:304–328, 2002.
- [36] M Grmela and H.C. Öttinger. Dynamics and thermodynamics of complex fluids. i. development of a general formalism. *Physical Review E*, 56(6):6620– 6632, 1997.
- [37] D. Gromov and P.E. Caines. Interconnection of thermodynamic control systems. Proceedings of the 18th World Congress The International Federation of Automatic Control, Milano, Italy, August, 2011.
- [38] D. Gromov and P.E. Caines. Stability of interconnected thermodynamic control systems. Proceedings of the 50th IEEE Conference on Decision and Control and European Control Conference (CDC-ECC), Orlando, USA, December, 2011.
- [39] K. M. Hangos, J. Bokor, and G. Szederkényi. Hamiltonian view on process systems. AIChE Journal, 47:1819–1831, 2001.
- [40] R. Hermann. Geometry, Physics and Systems. Marcel Dekker, 1973.
- [41] R. Hermann. Geometric structure theory of systems-control theory and physics, Part A. Math Sci Press, 1974.
- [42] H. Hoang, F. Couenne, C. Jallut, and Y. Le Gorrec. The port Hamiltonian approach to modelling and control of continuous stirred tank reactors. *Journal* of Process Control, 21(10):1449 – 1458, 2011.
- [43] J. Johnsen and F. Allgöwer. Interconnection and damping assignment passivity-based control of a four-tank system. In F. Bullo and K. Fujimoto, editors, Preprints of the IFAC 3rd Workshop on Lagrangian and Hamiltonian Methods for Nonlinear Control, volume 60, pages 69–74. 2006.
- [44] J. Johnsen, F. Dörfler, and F. Allgöwer. L2-gain of port-Hamiltonian systems and application to a biochemical fermenter model. *Proceedings of the American Control Conference, Seattle, USA, June*, 2008.
- [45] R. Jongschaap and H.C. Öttinger. The mathematical representation of driven thermodynamical systems. J. Non-Newtonian Fluid Mech., 120:3–9, 2004.
- [46] H.K. Khalil. Nonlinear systems. Macmillan, 1992.
- [47] D. Kondepudi and I. Prigogine. Modern Thermodynamics: From Heat Engines to Dissipative Structures. John Wiley & Sons, 1998.
- [48] P. Libermann and C.-M. Marle. Symplectic Geometry and Analytical Mechanics. D. Reidel Publishing Company, 1987.
- [49] B. Maschke and A. J. van der Schaft. Port-controlled Hamiltonian systems: modelling origins and systemtheoretic properties. Proceedings of the International Symposium on Nonlinear Control Systems Design, NOLCOS'92, Bordeaux, France, June, 1992.
- [50] B. Maschke, A. J. van der Schaft, and P.C. Breedveld. An intrinsic Hamiltonian formulation of network dynamics: Non-standard Poisson structures and gyrators. *Journal of the Franklin Institute*, pages 923–966, 1992.
- [51] C.D. Meyer. Matrix Analysis and Applied Linear Algebra. SIAM, Philadelphia, USA, 2000.
- [52] I. V. Miroshnik. Partial stability and geometric problems of nonlinear dynamics. Automation and Remote Control, 63:1730–1744, 2002.
- [53] R. Mrugała. Geometrical formulation of equilibrium phenomenological thermodynamics. *Reports on Mathematical Physics*, 14(3):419–427, 1978.
- [54] R. Mrugała. Continuous contact transformations in Thermodynamics. Reports in Mathematical Physics, 33(1/2):149–154, 1993.
- [55] R. Mrugala. On a special family of thermodynamic processes and their invariants. *Reports on Mathematical Physics*, 46(3):461 – 468, 2000.
- [56] R. Mrugala. Structure group $U(n) \times 1$ in thermodynamics. Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and General, 38(50):10905–10916, 2005.

- [57] R. Mrugala, J.D. Nulton, J.C. Schon, and P. Salamon. Contact structure in thermodynamic theory. *Reports in Mathematical Physics*, 29:109–121, 1991.
- [58] W. Muschik, S. Gümbel, M. Kröger, and H.C. Öttinger. A simple example for comparing generic with rational non-equilibrium thermodynamics. *Physica A: Statistical Mechanics and its Applications*, 285(3-4):448 – 466, 2000.
- [59] Tyn Myint-U and Lokenath Debnath. *Linear Partial Differential Equations* for Scientists and Engineers. Birkhäuser, Boston, 2007.
- [60] R. Ortega, A. Astolfi, G. Bastin, and H. Rodriguez. Stabilization of food-chain systems using a port-controlled Hamiltonian description. *Proceedings of the American Control Conference, Chicago, USA, June 2000, 2000.*
- [61] R. Ortega and E. García-Canseco. Interconnection and damping assignmentpassivity based control: A survey. *European Journal of Control*, 10:432–450, 2004.
- [62] R. Ortega, D. Jeltsema, and J.M.A. Scherpen. Power shaping: A new paradigm for stabilization of nonlinear rlc circuits. *IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control*, 48(10):1762 – 1767, 2003.
- [63] R. Ortega, A. Loría, P. Nicklasson, and H. Sira-Ramírez. Passivity-based Control of Euler-Lagrange Systems: Mechanical, Electrical and Electromechanical Applications. Springer, 1998.
- [64] R. Ortega, A. J. van der Schaft, F. Castanos, and A. Astolfi. Control by interconnection and standard passivity-based control of port-Hamiltonian systems. *IEEE Trans. on Automatic Control*, 53(11), 2008.
- [65] R. Ortega, A. J. van der Schaft, I. Mareels, and B. Maschke. Putting energy back in control. *Control Systems Magazine*, 21:18–33, 2001.
- [66] R. Ortega, A. J. van der Schaft, B. Maschke, and G. Escobar. Interconnection and damping assignment passivity based control of port-controlled Hamiltonian systems. *Automatica*, 38:585–596, 2002.
- [67] George F. Oster and Alan S. Perelson. Chemical reaction dynamics. part 1: Geometrical structure. Archives of Rational Mechanics and Analysis, 55:230– 274, 1974.
- [68] I. Otero-Muras, G. Szederkényi, A. A. Alonso, and K. M. Hangos. Local dissipative Hamiltonian description of reversible reaction networks. Systems & Control Letters, 57:554–560, 2008.
- [69] H.C. Ottinger and M. Grmela. Dynamics and thermodynamics of complex fluids. ii. illustrations of a general formalism. *Physical Review E*, 56(6):6633– 6655, 1997.
- [70] I. Prigogine and R. Defay. *Chemical Thermodynamics*. Longmans Green and Co, 1952.

- [71] H. Ramírez. Design of IDA–PBC controllers for MIMO nonlinear processes. Master's thesis, Universidad de Concepción, Chile, 2008.
- [72] H. Ramírez, B. Maschke, and D. Sbarbaro. On the Hamiltonian formulation of the CSTR. Proceedings of the 49th IEEE Conference on Decision and Control (CDC), Atlanta, USA, December, 2010.
- [73] H. Ramírez, B. Maschke, and D. Sbarbaro. About structure preserving feedback of controlled contact systems. Proceedings of the 50th IEEE Conference on Decision and Control and European Control Conference (CDC-ECC), Orlando, USA, December, 2011.
- [74] H. Ramírez, B. Maschke, and D. Sbarbaro. Lyapunov based control using contact structures. Proceedings of the 18th World Congress of the International Federation of Automatic Control (IFAC), Milan, Italy, August, 2011.
- [75] H. Ramírez, B. Maschke, and D. Sbarbaro. On feedback invariants of controlled conservative contact systems. Proceedings the 9th IEEE International Conference on Control & Automation (IEEE ICCA'11), Santiago, Chile, December, 2011.
- [76] H. Ramírez and D. Sbarbaro. A comparative analysis of nonlinear control approaches for non-minimum phase processes. Proceedings of the 17th IFAC World Congress, Seoul, Korea, July 2008.
- [77] H. Ramírez, D. Sbarbaro, and B. Maschke. Passivity based control of the non-isothermal CSTR. Proceedings of the 14th Latin American Conference on Automatic Control and the 19th Conference of the Chilean Association on Automatic Control (ACCA), Santiago, Chile, August, 2010.
- [78] H. Ramírez, D. Sbarbaro, and R. Ortega. On the control of non-linear processes: An IDA–PBC approach. Journal of Process Control, 19:405–414, 2009.
- [79] S. I. Sandler. Chemical, Biochemical, and Engineering Thermodynamics. John Wiley & Sons, 2006.
- [80] D. Sbárbaro and R. Ortega. Averaging level control: An approach based on mass balance. *Journal of Process Control*, 17:621–629, 2007.
- [81] H. Sira-Ramírez and M.I. Angulo-Nunez. Passivity-based control of nonlinear chemical processes. *International Journal of Control*, 68:971–996, 1997.
- [82] S. Smale. On the mathematical foundations of electrical circuit theory. Journal of Differential Geometry, 7:193–210, 1972.
- [83] J. Thoma and B. Ould Bouamama. Modelling and Simulation in Thermal and Chemical Engineering: A Bond Graph Approach. Springer, 2000.
- [84] A. J. van der Schaft. System theoretic descriptions of physical systems, volume 3 of CWI Tract. CWI, Amsterdam, Netherlands, 1984.

- [85] A. J. van der Schaft. On feedback control of Hamiltonian systems. In Christopher I. Byrnes and Anders Lindquist, editors, *Theory and Applications of Nonlinear Control Systems*, pages 273–290. Elsevier North-Holland, Inc., New York, NY, USA, 1986.
- [86] A. J. van der Schaft. System theory and mechanics, pages 426–452. Springer-Verlag New York, Inc., New York, NY, USA, 1989.
- [87] A. J. van der Schaft. On a state space approach to nonlinear h∞ control. Syst. Control Lett., 16:1–8, January 1991.
- [88] A. J. van der Schaft. L2-gain analysis of nonlinear systems and nonlinear statefeedback h∞ control. *IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control*, 37(6):770–784, 1992.
- [89] A. J. van der Schaft. L2-Gain and Passivity Techniques in Nonlinear Control. Springer-Verlag, New York, USA, 2st edition, 2000.
- [90] A. J. van der Schaft. Port-controlled Hamiltonian systems: Towards a theory for control and design of nonlinear physical systems. *Journal of the Society of Instrument and Control Engineers of Japan (SICE)*, 39:91–98, 2000.
- [91] A. J. van der Schaft. Port-Hamiltonian systems: network modeling and control of nonlinear physical systems. In H. Irschik and K. Schlacher, editors, Advanced Dynamics and Control of Structures and Machines, pages 127–168. Springer, New York, 2004.
- [92] A. J. van der Schaft and P.E. Crouch. Hamiltonian and self-adjoint control systems. Systems & Control Letters, 8:289–295, March 1987.
- [93] A. J. van der Schaft and B. Maschke. On the Hamiltonian formulation of nonholonomic mechanical systems. *Reports on Mathematical Physics*, 34(2):225– 233, 1994.
- [94] D. Vink, D. Ballance, and P. Gawthrop. Bond graphs in model matching control. Mathematical and Computer Modelling of Dynamical Systems, 12:249– 261, 2006.
- [95] V. I. Vorotnikov. Partial stability and control: The state-of-the-art and development prospects. Automation and Remote Control, 66:511–561, 2005.
- [96] P. Zuñiga, H. Ramírez, and D. Sbarbaro. A nonlinear control strategy for a bidirectional flow process. Proceedings of the International Symposium on Advanced Control of Chemical Processes (ADCHEM), Istanbul, Turkey, July, 2009.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

100